World Journal of *Clinical Pediatrics*

World J Clin Pediatr 2023 September 9; 12(4): 162-243





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc

WJCP

World Journal of **Clinical Pediatrics**

Contents

Quarterly Volume 12 Number 4 September 9, 2023

EVIDENCE REVIEW

162 Use of endolumenal functional lumen imaging probe in investigating paediatric gastrointestinal motility disorders

White E, Mutalib M

REVIEW

MINIREVIEWS

Gastrointestinal and nutritional care in pediatric neuromuscular disorders 197

Dipasquale V, Morello R, Romano C

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Cohort Study

205 Accidental ingestion of foreign bodies/harmful materials in children from Bahrain: A retrospective cohort study

Isa HM, Aldoseri SA, Abduljabbar AS, Alsulaiti KA

Retrospective Study

220 Safety and efficacy of intravitreal anti vascular endothelial growth factor for severe posterior retinopathy of prematurity with flat fibrovascular proliferation

Maitra P, Prema S, Narendran V, Shah PK

230 Radiation dose analysis of computed tomography coronary angiography in Children with Kawasaki disease

Bhatt MC, Singhal M, Pilania RK, Bansal SC, Khandelwal N, Gupta P, Singh S

CASE REPORT

237 Transient hyperphosphatasemia in a toddler with COVID-19 infection: A case report and literature review Sukhupanyarak P, Phatarakijnirund V



¹⁷¹ Role of gastrointestinal health in managing children with autism spectrum disorder Al-Beltagi M, Saeed NK, Bediwy AS, Elbeltagi R, Alhawamdeh R

Contents

Quarterly Volume 12 Number 4 September 9, 2023

ABOUT COVER

Peer Reviewer of World Journal of Clinical Pediatrics, Sonay Aydin, MD, PhD, Associate Professor, Chief, Department of Radiology, Erzincan Binali Yildirim University, Başbaglar Mahalles, Haci Ali Akin Caddesi No:32, Erzincan, 24100, Turkey. sonay.aydin@erzincan.edu.tr

AIMS AND SCOPE

The primary aim of the World Journal of Clinical Pediatrics (WJCP, World J Clin Pediatr) is to provide scholars and readers from various fields of pediatrics with a platform to publish high-quality clinical research articles and communicate their research findings online.

WJCP mainly publishes articles reporting research results and findings obtained in the field of pediatrics and covering a wide range of topics including anesthesiology, cardiology, endocrinology, gastroenterology, hematology, immunology, infections and infectious diseases, medical imaging, neonatology, nephrology, neurosurgery, nursing medicine, perinatology, pharmacology, respiratory medicine, and urology.

INDEXING/ABSTRACTING

The WJCP is now abstracted and indexed in PubMed, PubMed Central, Scopus, Reference Citation Analysis, China National Knowledge Infrastructure, China Science and Technology Journal Database, and Superstar Journals Database. The WJCP's CiteScore for 2022 is 1.7 and Scopus CiteScore rank 2022: Pediatrics, perinatology and child health is 176/306.

RESPONSIBLE EDITORS FOR THIS ISSUE

Production Editor: Xiang-Di Zhang; Production Department Director: Xiang Li; Editorial Office Director: Xu Guo.

NAME OF JOURNAL	INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS
World Journal of Clinical Pediatrics	https://www.wignet.com/bpg/gerinfo/204
ISSN	GUIDELINES FOR ETHICS DOCUMENTS
ISSN 2219-2808 (online)	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/287
LAUNCH DATE	GUIDELINES FOR NON-NATIVE SPEAKERS OF ENGLISH
June 8, 2012	https://www.wignet.com/bpg/gerinfo/240
FREQUENCY	PUBLICATION ETHICS
Quarterly	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/288
EDITORS-IN-CHIEF	PUBLICATION MISCONDUCT
Toru Watanabe, Consolato M Sergi, Elena Daniela Serban, Surjit Singh	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/208
EDITORIAL BOARD MEMBERS	ARTICLE PROCESSING CHARGE
https://www.wjgnet.com/2219-2808/editorialboard.htm	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/242
PUBLICATION DATE	STEPS FOR SUBMITTING MANUSCRIPTS
September 9, 2023	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/239
COPYRIGHT	ONLINE SUBMISSION
© 2023 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc	https://www.f6publishing.com

© 2023 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved. 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com https://www.wjgnet.com



WJCP

World Journal of **Clinical Pediatrics**

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Clin Pediatr 2023 September 9; 12(4): 162-170

DOI: 10.5409/wjcp.v12.i4.162

ISSN 2219-2808 (online)

EVIDENCE REVIEW

Use of endolumenal functional lumen imaging probe in investigating paediatric gastrointestinal motility disorders

Emily White, Mohamed Mutalib

Specialty type: Pediatrics

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): D, D Grade E (Poor): E

P-Reviewer: Batta A, India; Lee ACW, Singapore

Received: July 9, 2023 Peer-review started: July 9, 2023 First decision: July 19, 2023 Revised: August 9, 2023 Accepted: August 23, 2023 Article in press: August 23, 2023 Published online: September 9, 2023



Emily White, Mohamed Mutalib, Department of Paediatric Gastroenterology, Evelina London Children's Hospital, London SE1 7EH, United Kingdom

Mohamed Mutalib, Faculty of Life Sciences and Medicine, King's College London, London SE1 7EH, United Kingdom

Corresponding author: Mohamed Mutalib, MD, Doctor, Lecturer, Department of Paediatric Gastroenterology, Evelina London Children's Hospital, Westminster Bridge Road, London SE1 7EH, United Kingdom. mohamed.mutalib@gstt.nhs.uk

Abstract

Investigating gastrointestinal (GI) motility disorders relies on diagnostic tools to assess muscular contractions, peristalsis propagation and the integrity and coordination of various sphincters. Manometries are the gold standard to study the GI motor function but it is increasingly acknowledged that manometries do not provide a complete picture in relation to sphincters competencies and muscle fibrosis. Endolumenal functional lumen imaging probe (EndoFLIP) an emerging technology, uses impedance planimetry to measure hollow organs cross sectional area, distensibility and compliance. It has been successfully used as a complementary tool in the assessment of the upper and lower oesophageal sphincters, oesophageal body, the pylorus and the anal canal. In this article, we aim to review the uses of EndoFLIP as a tool to investigate GI motility disorders with a special focus on paediatric practice. The majority of EndoFLIP studies were conducted in adult patients but the uptake of the technology in paediatrics is increasing. EndoFLIP can provide a useful complementary data to the existing GI motility investigation in both children and adults.

Key Words: Endolumenal functional lumen imaging probe; Paediatric; Gastrointestinal motility

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.



Core Tip: Manometries are commonly used to investigate gastrointestinal (GI) motility disorders albeit with acknowledged limitation to their diagnostic yield. Endolumenal functional lumen imaging probe (EndoFLIP), an emerging technology uses impedance planimetry to provide cross sectional area, distensibility and diameter of a hollow organ. EndoFLIP is increasingly used as an adjunct diagnostic tool to provide diagnostic information and to guide therapy for many GI motility disorders.

Citation: White E, Mutalib M. Use of endolumenal functional lumen imaging probe in investigating paediatric gastrointestinal motility disorders. World J Clin Pediatr 2023; 12(4): 162-170 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/2219-2808/full/v12/i4/162.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.5409/wjcp.v12.i4.162

INTRODUCTION

Investigating gastrointestinal (GI) motor function requires a careful assessment of muscle contractions and sphincters function[1]. Manometries can directly measure the lumen-generated pressure and are considered the gold standard to evaluate the strength and propagation of muscle contractions, peristalsis velocity and the integrity and coordination of different types of GI sphincters^[2]. Sequential multi-channel impedances, in isolation or combined with manometry, will evaluate the directional flow and the bolus transit[3]. However, it has long been recognised that the competency of GI sphincters does not always relate to the tightness of their contractions^[4-6]. Measuring the resistance to distension, also known as distensibility assessment, can provide an accurate geometric measurement of the sphincters and a plethora of diagnostic information[7].

Endolumenal functional lumen imaging probe (EndoFLIP) uses the principles of impedance planimetry, a technical term that describes the measuring of the cross-sectional area (CSA) of a distending bag by using an internal electrical impedance measurement[8,9]. EndoFLIP consists of 16 sensors and a solid state pressure transducer placed inside a distensible and compliant balloon to provide a measurement length of 8 or 16 cm[10]. EndoFLIP is used during endoscopy under the same anaesthesia. To obtain the desired data, the balloon is filled with a conducting fluid (in a predetermined volume) (Figure 1), then the system will run a constant alternating current and the voltage difference between the excitation and the detection electrodes is measured[11]. The voltage is mathematically proportioned to the CSA of the balloon, from which, the balloon diameter can easily be calculated [12]. The EndoFLIP data will be presented as geometric plots and will provide the following values: Distensibility is the resistance of the luminal wall to a distending force, compliance is the change in volume in response to a change in pressure, the CSA, the internal diameter of the balloon and the intra balloon pressure [13,14] (Figure 2A).

EndoFLIP has been increasingly used in clinical practice to study the lower oesophageal sphincter (LOS), the pylorus and the anal sphincters^[11]. It has also been used to assess distensibility of the oesophageal body in conditions such as eosinophilic oesophagitis (EoE)[15] and to guide surgical interventions (e.g., during and post fundoplication)[16]. Recently, EndoFLIP topography was developed allowing real life display of the balloon diameter continuum during volumetric distension. Oesophageal body contraction can then be visualised and analysed[17,18] (Figure 3).

In this article, we aim to review the use of EndoFLIP as a tool to investigate GI motility disorders with a special focus on paediatric practice. We searched PubMed database for English Language literature on the following keywords: EndoFLIP; Gastrointestinal Disorders; GI disorders; oesophagus; pylorus; rectum; anorectum; paediatric; children using AND/OR combination as appropriate. The extracted articles were reviewed and their salient findings were summarised and presented in the headings below.

Uses of EndoFLIP in the oesophagus

The oesophageal body, the LOS and the upper oesophageal sphincter were the most commonly studied part of the GI tract in regards to EndoFLIP measurement[19]. Normative values from healthy adults have been recently published in a meta-analysis[20].

Achalasia

Achalasia is an uncommon oesophageal motility disorder, characterised by impaired relaxation of the LOS and absent or spastic oesophageal body contractions[21]. It has three distinct types based on peristalsis patterns: Absent peristalsis in type I, pan-oesophageal body pressurisation in type II and an abnormal peristalsis with premature contractions in type III [22]. Impaired LOS relaxation is the hallmark of all three types. High resolution oesophageal manometry (HROM) is universally agreed on as the gold standard tool to diagnose and characterise achalasia[23].

In adults, EndoFLIP assessment of LOS can appropriately identify patients with achalasia who may have a normal integrated relaxation pressure but other features of achalasia[4,6]. EndoFLIP was able to bridge a gap in the understanding of the physiological behaviour of the LOS and the limitation of HROM as a sole diagnostic tool for major oesophageal motor disorders [24,25]. LOS distensibility index (DI) of $< 2 \text{ mm}^2/\text{mmHg}$ is strongly suggestive of an obstructive process and is significantly lower in patients with achalasia compared to healthy volunteers^[21,26,27]. LOS DI also appears to correlate well with achalasia symptoms prior to and after therapeutic interventions; achieving a definitive increase in DI after pneumatic dilatation was reported to be associated with improved clinical response[26,28]. Using DI,



White E et al. EndoFLIP in paediatric



Figure 1 Endolumenal functional lumen imaging probe catheter (filled). EndoFLIP: Endolumenal functional lumen imaging probe.



Figure 2 Endolumenal functional lumen imaging probe measurement. A: Endolumenal functional lumen imaging probe (EndoFLIP) measurement for a child with achalasia; B: EndoFLIP measurement from a child with eosinophilic oesophagitis; C: EndoFLIP measurement from a child with repaired oesophageal atresia.

CSA and balloon pressure as complementary data can help predict response to therapeutic interventions [Heller's myotomy and peroral endoscopic myotomy (POEM)] in patients with achalasia[29-31], however, the data on the use of EndoFLIP parameters as a predictor of pneumatic dilatation response is conflicting, Rohof et al[26] experience showed a

Baishideng® WJCP https://www.wjgnet.com



Figure 3 Endolumenal functional lumen imaging probe topography from a child with eosinophilic oesophagitis.

positive outcome while Smeets et al[32] reports no added therapeutic benefits.

In paediatrics, EndoFLIP has been used intra-operatively during POEM and laparoscopic myotomy to guide and assess the immediate post-procedural DI[33,34]. The authors have reported a significant improvement in DI from baseline and a successful clinical outcome. Howk et al[33] have reported on the use of intra-operative EndoFLIP with the balloon inflated throughout the procedure to guide the myotomy length and provide a real time feedback on DI and CSA. Their use of EndoFLIP resulted in a shorter operative time. Figure 2A is showing EndoFLIP data from a child with type 1 achalasia showing reduced LOS DI and diameter.

EoE

EoE is a chronic immune mediated and eosinophil predominant inflammation characterised by symptoms related to oesophageal dysfunction[35]. EoE is associated with many types of oesophageal motility disorders and often thought to be secondary to oesophageal remodelling and fibrosis[36,37]. Oesophageal strictures and luminal narrowing are also common in patients with EoE[38,39]. Early identification of lamina propria fibrosis is crucial in guiding therapeutic strategies and endoscopic assessment but mucosal biopsies have a poor correlation with the degree of oesophageal fibrosis[40,41]. HROM findings are not specific or sensitive to EoE motility disorders and they do not describe a characteristic pattern for EoE symptoms[42,43].

In adults, EndoFLIP can provide an accurate information in relation to oesophageal distensibility and compliance. Reduced oesophageal distensibility is reported in both children and adults with EoE and is associated with increased risk of food bolus impaction and the need for oesophageal dilatation[40,44]. Distensibility is also significantly reduced in children with active EoE compared to an age matched control and the natural increase in oesophageal distensibility normally observed with age, appeared to plateau in children with EoE[44,45]. This may represent a fibrotic remodelling or a separate EoE phenotype[44]. Figure 2B is a child with EoE and reduced diameter/distensibility.

In paediatrics, a reduced oesophageal distensibility was reported in children with EoE and high endoscopic reference score part of (EREF)[44]. In EREF, rings and strictures are considered as features of fibrosis and remodelling changes, while oedema, furrows and exudates are considered as features of inflammatory changes[46]. It is increasingly recognised that inflammatory features can progress to fibrosis and remodelling in the context of EoE and although children can predominantly present with inflammatory EoE phenotype, early fibrosis in paediatric patients is commonly described[44, 45]. Oesophageal DI, but not CSA or diameter, has a strong correlation with endoscopic fibrostenotic severity and history of food bolus impaction in paediatrics independent of age, height or oesophageal inflammation [44]. Oesophageal DI < 4.5 mm²/mmHg has been suggested as a predictor of the presence of grade II rings in children[44]. The association between EndoFLIP findings, particularly DI, and the degree of EoE inflammation in paediatric is conflicting and is in contrast to adult studies which showed no correlation between reduced DI and the degree of oesophageal inflammation[40]. This is likely to represent the small scales of paediatric studies and the difference in selection criteria.

Gastrooesophageal reflux disease

Limited data is available on the use of EndoFLIP for the assessment of patient with gastrooesophageal reflux disease (GORD) and is mostly from adult studies. In adults, there were contradicting results regarding DI of the gastrooeso-



phageal junction (GOJ) in the context of GORD[47,48]. In one study, GOJ DI was reported to be higher in patients with GORD compared to controls irrespective of the presence of distal oesophagitis, but the authors did not look for the presence of hiatal hernia[47]. Hiatal hernia is an important factor that may independently affect GOJ morphological studies, although in a separate study, Lottrup *et al*[49] have reported on the usefulness of EndoFLIP in identification and assessment of hiatal hernia. In another study, the authors did not find a statistically significant difference in the measurements of GOJ DI between patients with GORD and healthy volunteers but they did acknowledge the presence of many independent confounding factors (*e.g.*, obesity)[48].

EndoFLIP can provide a useful tool in the assessment of fundoplication and can be used intraoperatively during antireflux surgery. Using FLIP intraoperatively can provide a real time measurement of GOJ DI and diameter, although direct clinical outcome data is lacking, proxy data appeared to support the clinical outcome associated with certain EndoFLIP values[16,50,51].

Oesophageal atresia and oesophageal strictures

EndoFLIP offers a promising tool to study the oesophageal morphology post oesophageal atresia repair. One small paediatric study has reported on the use of EndoFLIP to assess the geometry of OGJ, oesophageal body distensibility and anastomotic strictures. They have reported a DI within published normal values for the oesophageal body and the OGJ, while their data on FLIP measurements of the anastomosis site were combined with other diagnostic modalities to help guide therapeutic and prognostic directions[52]. Figure 2C is a child with repaired oesophageal atresia showed a reduced diameter at the site of anastomotic scare and a dilated oesophageal segment above.

Another retrospective paediatric study has reported on the use of EndoFLIP and the FLIP dilatation catheter EsoFLIP in assessment and management of different types of oesophageal strictures in children. They reported a potential clinical benefit of reduction in procedural time and achieving a larger diameter changes post dilatation [53]. Both studies recruited a small number of children in a retrospective manner affecting their wider applicability. With such limited data, the use of EndoFLIP in the assessment of children with repaired oesophageal atresia and/or oesophageal strictures is to be explored.

Uses of EndoFLIP in the pylorus

In contrast to LOS, the pyloric sphincter did not receive the same level of diagnostic scrutiny. Although the pylorus plays a vital role in regulating gastric emptying (GE), the association between symptom severity and measured GE remains poor[54]. In part, this can be explained by the complex role of the pylorus sphincter compared to other GI sphincters. Detailed assessment of post prandial period reported that GE occurred during the relaxation of the pylorus and was driven primarily by the pressure generated by gastric tone and content (pressure pump) rather than the effect of antral contraction wave (peristalsis pump)[55]. On the other hand, contraction of the pylorus in the face of gastric peristalsis wave will lead to bolus retention and gastric content mixing. However, the pylorus pressure measurements did not differ in patients with normal or delayed GE[54,56].

In adults, geometric assessment of the pylorus by EndoFLIP has been widely studied in patients with gastroparesis or with symptoms suggestive of gastroparesis (such as nausea and vomiting)[57-59]. Pylorus DI has been found to correlate with GE and gastroparesis symptoms, a promising finding to identify a group of patients who may respond to targeted pylorus therapy[58,59].

EndoFLIP catheter is usually inserted per os under direct endoscopic vision and prior to endoscopic intubation of the pylorus. The effect of anaesthesia and sedation on the EndoFLIP findings are yet to be studied. Pylorus geometric measurements are often taken after the EndoFLIP balloon is filled with a predetermined volume of 20, 30, 40 and 50 mL. Pylorus DI was significantly lower in patients with gastroparesis compared to healthy volunteers, but there was no difference in DI between diabetic gastroparesis and other forms of the disorder[19]. Early satiety and postprandial fullness were inversely correlated to pylorus CSA and diameter, this has been the only clear association between a diagnostic investigation and symptoms of gastroparesis, in contrast to other investigative modalities such as GE scintigraphy and manometry[58]. Although the authors were unable to offer a concrete explanation of this association, and the absence of correlation with any EndoFLIP parameters and other gastroparesis symptoms, it is possible that the pylorus opening diameter rather than distensibility or compliance is the driving force behind these two symptoms but further research is needed to study this hypothesis.

EndoFLIP has also been used to predict clinical response to intra pylorus Botulinum Toxin injection[60]. Patients with gastroparesis and an abnormal pylorus EndoFLIP measurements appear to show sustained symptom improvement at 3 mo compared to gastroparesis patients with normal FLIP parameters[60]. A similar clinical response was also observed post pylorus dilatation and gastric POEM guided by EndoFLIP findings in patients with therapy refractory gastroparesis [59,61].

In paediatrics, Hirsch et al[62] have reported in a retrospective observational study in children with nausea and vomiting that the pylorus distensibility were lower in children with delayed GE compared to the normal GE group but the differences were not statistically significant. This is likely to be secondary to small sample size and patient selection. In the same study, EndoFLIP did not predict the symptomatic response to intra pylorus Botulinum Toxin injection[62]. A likely explanation is the selection criteria for included children as 44% had normal GE and previous adult studies did not show correlation between EndoFLIP and the reported symptoms of nausea and vomiting.

We have recently published our experience in using pylorus EndoFLIP in children with neuromuscular disorders and the response to Botulinum Toxin injection[63]. In our cohort, children with symptoms suggestive of gastroparesis had abnormal EndoFLIP measurements according to both adults and previous paediatric studies. We reported good symptoms improvement, weight gain and feed tolerance after Botulinum Toxin injections, a response that had been replicated after repeat injections 6-9 mo later. We did observe a trend of improvement in EndoFLIP measurements even



though the FLIP remeasurements were obtained due to symptoms recurrence. Our sample size was small and we did not measure GE due to the comorbidities present in our studied group[63]. Figure 4 is from a child with gastroparesis showed reduced pylorus distensibility. EndoFLIP usage in the assessment of pylorus sphincter is increasing and appear to show promising diagnostic data, symptom correlation with GE and most importantly, it can identify a subset of patients who can response to targeted pylorus therapy.



Figure 4 Endolumenal functional lumen imaging probe of the pylorus sphincter from a child with gastroparesis showing reduced pylorus distensibility.

Uses of EndoFLIP in the anal sphincter

There are very few studies reporting on the use of EndoFLIP in assessment of the geometry of the anal canal, all were from adult patient and healthy volunteers[64-66]. To date, there is no published paediatric study. Although there was a general harmony on the methods used in all published studies, there were no agreement on the relevant FLIP measurements or their applicability to clinical practice. All published studies have reported a higher anal distensibility in patients with faecal incontinence compared to healthy volunteers, however, the clinical utility of such a finding is yet to be explored.

CONCLUSION

EndoFLIP is a promising tool to further improve our ability to understand the motility function of the GI tract. By providing a detailed geometric assessment to the oesophageal lumen and various sphincters in the GI tract, EndoFLIP findings are complementary to the existing GI motility investigations, but the data does not support the use of EndoFLIP to replace standard GI motility investigations. EndoFLIP has been successfully used to aid diagnosis and to guide therapeutic interventions. EndoFLIP studies in paediatrics are lagging behind adult studies but they have replicated some of adult results. The absence of normative values for children may limit the wider uptake within paediatrics but with the increase in complexity and prevalence of paediatric GI motility disorders, EndoFLIP can provide a valuable diagnostic and prognostic data.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: White E wrote the draft; Mutalib M wrote and edited the manuscript; and all authors approved the final version of the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: United Kingdom

ORCID number: Mohamed Mutalib 0000-0001-8869-9466.



S-Editor: Wang JJ L-Editor: A P-Editor: Zhang XD

REFERENCES

- Keller J, Bassotti G, Clarke J, Dinning P, Fox M, Grover M, Hellström PM, Ke M, Layer P, Malagelada C, Parkman HP, Scott SM, Tack J, 1 Simren M, Törnblom H, Camilleri M; International Working Group for Disorders of Gastrointestinal Motility and Function. Expert consensus document: Advances in the diagnosis and classification of gastric and intestinal motility disorders. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2018; 15: 291-308 [PMID: 29622808 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2018.7]
- 2 Rao SS, Camilleri M, Hasler WL, Maurer AH, Parkman HP, Saad R, Scott MS, Simren M, Soffer E, Szarka L. Evaluation of gastrointestinal transit in clinical practice: position paper of the American and European Neurogastroenterology and Motility Societies. Neurogastroenterol Motil 2011; 23: 8-23 [PMID: 21138500 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2982.2010.01612.x]
- Bogte A, Bredenoord AJ, Oors J, Siersema PD, Smout AJ. Assessment of bolus transit with intraluminal impedance measurement in patients 3 with esophageal motility disorders. Neurogastroenterol Motil 2015; 27: 1446-1452 [PMID: 26284688 DOI: 10.1111/nmo.12642]
- 4 Ponds FA, Bredenoord AJ, Kessing BF, Smout AJ. Esophagogastric junction distensibility identifies achalasia subgroup with manometrically normal esophagogastric junction relaxation. Neurogastroenterol Motil 2017; 29 [PMID: 27458129 DOI: 10.1111/nmo.12908]
- Carlson DA, Lin Z, Kahrilas PJ, Sternbach J, Hungness ES, Soper NJ, Balla M, Listernick Z, Tye M, Ritter K, Craft J, Ciolino JD, Pandolfino 5 JE. High-Resolution Impedance Manometry Metrics of the Esophagogastric Junction for the Assessment of Treatment Response in Achalasia. Am J Gastroenterol 2016; 111: 1702-1710 [PMID: 27698386 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2016.442]
- Triggs JR, Carlson DA, Beveridge C, Kou W, Kahrilas PJ, Pandolfino JE. Functional Luminal Imaging Probe Panometry Identifies Achalasia-6 Type Esophagogastric Junction Outflow Obstruction. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 18: 2209-2217 [PMID: 31778806 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2019.11.037]
- Pandolfino JE, Shi G, Curry J, Joehl RJ, Brasseur JG, Kahrilas PJ. Esophagogastric junction distensibility: a factor contributing to sphincter 7 incompetence. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2002; 282: G1052-G1058 [PMID: 12016131 DOI: 10.1152/ajpgi.00279.2001]
- Gyawali CP, Bredenoord AJ, Conklin JL, Fox M, Pandolfino JE, Peters JH, Roman S, Staiano A, Vaezi MF. Evaluation of esophageal motor function in clinical practice. Neurogastroenterol Motil 2013; 25: 99-133 [PMID: 23336590 DOI: 10.1111/nmo.12071]
- McMahon BP, Rao SS, Gregersen H, Kwiatek MA, Pandolfino JE, Drewes AM, Krarup AL, Lottrup C, Frøkjaer JB. Distensibility testing of 9 the esophagus. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2011; 1232: 331-340 [PMID: 21950823 DOI: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.2011.06069.x]
- Savarino E, di Pietro M, Bredenoord AJ, Carlson DA, Clarke JO, Khan A, Vela MF, Yadlapati R, Pohl D, Pandolfino JE, Roman S, Gyawali 10 CP. Use of the Functional Lumen Imaging Probe in Clinical Esophagology. Am J Gastroenterol 2020; 115: 1786-1796 [PMID: 33156096 DOI: 10.14309/ajg.000000000000773]
- 11 Hirano I, Pandolfino JE, Boeckxstaens GE. Functional Lumen Imaging Probe for the Management of Esophageal Disorders: Expert Review From the Clinical Practice Updates Committee of the AGA Institute. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2017; 15: 325-334 [PMID: 28212976 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2016.10.022
- 12 McMahon BP, Frøkjaer JB, Liao D, Kunwald P, Drewes AM, Gregersen H. A new technique for evaluating sphincter function in visceral organs: application of the functional lumen imaging probe (FLIP) for the evaluation of the oesophago-gastric junction. Physiol Meas 2005; 26: 823-836 [PMID: 16088071 DOI: 10.1088/0967-3334/26/5/019]
- Donnan EN, Pandolfino JE. EndoFLIP in the Esophagus: Assessing Sphincter Function, Wall Stiffness, and Motility to Guide Treatment. 13 Gastroenterol Clin North Am 2020; 49: 427-435 [PMID: 32718562 DOI: 10.1016/j.gtc.2020.04.002]
- Carlson DA, Gyawali CP, Khan A, Yadlapati R, Chen J, Chokshi RV, Clarke JO, Garza JM, Jain AS, Katz P, Konda V, Lynch K, Schnoll-14 Sussman FH, Spechler SJ, Vela MF, Prescott JE, Baumann AJ, Donnan EN, Kou W, Kahrilas PJ, Pandolfino JE. Classifying Esophageal Motility by FLIP Panometry: A Study of 722 Subjects With Manometry. Am J Gastroenterol 2021; 116: 2357-2366 [PMID: 34668487 DOI: 10.14309/ajg.0000000000001532
- 15 Nicodème F, Hirano I, Chen J, Robinson K, Lin Z, Xiao Y, Gonsalves N, Kwasny MJ, Kahrilas PJ, Pandolfino JE. Esophageal distensibility as a measure of disease severity in patients with eosinophilic esophagitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2013; 11: 1101-1107.e1 [PMID: 23591279 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2013.03.020]
- Su B, Attaar M, Wong H, Callahan ZM, Kuchta K, Stearns S, Linn JG, Denham W, Haggerty SP, Ujiki MB. Using a standardized intra-16 operative endoflip protocol during fundoplication to identify factors that affect distensibility. Surg Endosc 2021; 35: 5717-5723 [PMID: 32970210 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-020-08034-0]
- Carlson DA, Lin Z, Kahrilas PJ, Sternbach J, Donnan EN, Friesen L, Listernick Z, Mogni B, Pandolfino JE. The Functional Lumen Imaging 17 Probe Detects Esophageal Contractility Not Observed With Manometry in Patients With Achalasia. Gastroenterology 2015; 149: 1742-1751 [PMID: 26278501 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2015.08.005]
- Carlson DA, Kahrilas PJ, Ritter K, Lin Z, Pandolfino JE. Mechanisms of repetitive retrograde contractions in response to sustained esophageal 18 distension: a study evaluating patients with postfundoplication dysphagia. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2018; 314: G334-G340 [PMID: 29351396 DOI: 10.1152/ajpgi.00368.2017]
- Desprez C, Roman S, Leroi AM, Gourcerol G. The use of impedance planimetry (Endoscopic Functional Lumen Imaging Probe, 19 EndoFLIP(®)) in the gastrointestinal tract: A systematic review. Neurogastroenterol Motil 2020; 32: e13980 [PMID: 32856765 DOI: 10.1111/nmo.13980
- 20 Bredenoord AJ, Rancati F, Lin H, Schwartz N, Argov M. Normative values for esophageal functional lumen imaging probe measurements: A meta-analysis. Neurogastroenterol Motil 2022; 34: e14419 [PMID: 35665566 DOI: 10.1111/nmo.14419]
- Savarino E, Bhatia S, Roman S, Sifrim D, Tack J, Thompson SK, Gyawali CP. Achalasia. Nat Rev Dis Primers 2022; 8: 28 [PMID: 35513420 21 DOI: 10.1038/s41572-022-00356-8]
- Yadlapati R, Kahrilas PJ, Fox MR, Bredenoord AJ, Prakash Gyawali C, Roman S, Babaei A, Mittal RK, Rommel N, Savarino E, Sifrim D, 22 Smout A, Vaezi MF, Zerbib F, Akiyama J, Bhatia S, Bor S, Carlson DA, Chen JW, Cisternas D, Cock C, Coss-Adame E, de Bortoli N, Defilippi C, Fass R, Ghoshal UC, Gonlachanvit S, Hani A, Hebbard GS, Wook Jung K, Katz P, Katzka DA, Khan A, Kohn GP, Lazarescu A,



Lengliner J, Mittal SK, Omari T, Park MI, Penagini R, Pohl D, Richter JE, Serra J, Sweis R, Tack J, Tatum RP, Tutuian R, Vela MF, Wong RK, Wu JC, Xiao Y, Pandolfino JE. Esophageal motility disorders on high-resolution manometry: Chicago classification version 4.0(©). Neurogastroenterol Motil 2021; 33: e14058 [PMID: 33373111 DOI: 10.1111/nmo.14058]

- 23 Vaezi MF, Pandolfino JE, Yadlapati RH, Greer KB, Kavitt RT. ACG Clinical Guidelines: Diagnosis and Management of Achalasia. Am J Gastroenterol 2020; 115: 1393-1411 [PMID: 32773454 DOI: 10.14309/ajg.00000000000731]
- Mearin F, Malagelada JR. Complete lower esophageal sphincter relaxation observed in some achalasia patients is functionally inadequate. Am 24 J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2000; 278: G376-G383 [PMID: 10712256 DOI: 10.1152/ajpgi.2000.278.3.G376]
- Ghosh SK, Kahrilas PJ, Lodhia N, Pandolfino JE. Utilizing intraluminal pressure differences to predict esophageal bolus flow dynamics. Am J 25 Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2007; 293: G1023-G1028 [PMID: 17855763 DOI: 10.1152/ajpgi.00384.2007]
- Rohof WO, Hirsch DP, Kessing BF, Boeckxstaens GE. Efficacy of treatment for patients with achalasia depends on the distensibility of the 26 esophagogastric junction. Gastroenterology 2012; 143: 328-335 [PMID: 22562023 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2012.04.048]
- 27 Pandolfino JE, de Ruigh A, Nicodème F, Xiao Y, Boris L, Kahrilas PJ. Distensibility of the esophagogastric junction assessed with the functional lumen imaging probe (FLIPTM) in achalasia patients. Neurogastroenterol Motil 2013; 25: 496-501 [PMID: 23413801 DOI: 10.1111/nmo.12097]
- Jain AS, Carlson DA, Triggs J, Tye M, Kou W, Campagna R, Hungness E, Kim D, Kahrilas PJ, Pandolfino JE. Esophagogastric Junction 28 Distensibility on Functional Lumen Imaging Probe Topography Predicts Treatment Response in Achalasia-Anatomy Matters! Am J Gastroenterol 2019; 114: 1455-1463 [PMID: 30741739 DOI: 10.14309/ajg.00000000000137]
- 29 Teitelbaum EN, Soper NJ, Pandolfino JE, Kahrilas PJ, Hirano I, Boris L, Nicodème F, Lin Z, Hungness ES. Esophagogastric junction distensibility measurements during Heller myotomy and POEM for achalasia predict postoperative symptomatic outcomes. Surg Endosc 2015; 29: 522-528 [PMID: 25055891 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-014-3733-1]
- 30 Holmstrom AL, Campagna RJ, Carlson DA, Pandolfino JE, Soper NJ, Hungness ES, Teitelbaum EN. Comparison of preoperative, intraoperative, and follow-up functional luminal imaging probe measurements in patients undergoing myotomy for achalasia. Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 94: 509-514 [PMID: 33662363 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2021.02.031]
- Hsing LC, Choi K, Jung KW, Joo S, Kim N, Kim GH, Na HK, Ahn JY, Lee J, Kim DH, Choi KD, Song HJ, Lee GH, Jung HY. The Predictive 31 Value of Intraoperative Esophageal Functional Luminal Imaging Probe Panometry in Patients With Achalasia Undergoing Peroral Endoscopic Myotomy: A Single-center Experience. J Neurogastroenterol Motil 2022; 28: 474-482 [PMID: 35799241 DOI: 10.5056/jnm21186]
- 32 Smeets FG, Masclee AA, Keszthelyi D, Tjwa ET, Conchillo JM. Esophagogastric junction distensibility in the management of achalasia patients: relation to treatment outcome. Neurogastroenterol Motil 2015; 27: 1495-1503 [PMID: 26264119 DOI: 10.1111/nmo.12651]
- Howk AA, Clifton MS, Garza JM, Durham MM. Impedance planimetry (EndoFLIP) assisted laparoscopic esophagomyotomy in pediatric 33 population. J Pediatr Surg 2022; 57: 1000-1004 [PMID: 35659759 DOI: 10.1016/j.jpedsurg.2022.05.004]
- Yeung F, Wong IYH, Chung PHY, Wong KKY, Law SYK, Tam PKH. Peroral Endoscopic Myotomy with EndoFLIP and Double-Endoscope: 34 Novel Techniques for Achalasia in Pediatric Population. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A 2018; 28: 343-347 [PMID: 29215957 DOI: 10.1089/lap.2017.0268]
- Dhar A, Haboubi HN, Attwood SE, Auth MKH, Dunn JM, Sweis R, Morris D, Epstein J, Novelli MR, Hunter H, Cordell A, Hall S, Hayat JO, 35 Kapur K, Moore AR, Read C, Sami SS, Turner PJ, Trudgill NJ. British Society of Gastroenterology (BSG) and British Society of Paediatric Gastroenterology, Hepatology and Nutrition (BSPGHAN) joint consensus guidelines on the diagnosis and management of eosinophilic oesophagitis in children and adults. Gut 2022; 71: 1459-1487 [PMID: 35606089 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2022-327326]
- Chai C, Krishnan U. Dysmotility in Eosinophilic Esophagitis. Front Pediatr 2022; 10: 853754 [PMID: 35295702 DOI: 36 10.3389/fped.2022.853754]
- Carlson DA, Shehata C, Gonsalves N, Hirano I, Peterson S, Prescott J, Farina DA, Schauer JM, Kou W, Kahrilas PJ, Pandolfino JE. 37 Esophageal Dysmotility Is Associated With Disease Severity in Eosinophilic Esophagitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2022; 20: 1719-1728.e3 [PMID: 34768010 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2021.11.002]
- Hoofien A, Dias JA, Malamisura M, Rea F, Chong S, Oudshoorn J, Nijenhuis-Hendriks D, Otte S, Papadopoulou A, Romano C, Gottrand F, 38 Miravet VV, Orel R, Oliva S, Junquera CG, Załęski A, Urbonas V, Garcia-Puig R, Gomez MJM, Dominguez-Ortega G, Auth MK, Kori M, Ben Tov A, Kalach N, Velde SV, Furman M, Miele E, Marderfeld L, Roma E, Zevit N. Pediatric Eosinophilic Esophagitis: Results of the European Retrospective Pediatric Eosinophilic Esophagitis Registry (RetroPEER). J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2019; 68: 552-558 [PMID: 30540712 DOI: 10.1097/MPG.00000000002215]
- Cheng E, Souza RF, Spechler SJ. Tissue remodeling in eosinophilic esophagitis. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2012; 303: G1175-39 G1187 [PMID: 23019192 DOI: 10.1152/ajpgi.00313.2012]
- Kwiatek MA, Hirano I, Kahrilas PJ, Rothe J, Luger D, Pandolfino JE. Mechanical properties of the esophagus in eosinophilic esophagitis. 40 Gastroenterology 2011; 140: 82-90 [PMID: 20858491 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2010.09.037]
- Lin Z, Kahrilas PJ, Xiao Y, Nicodème F, Gonsalves N, Hirano I, Pandolfino JE. Functional luminal imaging probe topography: an improved 41 method for characterizing esophageal distensibility in eosinophilic esophagitis. Therap Adv Gastroenterol 2013; 6: 97-107 [PMID: 23503784 DOI: 10.1177/1756283X12470017]
- Nennstiel S, Bajbouj M, Becker V, Slotta-Huspenina J, Wagenpfeil S, Schmid RM, Schlag C. High-resolution manometry in patients with 42 eosinophilic esophagitis under topical steroid therapy-a prospective observational study (HIMEOS-study). Neurogastroenterol Motil 2016; 28: 599-607 [PMID: 26891170 DOI: 10.1111/nmo.12753]
- Visaggi P, Ghisa M, Barberio B, Marabotto E, de Bortoli N, Savarino E. Systematic Review: esophageal motility patterns in patients with 43 eosinophilic esophagitis. Dig Liver Dis 2022; 54: 1143-1152 [PMID: 35090825 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2022.01.003]
- Hoffmann NV, Keeley K, Wechsler JB. Esophageal Distensibility Defines Fibrostenotic Severity in Pediatric Eosinophilic Esophagitis. Clin 44 Gastroenterol Hepatol 2023; 21: 1188-1197.e4 [PMID: 36122653 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2022.08.044]
- Menard-Katcher C, Benitez AJ, Pan Z, Ahmed FN, Wilkins BJ, Capocelli KE, Liacouras CA, Verma R, Spergel JM, Furuta GT, Muir AB. 45 Influence of Age and Eosinophilic Esophagitis on Esophageal Distensibility in a Pediatric Cohort. Am J Gastroenterol 2017; 112: 1466-1473 [PMID: 28508868 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2017.131]
- Hirano I, Moy N, Heckman MG, Thomas CS, Gonsalves N, Achem SR. Endoscopic assessment of the oesophageal features of eosinophilic 46 oesophagitis: validation of a novel classification and grading system. Gut 2013; 62: 489-495 [PMID: 22619364 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2011-301817]
- Lee JM, Yoo IK, Kim E, Hong SP, Cho JY. The Usefulness of the Measurement of Esophagogastric Junction Distensibility by EndoFLIP in 47 the Diagnosis of Gastroesophageal Reflux Disease. Gut Liver 2021; 15: 546-552 [PMID: 33115968 DOI: 10.5009/gnl20117]



- Tucker E, Sweis R, Anggiansah A, Wong T, Telakis E, Knowles K, Wright J, Fox M. Measurement of esophago-gastric junction cross-48 sectional area and distensibility by an endolumenal functional lumen imaging probe for the diagnosis of gastro-esophageal reflux disease. Neurogastroenterol Motil 2013; 25: 904-910 [PMID: 23981175 DOI: 10.1111/nmo.12218]
- Lottrup C, McMahon BP, Ejstrud P, Ostapiuk MA, Funch-Jensen P, Drewes AM. Esophagogastric junction distensibility in hiatus hernia. Dis 49 Esophagus 2016; 29: 463-471 [PMID: 25789842 DOI: 10.1111/dote.12344]
- Wu H, Attaar M, Wong HJ, Campbell M, Kuchta K, Denham EW 3rd, Linn J, Ujiki MB. Impedance Planimetry (Endoflip) and Ideal 50 Distensibility Ranges for Optimal Outcomes after Nissen and Toupet Fundoplication. J Am Coll Surg 2022; 235: 420-429 [PMID: 35972160 DOI: 10.1097/XCS.00000000000273]
- Fanous M, Wei W. The Outcomes of Performing Partial Fundoplication Based on Endoflip Versus Manometric Findings. Am Surg 2022; 88: 51 908-914 [PMID: 34794325 DOI: 10.1177/00031348211054565]
- Destro F, Costanzo S, Durante E, Carcassola MS, Meroni M, Brunero M, Riccio A, Calcaterra V, Pelizzo G. Utility of Functional Lumen 52 Imaging Probe in Long-Term Follow-Up of Children with Esophageal Atresia: A Single-Center Retrospective Study. Children (Basel) 2022; 9 [PMID: 36291362 DOI: 10.3390/children9101426]
- Ng K, Mogul D, Hollier J, Khashab MA. Utility of functional lumen imaging probe in esophageal measurements and dilations: a single 53 pediatric center experience. Surg Endosc 2020; 34: 1294-1299 [PMID: 31187234 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-019-06898-5]
- Soliman H, Gourcerol G. Targeting the pylorus in gastroparesis: From physiology to endoscopic pyloromyotomy. Neurogastroenterol Motil 54 2023; 35: e14529 [PMID: 36594414 DOI: 10.1111/nmo.14529]
- 55 Wuestenberghs F, Gourcerol G. Pyloric distensibility in health and disease. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2021; 321: G133-G138 [PMID: 34160292 DOI: 10.1152/ajpgi.00460.2020]
- 56 Sullivan A, Temperley L, Ruban A. Pathophysiology, Aetiology and Treatment of Gastroparesis. Dig Dis Sci 2020; 65: 1615-1631 [PMID: 32350720 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-020-06287-2]
- 57 Snape WJ, Lin MS, Agarwal N, Shaw RE. Evaluation of the pylorus with concurrent intraluminal pressure and EndoFLIP in patients with nausea and vomiting. Neurogastroenterol Motil 2016; 28: 758-764 [PMID: 26813266 DOI: 10.1111/nmo.12772]
- 58 Malik Z, Sankineni A, Parkman HP. Assessing pyloric sphincter pathophysiology using EndoFLIP in patients with gastroparesis. Neurogastroenterol Motil 2015; 27: 524-531 [PMID: 25712043 DOI: 10.1111/nmo.12522]
- 59 Jehangir A, Malik Z, Petrov RV, Parkman HP. EndoFLIP and Pyloric Dilation for Gastroparesis Symptoms Refractory to Pyloromyotomy/ Pyloroplasty. Dig Dis Sci 2021; 66: 2682-2690 [PMID: 32749636 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-020-06510-0]
- 60 Desprez C, Melchior C, Wuestenberghs F, Zalar A, Jacques J, Leroi AM, Gourcerol G. Pyloric distensibility measurement predicts symptomatic response to intrapyloric botulinum toxin injection. Gastrointest Endosc 2019; 90: 754-760.e1 [PMID: 31028783 DOI: 10.1016/i.gie.2019.04.228
- Attaar M, Su B, Wong HJ, Kuchta K, Denham W, Haggerty S, Linn J, Ujiki MB. Significant changes in impedance planimetry (EndoFLIPTM) 61 measurements after peroral pyloromyotomy for delayed gastric emptying. Surg Endosc 2022; 36: 1536-1543 [PMID: 33742274 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-021-08441-x]
- Hirsch S, Nurko S, Liu E, Rosen R. A prospective study of intrapyloric botulinum toxin and EndoFLIP in children with nausea and vomiting. 62 Neurogastroenterol Motil 2022; 34: e14428 [PMID: 35811408 DOI: 10.1111/nmo.14428]
- Popescu M, White E, Mutalib M. EndoFLIP assessment of pyloric sphincter in children: a single-center experience. Transl Gastroenterol 63 Hepatol 2023; 8: 17 [PMID: 37197257 DOI: 10.21037/tgh-22-58]
- 64 Desprez C, Gourcerol G, Savoye-Collet C, Bridoux V, Duflot T, Leroi AM. Relationship between anal functional lumen imaging probe (EndoFLIP®) results and the clinical presentation of faecal incontinence. Colorectal Dis 2022; 24: 1379-1389 [PMID: 35717676 DOI: 10.1111/codi.16225
- Alqudah MM, Gregersen H, Drewes AM, McMahon BP. Evaluation of anal sphincter resistance and distensibility in healthy controls using 65 EndoFLIP ©. Neurogastroenterol Motil 2012; 24: e591-e599 [PMID: 23072480 DOI: 10.1111/nmo.12028]
- Zifan A, Sun C, Gourcerol G, Leroi AM, Mittal RK. Endoflip vs high-definition manometry in the assessment of fecal incontinence: A data-66 driven unsupervised comparison. Neurogastroenterol Motil 2018; 30: e13462 [PMID: 30216661 DOI: 10.1111/nmo.13462]



W J C P World Journal of Clinical Pediatry

Clinical Pediatrics

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Clin Pediatr 2023 September 9; 12(4): 171-196

DOI: 10.5409/wjcp.v12.i4.171

ISSN 2219-2808 (online)

REVIEW

Role of gastrointestinal health in managing children with autism spectrum disorder

Mohammed Al-Beltagi, Nermin Kamal Saeed, Adel Salah Bediwy, Reem Elbeltagi, Rawan Alhawamdeh

Specialty type: Pediatrics

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Chew KS, Malaysia; Morais MB, Brazil

Received: July 10, 2023 Peer-review started: July 10, 2023 First decision: August 8, 2023 Revised: August 8, 2023 Accepted: August 17, 2023 Article in press: August 17, 2023 Published online: September 9, 2023



Mohammed Al-Beltagi, Pediatric Department, Faculty of Medicine, Tanta University, Algharbia, Tanta 31511, Egypt

Mohammed Al-Beltagi, Pediatrics, University Medical Center, King Abdulla Medical City, Arabian Gulf University, Dr. Sulaiman Al Habib Medical Group, Manama, Manama 26671, Bahrain

Nermin Kamal Saeed, Medical Microbiology Section, Pathology Department, Salmaniya Medical Complex, Ministry of Health, Manama, Manama 12, Bahrain

Nermin Kamal Saeed, Medical Microbiology Section, Pathology Department, Irish Royal College of Surgeon, Bahrain, Muharraq, Busaiteen 15503, Bahrain

Adel Salah Bediwy, Pulmonology Department, Faculty of Medicine, Tanta University, Algharbia, Tanta 31527, Egypt

Adel Salah Bediwy, Pulmonology Department, University Medical Center, King Abdulla Medical City, Arabian Gulf University, Dr. Sulaiman Al Habib Medical Group, Manama, Manama 26671, Bahrain

Reem Elbeltagi, Medicine, The Royal College of Surgeons in Ireland-Bahrain, Muharraq, Busiateen 15503, Bahrain

Rawan Alhawamdeh, Pediatrics Research, and Development Department, Genomics Creativity and Play Center, Manama, Manama 0000, Bahrain

Rawan Alhawamdeh, Pediatrics Research, and Development Department, SENSORYME Dubai 999041, United Arab Emirates

Corresponding author: Mohammed Al-Beltagi, MBChB, MD, MSc, PhD, Academic Editor, Chairman, Consultant Physician-Scientist, Professor, Researcher, Pediatric Department, Faculty of Medicine, Tanta University, Al Bahr Street, Algharbia, Tanta 31511, Egypt. mbelrem@hotmail.com

Abstract

Children with autism spectrum disorders (ASD) or autism are more prone to gastrointestinal (GI) disorders than the general population. These disorders can significantly affect their health, learning, and development due to various factors such as genetics, environment, and behavior. The causes of GI disorders in children with ASD can include gut dysbiosis, immune dysfunction, food sensit-



ivities, digestive enzyme deficiencies, and sensory processing differences. Many studies suggest that numerous children with ASD experience GI problems, and effective management is crucial. Diagnosing autism is typically done through genetic, neurological, functional, and behavioral assessments and observations, while GI tests are not consistently reliable. Some GI tests may increase the risk of developing ASD or exacerbating symptoms. Addressing GI issues in individuals with ASD can improve their overall well-being, leading to better behavior, cognitive function, and educational abilities. Proper management can improve digestion, nutrient absorption, and appetite by relieving physical discomfort and pain. Alleviating GI symptoms can improve sleep patterns, increase energy levels, and contribute to a general sense of well-being, ultimately leading to a better quality of life for the individual and improved family dynamics. The primary goal of GI interventions is to improve nutritional status, reduce symptom severity, promote a balanced mood, and increase patient independence.

Key Words: Gastrointestinal disorders; Autism spectrum disorders, Children; Gut microbiota; Ketogenic diet; Gluten-free casein-free diet, Dietary management

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Children with autism spectrum disorder often experience gastrointestinal (GI) disorders that can significantly impact their health, learning, and development. Various factors, including genetics, environment, and behavior, can cause these disorders. Common causes include gut dysbiosis, immune dysfunction, food sensitivity, digestive enzyme deficiencies, and sensory processing differences. Proper management can improve well-being, cognitive function, behavior, and educational abilities. GI interventions enhance nutrition, reduce symptoms, promote balanced moods, and increase independence.

Citation: Al-Beltagi M, Saeed NK, Bediwy AS, Elbeltagi R, Alhawamdeh R. Role of gastrointestinal health in managing children with autism spectrum disorder. *World J Clin Pediatr* 2023; 12(4): 171-196 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/2219-2808/full/v12/i4/171.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.5409/wjcp.v12.i4.171

INTRODUCTION

The prevalence of autism spectrum disorders (ASD) has increased since Leo Kanner was first illustrated in 1943 and continues to rise[1]. ASD is a neurodevelopmental disorder, which includes, in addition to autism, Asperger's disorder, and pervasive developmental disorder-not otherwise specified. Pervasive developmental disorders, which include Rett's disorder, childhood disintegrative disorder, and overactive disorder, are also related. It may overlap with attention deficit hyperactivity disorder[2]. The prevalence of ASD varies from country to country, with an average of 1% worldwide. In the United States, the incidence of ASD can be as high as 1/59 in 2014, according to the centres for disease control and prevention[3], while it can reach 1/64 in the United Kingdom[4]. The prevalence of ASD may be underestimated in some parts of the world, such as Bahrain, where it is estimated to be 1/1000, due to missed diagnoses and lack of official recordings[1]. ASD is more common in boys than girls, with a higher prevalence in non-Hispanic white children and a lower prevalence in Hispanic and African American/black children, with variability in Asian/Pacific residents[5]. Although the exact cause of ASD remains unclear, it is widely accepted that the development of this condition is influenced by a complex interplay of various factors, including genetic predisposition, biological determinants such as advanced parental age, and environmental, immunological, and psychosocial factors[6].

ASD presents in various ways and is characterized by a combination of social, cognitive, sensory, motor, and perceptual symptoms that typically emerge before age three. Children with ASD exhibit behaviors, communication patterns, social interactions, and learning styles that differ from typically developing children. They may struggle with social communication and interaction, including difficulty giving eye contact, displaying limited expressions of emotion, and showing little interest in others or playing with them. They may also have restricted interests, such as playing with the same toys in the same way repeatedly, becoming agitated over minor changes in routine, and developing an obsessive interest in specific parts of objects, the environment, or the body. Additionally, they may engage in repetitive or stereotyped behaviors, such as repeating words, phrases, or sections of videos, flapping their hands, rocking their body, or spinning in circles. Children with ASD may also experience delays in language development, movement, sensory, and cognitive or learning skills[7,8].

It has been observed that children with ASD are at a higher risk of developing medical comorbidities than the general population. These medical conditions can adversely affect their overall health, hinder their learning abilities, and worsen their autistic symptoms. Among the common medical conditions observed in patients with ASD, gastrointestinal (GI) disorders are particularly prevalent[9]. In this review, we highlight the connection between GI issues and ASD, emphasizing the importance of understanding the role of GI health in managing ASD.

Raishidena® WJCP | https://www.wjgnet.com

Prevalence of GI disorders in children with ASD

It has been observed that patients with ASD commonly experience GI problems, with a prevalence rate between 46% and 84% in children with ASD. These problems manifest in numerous ways, including food intolerance and/or sensitivities, nausea and/or vomiting, chronic constipation, chronic diarrhea, gastroesophageal reflux and/or disease, chronic flatulence, abdominal discomfort, ulcers, inflammatory bowel disease, colitis, and/or failure to thrive. Additionally, food allergies are more prevalent in children with ASD, with a rate of 20%-25% compared to only 5%-8% in children without ASD[10]. Several factors contribute to this higher prevalence (Figure 1). It is established that genetic factors participate in both ASD and GI disorders. Specific genetic mutations and variations are detected in individuals with ASD, which may impact the development and operation of the GI system[11]. One of the primary reasons is an imbalance and microbiota and dysregulation in the gut microbiota. Children with ASD often exhibit dysbiosis, resulting in GI issues[12]. Another factor is immune system dysfunction, which some children with ASD experience. This can lead to gut inflammation and further contribute to GI problems. Food sensitivities and allergies, particularly to gluten and casein, are also more common in children with ASD. These sensitivities can trigger symptoms like abdominal pain, diarrhea, and constipation. In addition, some children with ASD may have deficiencies in digestive enzymes, which can impact the breakdown of food components. This inadequate enzyme activity can lead to malabsorption and GI disturbances[13]. It's not uncommon for children with ASD to experience GI motility issues, which can lead to problems like constipation or diarrhea. These issues can arise from various factors, including abnormal serotonin levels linked to ASD and GI dysfunction[14]. Children with ASD frequently display selective and limited eating habits, leading to unbalanced diets that lack essential nutrients. These dietary restrictions may contribute to GI issues like constipation or diarrhea[15]. Additionally, individuals with ASD often exhibit sensory processing differences, making them hypersensitive or hyposensitive to sensory stimuli. These differences may affect their perception of GI sensations, resulting in discomfort or altered responses to normal digestive processes[16]. Unfortunately, the general public, some parents, and professionals may misinterpret sudden improper behaviors due to GI discomfort from children with ASD as lousy behavior that came up from nowhere or just to avoid activity. For instance, during an activity, the child might have severe abdominal or GI pain that forces him/her to scream and move from the place. Meanwhile, the adults may interpret the child's behavior as improper and escape trial. Children with ASD are more liable to have dysautonomia and abnormal dietary metabolites. Furthermore, gut and brain communications are bidirectional through the gut-brain axis. Children with ASD often have altered gut-brain communication, leading to an impaired gut-brain axis. This can contribute to digestive issues and affect GI function[17]. Children with ASD frequently display selective and limited eating habits, leading to unbalanced diets that lack essential nutrients. Their insistence on sticking to stereotypical diets can result in inadequate fiber and fluid intake, causing GI symptoms. These dietary restrictions may also contribute to GI issues like constipation or diarrhea[15]. Certain medications can also affect bowel function, such as stimulants causing abdominal pain and ßeta-blockers causing constipation, diarrhea, and stomach irritation[18].

Children with ASD may experience pain and discomfort due to GI disorders, which can interfere with their learning. Children with ASD who are nonverbal may exhibit behavioral problems like posturing, self-injury, or outbursts without apparent causes due to unrecognized GI disorders, specifically reflux esophagitis and disaccharide malabsorption. However, these manifestations may be mistakenly overlooked as a behavioral problem instead of a medical condition since many children with ASD have difficulty expressing their symptoms or discomfort to their parents or physicians. Lactase deficiency, common in children with ASD and not associated with intestinal inflammation or injury, may also contribute to abdominal discomfort, pain, and obvious behavioral problems^[19]. It can be challenging to diagnose GI symptoms in children with ASD due to the lack of established clinical guidelines that prioritize routine assessment of potential medical conditions or GI issues in this population. This is particularly challenging because many children with ASD are nonverbal and cannot convey pain or discomfort through language. Even those who can communicate verbally may have trouble describing subjective experiences or symptoms compared to their typically developing children. As a result, guidelines that specifically address this issue are crucial^[20]. Healthcare professionals should know that children with ASD may experience GI dysfunction, mainly if they exhibit unusual postures or movements, have trouble sleeping, are intolerant to certain foods, or display aggressive or self-harming behaviors. To properly assess these issues, clinicians should gather a comprehensive GI and nutritional history covering the patient's eating habits, allergies or food sensitivities, and bowel movements in children with ASD[21].

It's essential to consider a child's sleep history when diagnosing underlying GI disorders, as they may manifest as disturbed sleeping patterns[22]. Healthcare providers should thoroughly review the child's medication, growth history, and sleep habits. Additionally, they should be able to identify vocal, sensory, or motor behaviors that may indicate the presence of pain related to GI disorders. Vocal behaviors associated with GI disorders may include throat clearing, guttural sounds, spitting up in infants, ear rubbing, habitual coughing, or difficulty swallowing. Motor behaviors related to GI disorders include seeking belly pressure, pointing behaviors, certain repetitive behaviors, abnormal neck or body posture, and aggressive or self-injurious behaviors. Studies have shown a strong correlation between aggressive behavior and underlying GI disorders^[23], and more severe autistic features tend to be linked to severe GI symptoms. GI disorder symptoms are more likely associated with sleep disruptions and food intolerances. Therefore, clinicians should consider these associations when assessing and treating comorbidities and screening for constipation, diarrhea, or soiling of underwear in children with ASD with prominent rigid-compulsive symptoms^[24].

If a child with ASD experiences eczema, vocal, sensory, or motor signs, aggressive or self-injurious behaviors, chronic constipation or diarrhea, or chronic spitting or vomiting, pediatricians should consider referring them for GI evaluation. It is common for children with ASD who exhibit GI symptoms to have increased intestinal permeability. One way to evaluate this is by measuring plasma zonulin level, a valuable blood marker[25]. Endoscopy can also reveal signs of allergic esophagitis, acid reflux damage, allergic changes, or evidence of inflammatory bowel disease in patients with ASD and abdominal manifestations^[26]. Effective medical treatment of GI disorders may lead to improvements in



Figure 1 Increase the prevalence of gastrointestinal disorders in children with autism spectrum disorders. These factors may include genetic variations, abnormal gut-brain axis, dysbiosis, immune dysfunction, food sensitivities, digestive enzyme deficiencies, sensory processing and integration differences, dysautonomia, and abnormal behaviors. GI: Gastrointestinal.

behavioral problems. If abdominal pain or discomfort is present, psychotropic medications may not be effective and may even worsen the problem due to GI adverse effects. The microbiota-gut-brain axis is an emerging concept that suggests modulation of the gut microbiota could lead to new therapeutic modalities for different complex central nervous system disorders[27].

While studies have not found a higher prevalence of celiac disease in ASD, it's important to note that one child out of 68 with celiac disease may develop ASD, and one child out of 130 with ASD may develop celiac disease. Even without GI symptoms, those with celiac disease have been found to have a strong association with epilepsy, cerebral calcifications, and positive responses to dietary changes. Investigating and treating celiac disease, non-celiac gluten sensitivity, and epilepsy could potentially lead to positive outcomes for those with ASD, even without typical GI symptoms or overt seizures[28]. It's crucial to consider non-celiac gluten or wheat sensitivity in children with ASD, especially if they have irritable bowel symptoms and a history of atopy and allergies[29]. Medical professionals should also be aware of the possibility of non-celiac gluten sensitivity in patients with ASD who present with atopic disease, migraine, mood, and anxiety disorders. While many children with ASD have experienced positive results from a gluten-free, soy-free, and dairy-free diet, it's crucial to have a celiac test performed before attempting any dietary changes. The gluten-free diet remains the only effective treatment for those with gluten sensitivity, regardless of the manifestations. It's essential to prioritize the overall health and well-being of patients with ASD, and understanding the potential impact of diet and gluten sensitivity can lead to better outcomes[30].

Understanding the gut-brain connection in children with ASD

The idea of the "second brain" pertains to the enteric nervous system, an intricate network of neurons in the GI tract's walls. The enteric nervous system is also known as the "gut brain" or "second brain" because it can function autonomously from the central nervous system. It has its own reflexes and sensory abilities[31]. The enteric nervous system consists of millions of neurons communicating with each other and the central nervous system *via* the vagus nerve and other nerve pathways. It plays a crucial role in regulating different digestion aspects, such as food movement through the digestive tract, secretion of digestive enzymes, and absorption of nutrients[32]. The connection between the brain and gut is a complex interconnection known as the gut-brain axis. This pathway allows for two-way communication between the central nervous and GI systems. It comprises various components, including the enteric nervous system, gut microbiota, immune system, and autonomic nervous system[33]. The gut-brain axis regulates physiological processes like digestion and metabolism, influencing cognitive function, behavior, and other brain functions. Communication between the gut and brain is facilitated through various mechanisms, such as neurocrine and endocrine

aishideng® WJCP | https://www.wjgnet.com

pathways[34]. Within the digestive system are trillions of microorganisms collectively known as the gut microbiota. These microorganisms are vital in maintaining gut health, digestion, nutrient absorption, and immune function and significantly impact human health, including their influence on brain development and function[35]. The gut microbiota is a crucial part of the gut-brain axis and is involved in signaling from the gut microbiota to the brain. The brain, in turn, can influence the composition of gut microbiota and control it through neurotransmitters such as serotonin and dopamine, neuromuscular control of peristalsis, stress-induced cortisol, and stimulation of mucus secretion. On the other hand, the gut affects the brain through vagus nerve activation, neuropeptides, and neurotransmitters like leptin and serotonin, immune signaling through secretory immunoglobulin A, and mucous membrane barrier integrity signaling through zonulin protein and short chain fatty acids (SCFAs) like butyrate[36,37]. Additionally, the microbiota can impact the brain through various mechanisms, like the production of neurotransmitters such as gamma-aminobutyric acid, serotonin, and dopamine, the production of SCFAs like butyric acid, propionic acid, and acetic acid, stimulation of the sympathetic nervous system, and induction of mucosal serotonin release, subsequently affecting memory and learning processes in the brain[38].

Children with ASD experience numerous changes that disrupt their gut-brain axis. One significant change is an imbalance in their gut microbiota composition, known as dysbiosis. This imbalance can disrupt the gut's normal functioning, potentially contributing to the development of ASD symptoms[39]. Research has shown that children with ASD have reduced microbial diversity, overgrowth of certain harmful bacteria, and imbalances in the beneficial to pathogenic bacteria ratio compared to neurotypical individuals. These changes can impact the production of essential metabolites, neurotransmitters, neuronal sensory processing and integration, and immune signaling molecules, affecting brain development and behavior. The gut microbiota also can produce and modulate neurotransmitters, including serotonin, dopamine, and gamma-aminobutyric acid[12]. These neurotransmitters are critical in regulating mood, sensory processing and integration, behavior, and cognition. Disruptions in the gut microbiota can lead to imbalances in neurotransmitter production, potentially impacting the neurodevelopmental processes associated with ASD. Serotonin, a hormone linked to social behavior and communication, has been found to have altered levels in individuals with ASD. In addition, imbalances in gamma-aminobutyric acid levels have been linked to anxiety and behavioral issues commonly seen in children with ASD[40]. Gut dysbiosis may contribute to GI symptoms commonly observed in children with ASD, such as abdominal pain, constipation, and diarrhea[41].

There is a link between the gut and brain in individuals with ASD that goes beyond microbial composition and neuroactive compounds. Children with ASD have been observed to experience GI inflammation and immune dysregulation, and chronic inflammation. When the immune system in the gut is activated, it can release pro-inflammatory cytokines that can communicate with the brain, causing changes in neural function^[42]. Furthermore, immune dysregulation may lead to a compromised blood-brain barrier, which can allow immune cells and inflammatory molecules to enter the brain, resulting in additional effects on neurological processes^[43]. Chronic inflammation in the gut can lead to a "leaky gut", which is an increased intestinal permeability. Increased gut permeability allows bacteria and their byproducts, such as lipopolysaccharides, to pass into the bloodstream, causing systemic inflammation and immune activation[44]. Such inflammation can affect the blood-brain barrier and contribute to neuroinflammation, impacting brain function and behavior and potentially contributing to the cognitive and behavioral symptoms observed in children with ASD[45]. The gut-brain connection is also influenced by metabolic and nutritional factors, which are critical components. Children with ASD often have altered metabolic profiles and frequent nutrient deficiencies. Deficiencies in vitamins, minerals, and essential fatty acids affect brain development and function. Additionally, the composition and diversity of the gut microbiota can be influenced by dietary factors, which can impact the gut-brain axis[46].

Research on the gut-brain connection in children with ASD presents new opportunities for diagnosis and treatment. By studying the composition and function of gut microbiota and examining gut permeability and immune markers, potential biomarkers for ASD diagnosis may be uncovered. Furthermore, interventions that target the gut microbiota, such as probiotics, prebiotics, and dietary adjustments, have shown promise in mitigating ASD-related symptoms and improving overall well-being[47]. To further understand the gut-brain connection in children with ASD, more comprehensive research is necessary. Longitudinal studies are required to determine whether gut dysbiosis precedes the onset of ASD symptoms or is a consequence of the disorder. Additionally, investigating the impact of early-life interventions, like breastfeeding and antibiotic exposure, on the gut microbiota and subsequent ASD risk is crucial. Technological advancements, such as metagenomics and metabolomics, will provide more comprehensive insights into the mechanisms underlying the gut-brain connection in ASD[48].

Common symptoms and common mechanisms for GI and ASD spectrum disorders

While GI disorders and ASD are distinct conditions, some overlapping symptoms and potential shared mechanisms exist (Figure 2). It's important to note that researchers are still studying these associations, and the exact nature of the relationship between GI disorders and ASD is not fully understood[20]. Some common GI symptoms include abdominal pain, diarrhea, constipation, bloating, and gastroesophageal reflux, observed in individuals with ASD and may contribute to their behavioral and sensory issues. Both GI disorders and ASD also involve sensory sensitivities, such as heightened responses to certain textures, physical pressure, movement, sounds, tastes, and smells. Additionally, many individuals with both conditions exhibit food selectivity, preferring specific foods while avoiding others, and may limit their diet due to food intolerances and/or sensitivities^[49].

Common mechanisms between the two conditions include gut-brain axis disruptions, gut and systemic inflammation, altered serotonin levels, and genetic factors. For example, alterations in gut microbiota composition, intestinal permeability, and abnormal immune responses have been implicated in GI disorders and ASD[44]. Chronic low-grade inflammation in the gut may lead to systemic inflammation, which can affect brain function and contribute to cognitive, sensory processing and integration, and behavioral symptoms seen in ASD. Additionally, altered serotonin levels have



Al-Beltagi M et al. GI health and autism



DOI: 10.5409/wjcp.v12.i4.171 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.



been found in both conditions, suggesting a potential link between them[50]. Furthermore, GI disorders and ASD have a genetic component, and certain genetic variations may make individuals more susceptible to developing one condition when the other is present[51].

Gastroesophageal reflux

Gastroesophageal reflux is a common GI issue where stomach acid and contents flow back into the esophagus. It can affect individuals with or without ASD, but studies suggest that those with ASD may have a higher prevalence of gastroesophageal reflux[52]. The exact reasons for this are not fully understood, but possible factors include delayed gastric emptying, abnormal esophageal motility, and differences in sensory processing[20].

Individuals with ASD who suffer from gastroesophageal reflux may exhibit abnormal behaviors due to various factors. Although the link between gastroesophageal reflux and abnormal behaviors in ASD is not entirely understood, sensory sensitivities are believed to play a significant role[53]. This is because discomfort related to gastroesophageal reflux can trigger physical discomfort and pain, leading to irritability, restlessness, or agitation, which may manifest as abnormal behaviors[54]. Communication challenges may also contribute to the problem, as patients with ASD may have difficulty expressing their discomfort or pain verbally. Instead, they may use unconventional ways of communicating their distress, such as self-stimulating or challenging behaviors[55]. Individuals with ASD thrive on routines and predictability, making gastroesophageal reflux significantly disrupt their daily routines. For instance, mealtimes or feeding schedules may be affected, leading to frustration or anxiety, which can trigger changes in behavior or increased rigidity in following established patterns. Heightened anxiety and stress levels can trigger or exacerbate abnormal behaviors to cope with physical and emotional discomfort[21].

Diagnosing gastroesophageal reflux in individuals with ASD can be difficult as they may exhibit atypical or subtle symptoms. These could include irritability, behavioral changes, eating refusal, gagging, choking, or discomfort during feeding. Communication difficulties may further hinder their ability to accurately express or describe their symptoms [52]. As such, it is crucial to identify the signs of gastroesophageal reflux and seek appropriate medical attention. A healthcare professional specializing in ASD can determine the underlying cause of gastroesophageal reflux and suggest treatments like dietary adjustments, medications to reduce acid reflux, or other interventions as required [56]. Managing gastroesophageal reflux in individuals with ASD involves following standard guidelines for gastroesophageal reflux treatment. These may include making lifestyle changes such as adjusting their diet, elevating their head during sleep, managing their weight, and refraining from lying down right after eating. Depending on the severity of the condition, medications like antacids, proton pump inhibitors, or histamine-2 receptor blockers may be prescribed to reduce acid production or neutralize stomach acid [57].

Helping individuals with ASD communicate their discomfort and pain can be achieved through various methods, such as alternative communication, visual aids, or assistive technology[58]. Additionally, sensory therapy plans and integration strategies can be implemented at home to manage discomfort related to gastroesophageal reflux. This can involve activities that provide sensory input, offering comfort items like weighted blankets or fidget toys, or creating a sensory-friendly eating environment[59]. Consulting certified occupational therapists with a sensory integration specialty can be beneficial in creating specific plans to address abnormal sensory processes that contribute to behaviors associated with gastroesophageal reflux. These plans may include using sensory tools, training alternative coping skills, providing visual schedules, or employing positive reinforcement techniques[60]. Establishing routines and maintaining predictability can also help individuals with ASD manage disruptions caused by gastroesophageal reflux. Precise visual schedules and social stories can assist them in understanding and preparing for changes in their daily routine[61]. Consistent monitoring, follow-up, and open communication between caregivers, healthcare professionals, and educators are essential for effectively managing gastroesophageal reflux in individuals with ASD[62].

Raisbideng® WJCP | https://www.wjgnet.com

Abdominal pain

Individuals with ASD commonly report experiencing abdominal pain, which can have varying severities and causes, including GI and non-GI factors. To determine the underlying cause, conducting a comprehensive differential diagnosis is significantly essential. Several GI causes may affect individuals with ASD. These include gastroesophageal reflux disease, constipation, irritable bowel syndrome, food intolerances or sensitivities, and inflammatory bowel disease[5]. Gastroesophageal reflux disease is caused by stomach acid flowing back into the esophagus and can cause discomfort and irritation. Constipation can be more prevalent in individuals with ASD and may lead to abdominal pain. Irritable bowel syndrome is a functional GI disorder characterized by changes in bowel habits, bloating, and abdominal pain. Some individuals with ASD may have specific intolerances or sensitivities to certain foods, such as gluten or lactose. Inflammatory bowel disease, including crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis, involves chronic digestive tract inflammation and can cause abdominal pain[63].

Aside from GI causes, other factors can lead to abdominal pain, such as sensory sensitivities, urinary tract infections, musculoskeletal issues, anxiety and stress, and medication side effects. Individuals with ASD may experience heightened sensory responses, leading to discomfort from certain sensations like pressure on the abdomen, clothing textures, or internal sensations. Urinary tract infections, including bladder infections, can also cause abdominal pain, especially for those with difficulty expressing or communicating their symptoms[64]. Muscle strain, spasms, or other musculoskeletal problems can result in abdominal pain. Emotional factors like anxiety and stress can also have physical manifestations like abdominal pain. Furthermore, some medications used to treat ASD symptoms or other co-occurring conditions may list abdominal pain as a potential side effect[65].

Diagnosing abdominal pain in children with ASD can be challenging due to various factors. Communication and behavioral differences associated with ASD can make it difficult to assess the severity and identify the potential underlying causes of the pain. Children with ASD may have difficulty expressing their symptoms verbally or have limited communication skills^[66]. Describing the location, intensity, or nature of their abdominal pain can be challenging, making it difficult for healthcare providers to assess the severity of the pain and identify potential underlying causes. They may also have heightened sensory sensitivities that can affect their perception and response to pain^[67]. They may exhibit atypical reactions or engage in self-injury as a response to pain, which can complicate diagnosis. In addition, abdominal pain can present with various underlying causes, some of which may overlap with common behavioral or GI symptoms seen in ASD. Differentiating between primary GI issues and pain-related behaviors associated with ASD can be complex^[68].

Diagnostic overshadowing is another problem involving correctly identifying abdominal pain in children with ASD. Healthcare providers may attribute symptoms solely to a child's ASD rather than considering other potential underlying medical conditions[69]. Abdominal pain may be overlooked or dismissed as a behavioral issue related to ASD, leading to delayed diagnosis and appropriate treatment. Furthermore, children with ASD often experience high anxiety levels and have difficulty coping with medical procedures or assessments, making it harder to conduct thorough physical examinations, laboratory tests, or imaging studies to identify the cause of abdominal pain[70]. It can be challenging for some patients with ASD to access appropriate healthcare, as they may encounter various barriers. These barriers can range from difficulties in healthcare settings to sensory overload or difficulty adapting to new environments. Unfortunately, limited access to healthcare can lead to delays in diagnosis and appropriate treatment, especially when addressing abdominal pain[71].

When children with ASD experience abdominal pain, they may express their discomfort differently. They may resort to aggression or self-injurious behaviors if they cannot effectively communicate their pain or frustration. Additionally, they may become more agitated or irritable, exhibit social withdrawal or isolation, and display changes in eating habits or disruptive behaviors during mealtimes. Chronic abdominal pain can also increase anxiety and emotional dysregulation, leading to outbursts, meltdowns, or heightened anxiety levels. Furthermore, sleep disturbances can occur, which can further exacerbate behavioral challenges and affect overall well-being and functioning[66,72].

To address these challenges, healthcare professionals may employ various strategies. One method uses visual aids, such as visual pain scales or communication boards, to help children express their pain levels and location[73]. Another approach is closely observing behavioral changes or non-verbal cues that may indicate discomfort or pain. Involving parents, caregivers, or teachers familiar with the child's behavior patterns can also provide valuable insights into changes in behavior or routines. A multidisciplinary team of pediatricians, gastroenterologists, psychologists, and occupational therapists can provide a comprehensive assessment and accurate diagnosis in complex cases[56]. It is crucial to acknowledge that every person with ASD is unique, and their medical background, sensory processing profiles, and behavioral patterns differ. Individual situations must be considered when assessing and addressing abdominal discomfort[74].

Diarrhea

Diarrhea can occur in individuals with ASD, just as it can affect anyone else. While diarrhea is not directly related to ASD, individuals with ASD may be more prone to specific GI issues, including diarrhea. Diarrhea can affect individuals with ASD for various reasons, and certain factors may increase these patients' diarrhea risk. These factors include sensory sensitivities and dietary preferences, dietary changes and restrictions, food intolerances and sensitivities, GI disorders, medications and supplements, and anxiety and stress. Pica is also a significant risk factor for diarrhea in children with ASD[49]. Pica, which is eating non-food items, is a behavior sometimes exhibited by individuals with ASD. While pica itself may not directly cause diarrhea, there are several ways by which ingesting non-food substances can increase the risk of developing GI issues, including diarrhea. These include irritation of the digestive system, blockages in the digestive tract, bacterial or parasitic infections, and nutritional imbalances. It's important to understand that pica is a complex

Zaisbideng® WJCP | https://www.wjgnet.com

behavior with various underlying causes and can occur in individuals with or without ASD[75]. Chronic diarrhea could result from immune dysfunction, irritable bowel syndrome, inflammatory bowel disease, intestinal infection, food allergies, celiac disease, lactose intolerance, or excessive intake of sugary liquids such as fruit juices. In some cases, fecal encopresis due to severe chronic constipation can be misdiagnosed as chronic diarrhea^[76]. However, it is essential to remember that not all individuals with ASD will experience diarrhea or have an increased risk compared to the general population. Each person is unique, and other co-occurring conditions or individual factors may also play a role^[8].

Sometimes, children with ASD may display behaviors that resemble or are mistaken for diarrhea. These behaviors can be categorized into four groups: Sensory-seeking behaviors, repetitive or ritualistic behaviors, communication difficulties, and sensory sensitivities [77]. Sensory-seeking behaviors involve playing with materials that may resemble the appearance or consistency of diarrhea, such as enjoying squishing or smearing substances like playdough, mud, or other malleable materials, which may appear similar to diarrhea but are not actual fecal matter[78]. Repetitive behaviors may involve movements or actions around the diaper area that can be mistaken for diarrhea. Still, it is crucial to differentiate between purposeful behaviors and physical neuro-sensory symptoms. Children with ASD may have difficulties expressing themselves verbally, leading to unconventional means of communication that may be misinterpreted as indicating diarrhea. Lastly, sensory sensitivities can cause discomfort or aversion to certain physical sensations around the diaper area, which may be misinterpreted as diarrhea[79].

Managing diarrhea in patients with ASD requires a personalized approach that considers both general strategies for diarrhea management and specific considerations for the individual's unique needs and challenges associated with ASD. Hydration is crucial to keep the individual hydrated, and a balanced diet that includes easy-to-digest and gentle foods is key. Probiotics can help restore the natural balance of gut flora and aid digestion; medications or supplements may be necessary in some cases. Visual and social support, sensory accommodation, communication support, and personalized strategies are crucial for managing diarrhea effectively. It's essential to collaborate with healthcare professionals, clinical occupational therapists specialized and certified in sensory integration, and caregivers familiar with the individual's abilities to provide tailored strategies for managing diarrhea[80,81].

Constipation

Constipation is a common GI problem that individuals with ASD may be more susceptible to. While there is no direct link between ASD and constipation, some studies suggest that individuals with ASD are prone to experiencing constipation 3.5 times more than the general population [82]. The reasons for this are unclear, but several factors could contribute. Many individuals with ASD have sensory sensitivities, including sensitivities to certain textures or tastes of food. This may result in a limited diet lacking fiber-rich foods, leading to constipation. Some individuals with ASD may have limited food preferences or engage in selective eating patterns that exclude fruits, vegetables, and other high-fiber foods necessary for regular bowel movements[83]. Individuals with ASD may have difficulty recognizing and responding to bodily cues, such as the urge to have a bowel movement. This can lead to a delay in seeking a restroom or actively avoiding using the bathroom due to sensory sensitivities or rigid routines[84]. Some medications commonly prescribed for individuals with ASD, such as antipsychotics or certain antiepileptic drugs, can have constipation as a side effect, which can exacerbate the problem. Differences in the gut microbiome of individuals with ASD have been found in some studies, and changes in gut microbiota can influence bowel function and potentially contribute to constipation[85].

For individuals with ASD, constipation can sometimes lead to or be interpreted as abnormal behaviors. Although the precise connection between constipation and such behaviors is not yet fully understood, several factors could contribute to this association. One factor is sensory sensitivities, as many individuals with ASD are sensitive to certain sensations, and this discomfort can extend to constipation [86]. The physical discomfort and pain caused by constipation may lead to increased irritability, restlessness, or agitation, which could manifest as abnormal behaviors[87]. Communication challenges can also be a factor, as some individuals with ASD may have difficulty verbally expressing their discomfort or pain. They may instead resort to unconventional methods of communicating their distress[66]. Furthermore, individuals with ASD rely heavily on routines and predictability, and constipation can interfere with their daily routines, causing frustration or anxiety, leading to changes in behavior or increased rigidity in following established patterns[88]. Finally, constipation can cause discomfort and pain, leading to increased anxiety and stress levels in individuals with ASD, which can trigger or worsen abnormal behaviors to cope with physical and emotional distress[89].

When evaluating constipation in children with ASD, a comprehensive investigation is necessary to identify root causes and appropriate interventions. It's crucial to obtain a detailed medical history to understand the child's bowel habits, diet, fluid intake, and any previous diagnoses or treatments related to constipation. A physical examination is necessary to identify signs of constipation and any physical abnormalities that could contribute to it. A bowel movement diary can provide valuable information about bowel patterns, triggers, and dietary habits [90]. A dietary assessment is also essential to identify potential dietary factors contributing to constipation and assess the intake of fiber-rich foods, fruits, vegetables, and fluids[91]. Toileting skills should be evaluated to determine any challenges or difficulties related to recognizing the need to use the bathroom or any routines that may interfere with regular bowel movements[92]. Additional medical tests may be necessary to determine the severity of constipation or rule out underlying conditions. Collaboration with specialists may be beneficial in complex cases or if there are concerns about underlying medical conditions. An individualized management plan can be developed to address sensory sensitivities, communication challenges, or behavioral factors that may impact the child's ability to manage constipation effectively [93].

When dealing with constipation-related behaviors in individuals with ASD, it's essential to consider several approaches. Firstly, recognizing the signs of constipation and seeking medical intervention is vital. It's advisable to consult a healthcare professional experienced in ASD, as they can help identify the underlying cause of constipation and recommend appropriate treatments such as dietary modifications, fiber supplements, stool softeners, or laxatives[88]. Secondly, encouraging and facilitating effective communication can help individuals with ASD express their discomfort



and pain. Alternative communication methods, such as visual aids or assistive technology, can enhance communication and reduce frustration[58]. Thirdly, sensory strategies can help manage discomfort related to constipation. This may include providing sensory input through appropriate sensory activities, offering comfort items like weighted blankets or fidget toys, or creating a sensory-friendly bathroom environment to make bowel movements more comfortable[94]. Fourthly, collaborating with behavioral therapists or professionals experienced in working with individuals with ASD can be helpful. They can develop behavior support plans that address the specific abnormal behaviors associated with constipation. Strategies may include teaching alternative coping skills, providing visual schedules, or implementing positive reinforcement techniques[95]. Lastly, maintaining established routines and predictability as much as possible can help individuals with ASD manage the disruptions caused by constipation. Clear visual schedules and social stories can help them understand and prepare for changes in their daily routine[96].

All the previous strategies should work hand in hand with strategies aimed at relieving constipation. One effective strategy is adjusting one's diet to include fiber, fruits, vegetables, and whole grains. Individuals with sensory sensitivities may need gradual food diversification and the introduction of new textures and tastes[97]. Staying hydrated by drinking plenty of fluids, especially water, can help soften the stool and ease bowel movements[98]. Establishing a regular bathroom routine, preferably after meals, can also help develop a consistent routine for bowel movements. Regular exercise and physical activity can stimulate bowel movements and promote healthy digestion. If constipation persists and is associated with medication side effects, consulting with a healthcare professional is essential to explore potential adjustments in medication or additional treatments[99]. Regular follow-up and monitoring are crucial to assess the effective iveness of interventions and make necessary adjustments.

Coeliac disease

Coeliac disease and ASD are two distinct medical conditions that can sometimes exist simultaneously in an individual. Coeliac disease is an autoimmune condition that is triggered by consuming foods that contain gluten. It affects the small intestine, leading to inflammation and damage to the lining, which may cause various GI symptoms and nutritional deficiencies[100]. Although some studies and case reports suggest a possible link between coeliac disease and ASD, the exact nature of this connection remains unclear. Some scientists suggest that shared genetic or immune system abnormalities might contribute to some individuals' co-occurrence of these conditions[101]. However, further research is necessary to understand this association's underlying mechanisms and prevalence. Despite studies finding no higher prevalence of coeliac disease in patients with ASD, one child per 68 children with coeliac disease will develop ASD, and one child per 130 children with ASD will develop coeliac disease[9]. There is a strong association between coeliac disease, even in the absence of GI symptoms, epilepsy, and cerebral calcifications, and positive responses to dietary changes in these patients. Investigation and treatment of coeliac disease, non-coeliac gluten sensitivity (NCGS), and epilepsy, even without typical GI symptoms or overt seizures, could yield positive outcomes for patients with ASD[28].

It is essential to consider the possibility of non-coeliac gluten or wheat sensitivity in children with ASD, who are more likely to have atopy and allergies, especially if they show symptoms of irritable bowel[29]. When neurological manifestations with probable autoimmune etiology are unclear, it is recommended to determine the transglutaminase-2 autoantibody titer to consider the possibility of gluten sensitivity[102]. The relationship between coeliac disease and abnormal behavior in children with ASD is complex and not yet fully understood. Both coeliac disease and ASD share some symptoms, such as GI issues, irritability, anxiety, and sleep disturbances[103]. Consuming gluten can lead to inflammation and other immune responses that may affect behavior and cognition. Coeliac disease can also cause nutrient deficiencies, such as deficiencies in vitamins and minerals, which might contribute to abnormal behavior or exacerbate existing behavioral challenges in children with ASD[104]. While implementing a gluten-free diet in children with ASD who have coeliac disease or gluten sensitivity may improve behavior, communication, and social interaction, the evidence in this area is limited. Not all studies have shown consistent results. It's important to note that the impact of coeliac disease on behavior can vary among individuals[102].

It's worth noting that having coeliac disease doesn't necessarily mean an individual has ASD, and vice versa. These conditions can occur separately. However, if a child with ASD experiences GI symptoms or other signs that suggest coeliac disease, it's crucial to seek advice from a healthcare professional. Diagnosing coeliac disease in children with ASD follows a similar process to diagnosing coeliac disease in the general population, such as measuring tissue transglutaminase antibody test, determining HLA typing, and performing intestinal biopsies[105]. The gluten-free diet is currently the only effective treatment available and should be recommended for all patients with gluten sensitivity, regardless of the type of manifestations. Medical professionals should be aware of the possibility of NCGS in some patients with ASD, particularly those with atopic disease, migraine, mood, and anxiety disorders. Although many children with ASD improve on a gluten-free, soy-free, and dairy-free diet, it is essential to perform a celiac test before attempting this diet[106].

Impact of GI disorders on children with ASD

GI disorders can significantly impact children with ASD. GI disorders can affect all the child's life aspects; behavior, quality of life and well-being, social interaction: Communication abilities, education capabilities, and sleep patterns, and increase the risk of epilepsy. There is a strong correlation between GI symptoms and the severity of ASD, indicating that children more severely affected by ASD are likely to have severe GI symptoms. Health professionals should consider the possibility of GI dysfunction in patients with ASD, especially those presenting with strange posturing or movements, sleep disorders, food intolerances, and aggressive or self-injurious behaviors[80]. Table 1 summarizes the impact of GI disorders on the various life aspects of patients with ASD.

Raisbideng® WJCP | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 1 Impact of gastrointestinal disorders on children with autism spectrum disorders		
Domain	The impact	
Patient's behavior	Abnormal posturing, self-injury, sudden outbursts, social withdrawal or isolation, and changes in eating habits	
	Self-stimulatory behaviors	
	Toe walking, increased irritability, restlessness, and agitation	
	Poor attention, reduced food intake, or avoidance of certain foods	
	Poor response to psychotropic medications	
Patient's social interaction	Difficult engagement in social interactions	
	Anxiety, irritability, and withdrawal from social situations with social avoidance	
	Decrease the ability to engage in social play, follow social cues, or maintain relationships with peers and family members	
	Poor development of social skills	
Patient's sleep	Disrupted sleep patterns	
	Disruption of sleep-wake cycles regulation	
Patient's epilepsy	Altered brain electrical activity	
	Increased risk of epileptic tendencies	
	Decrease epilepsy thresholds	
	Interactions with anti-epileptic medications	
Patient's education	Increase absenteeism and poor attendance	
	Poor academic performance	
	Poor participation	
	Decreased ability to concentrate	
	Poor engagement in learning activities	
	Reduced motivation and participation in classroom activities	
	Poor participation in group activities	
	Poor participation in food-related activities	
	Poor cognitive functioning	
Patient's quality of life	Poor eating, sleeping, and social interactions	
	Reduced appetite, causing poor nutrition and weight loss	

Impact on the patient's behavior

GI disorders can cause pain-induced agitation and irritability in children, leading to abnormal behaviors in individuals with ASD. For instance, GI pain may be mistaken for behavioral issues like abnormal posturing, self-injury, sudden outbursts, social withdrawal or isolation, and changes in eating habits. Individuals with ASD and oesophageal ulcerations may exhibit self-stimulatory behaviors in response to the pain or discomfort they experience[79]. Additionally, gastroesophageal reflux can lead to frequent nighttime awakenings. If the patient is experiencing constipation, it can lead to a range of behavioral changes such as toe walking, increased irritability, restlessness, and agitation. The patient may also experience abnormal sleep patterns, such as difficulties falling asleep, frequent awakenings, or restless sleep, resulting in daytime irritability, fatigue, and behavioral challenges[107]. Constipation can cause poor attention, reduced food intake, or avoidance of certain foods. Additionally, toilet training problems could be caused by chronic diarrhea or constipation. If the patient with ASD frequently digs into the rectal area, it could indicate anal itching, which parasitic infestations like enterobiasis may cause. However, if the GI disorder is identified and treated with medical intervention, the behavioral problem may decrease. It's important to note that psychotropic medications may not be effective and could worsen the issue if they have adverse GI effects, especially when abdominal pain or discomfort is present[108]. Table 2 summarizes the different behavior changes associated with GI disorders in individuals with ASD.

Impact on the patient's social interaction

For individuals with ASD, GI disorders can significantly affect their social interactions. The GI disorders-related discomfort can make it difficult for individuals with ASD to engage in social interactions, leading to anxiety, irritability, or a desire to withdraw from social situations[109]. The sensory discomfort associated with GI issues, like nausea or GI



Baishidena® WJCP https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 2 The different behavior changes that result from various gastrointestinal disorders		
GI disorder	Behavior changes	
Gastroesophageal reflux	Self-stimulatory behaviors (commonly called stimming)	
with/without ulcerations	Constant eating/drinking/swallowing (grazing behavior)	
	Frequent nighttime awakenings, abnormal posturing, pushing out the jaw, straining the neck, and tapping the throat, increased self-injury, and other challenging behaviors	
Abdominal pain	Increased anxiety levels and emotional dysregulation, leading to outbursts and meltdowns	
	Repetitive rocking and other repetitive behaviors.	
	Blinking, sudden screaming, spinning, and fixed look	
	Agitation: Pacing, jumping up and down	
	Sleep disturbances, exacerbating the behavioral challenges and affecting overall well-being and functioning	
Constipation	Tip-toe walking	
	Increased irritability, restlessness, and agitation	
	Abnormal sleep patterns, such as difficulties falling asleep, frequent awakenings, or restless sleep	
	Daytime irritability, poor attention, fatigue, and behavioral challenges	
	Reduced food intake, or avoidance of certain foods	
	Toilet training problems	
Diarrhea	Social withdrawal if the child is experiencing discomfort or embarrassment due to diarrhea	
	Increased self-stimulatory behaviors like engagement in repetitive or self-stimulatory behaviors to self-soothe, especially during the time of discomfort	
	Toilet training problems	
	Change appetite with changing eating patterns or food preferences	

distress, can be overwhelming and make it challenging for individuals to focus on social interactions or be present in social environments. The discomfort or pain caused by GI disorders may also interfere with verbal communication or affect the individual's ability to engage in reciprocal conversation, leading to limited social interactions and potential misunderstandings[67]. In addition, GI disorders-related behavioral changes can impact social interactions by affecting their ability to engage in social play, follow social cues, or maintain relationships with peers and family members. Meanwhile, GI disorders can increase anxiety in individuals with ASD, leading to social avoidance. They may develop fear or anxiety related to social situations due to concerns about experiencing GI symptoms or being unable to manage them in public. This social avoidance can limit opportunities for social interaction and hinder the development of social skills[110].

Impact on the patient's sleep

Individuals with ASD spectrum disorder often experience disrupted sleep patterns due to GI disorders. Studies have found a higher prevalence of GI issues among those with ASD, although the exact relationship between the two is still being researched. Symptoms such as constipation, diarrhea, abdominal pain, and acid reflux can cause significant discomfort and pain, making it challenging for people with ASD to fall asleep and stay asleep[111]. Moreover, sensory sensitivities among people with ASD can exacerbate the discomfort caused by such symptoms, making relaxation and sleep difficult. As individuals with ASD rely on routines and predictability to feel secure, any disruptions caused by GI disorders can lead to increased anxiety and difficulty in transitioning to sleep[112]. Changes in diet, medication, or medical procedures can also contribute to sleep disturbances. Additionally, GI disorders can disrupt the regulation of sleep-wake cycles, affecting the production and regulation of hormones and neurotransmitters essential for sleep regulation[113]. Therefore, it is crucial to address GI issues in people with ASD to manage physical symptoms and improve overall well-being. Effective management strategies may involve dietary modifications, medication, behavioral interventions, and addressing sensory sensitivities. Pediatric gastroenterologists and ASD-specializing dietitians can collaborate to develop these strategies[114].

Impact on the patient's brain activities and epileptic tendencies

Individuals with ASD who experience GI disorders may be at risk of epileptic tendencies due to the potential influence on brain electrical activities. The gut-brain axis facilitates bidirectional communication between the gut and brain, meaning disruptions in the gut, such as inflammation, altered gut microbiota, or intestinal permeability, can impact brain function and neural electrical activities[115]. Therefore, GI disorders in individuals with ASD may contribute to dysregulation in brain electrical activities through this gut-brain connection[116].

GI disorders have the potential to cause inflammation in the gut, which in turn releases pro-inflammatory molecules that can affect the brain and lead to neuroinflammation. This neuroinflammation has been linked to various neurological conditions, including epilepsy, and can result in altered brain electrical activity and an increased likelihood of seizures [40]. Chronic inflammation in the gut may also contribute to developing or worsening epileptic tendencies. Interestingly, some individuals with ASD, epilepsy, and GI disorders may share genetic factors contributing to these conditions. Specifically, genetic variations and mutations related to GI function and neuronal excitability can increase the risk of epilepsy[117]. These shared genetic factors may influence brain electrical activities and contribute to the co-occurrence of GI disorders and epileptic tendencies in individuals with ASD[118].

Individuals with ASD who are prone to epilepsy may experience seizures triggered by GI disorders, especially when combined with sensory sensitivities. Specific triggers, including certain foods, GI pain, or changes in gut microbiota, can increase the likelihood of seizures in susceptible individuals[119]. GI discomfort or inflammation can lower the seizure threshold and cause abnormal brain electrical activities. It is crucial to consider potential interactions between medications used to treat GI disorders and those prescribed for epilepsy[120]. Some medications, such as antacids, proton pump inhibitors, or antibiotics, may affect the efficacy of antiepileptic drugs or increase the risk of adverse effects. Careful management and medication monitoring are essential to minimize potential interactions and ensure optimal treatment for both conditions[121].

It is crucial to understand how GI disorders affect brain electrical activities and epileptic tendencies in individuals with ASD to provide comprehensive care[44]. A multidisciplinary approach involving gastroenterologists, neurologists, and other healthcare professionals must address GI and neurological aspects. Treatment strategies may include dietary modifications, targeted therapies for GI disorders, antiepileptic medications, and lifestyle adjustments to manage both conditions effectively. It is important to note that while there is an association between ASD, GI disorders, and epilepsy, the exact mechanisms underlying these relationships are still being investigated [122]. The impact of GI disorders on brain electrical activities and epileptic tendencies can vary among individuals with ASD, making personalized care plans tailored to each person's unique needs and challenges essential for optimal outcomes[123].

Impact on the child's learning

For individuals with ASD, GI disorders can significantly impact their learning and education. These disorders can affect various aspects of a student's educational experience, including academic performance, attendance, participation, and overall well-being[124]. GI disorders can impact education for individuals with ASD in different ways. GI disorders often cause physical discomfort and pain, making it challenging for students to concentrate and engage in learning activities. Persistent abdominal pain, bloating, or other symptoms can distract and affect students' ability to focus on their studies [125]. GI disorders can cause fatigue and a lack of energy in individuals with ASD, reducing motivation and participation in classroom activities. This makes it difficult for students to actively engage in lessons, complete assignments, or participate in group activities. Many individuals with ASD have sensitivities/over-responsivity that extend to food textures, pressure, tastes, smells, and GI movement[126]. In the case of GI disorders, certain foods or dietary restrictions may be necessary, which can further limit food choices and cause additional stress or anxiety for the student. This can make it difficult for them to navigate school environments where food-related activities are common[127]. Severe GI symptoms may lead to increased absenteeism from school. Students with ASD who experience frequent GI distress may need to miss school days or leave early due to discomfort or medical appointments. This can result in missed instruction, reduced participation in classroom activities, and disruptions in educational progress [128]. GI disorders can contribute to behavioral changes and emotional distress in individuals with ASD. The discomfort and pain associated with GI issues can lead to increased irritability, anxiety, or even meltdowns. These behavioral and emotional challenges can disrupt the learning environment and entirely hinder the student's ability to engage in educational activities[129]. Research suggests that there may be a bidirectional relationship between GI health and cognitive functioning. GI inflammation and imbalances in gut bacteria may affect mental processes, including attention, concentration, memory, and executive functioning. Consequently, students with ASD and GI disorders may experience difficulties in sensory and information processing and integration, problem-solving, and academic achievement[130]. Some individuals with autism and GI disorders may require specific dietary modifications to manage their symptoms. These dietary restrictions may limit their food choices and require accommodations in school settings. Collaborating with school staff may be necessary to ensure meeting the student's nutritional needs while maintaining a safe and inclusive environment[131].

Collaboration is key in addressing the educational impact of GI disorders on individuals with ASD. Educators, school staff, and parents can work together to support these students by implementing various strategies. This includes maintaining open communication between all parties to comprehensively understand the student's needs and challenges [132]. It also involves creating a supportive and understanding school environment that considers the unique needs and challenges of students with ASD and GI disorders. Sensory-friendly strategies, like providing quiet spaces for breaks and accommodating sensory sensitivities related to food, can also be implemented. Developing individualized learning plans or 504 plans in collaboration with healthcare professionals and families is crucial to address the student's specific needs [133]. Providing access to appropriate healthcare interventions, such as medication management, dietary adjustments, or therapies to manage GI symptoms, is also essential. Communication and collaboration between healthcare providers and school personnel help ensure consistency in managing the student's GI issues[134].

Academic accommodations should be offered. These accommodations may include flexible schedules, extra time for assignments or tests, and access to support services like occupational therapy and clinical psychology counseling. Creating a supportive and inclusive classroom environment that promotes understanding, empathy, and tolerance for individual differences is also crucial [135]. Sensory needs can be addressed through sensory environments, breaks, or by utilizing personalized/customized sensory tools by occupational therapists-sensory integration specialists to alleviate discomfort or anxiety related to GI issues. By addressing the impact of GI disorders on education and providing



appropriate support, individuals with ASD can have a better chance of achieving their learning goals and maximizing their potential[67].

Impact on the patient's quality of life

Individuals with ASD may experience a significant decline in their quality of life due to GI disorders. These disorders, including constipation, diarrhea, acid reflux, and abdominal pain, can cause persistent physical discomfort and pain. The discomfort can be distressing and affect daily activities, such as eating, sleeping, and social interactions[136]. It can also reduce appetite, cause poor nutrition, and lead to weight loss, further affecting overall health and well-being. Many individuals with ASD have sensory sensitivities, and GI symptoms can exacerbate these sensitivities[137]. The discomfort caused by GI issues, such as bloating or stomach pain, can be overwhelming for individuals with heightened sensory sensitivity, leading to increased anxiety and challenges in daily activities. Individuals with ASD often rely on routines and predictability to feel secure and comfortable. GI disorders can disrupt daily routines, increasing stress and anxiety [67]. Changes in diet, medication regimens, or medical procedures related to managing GI issues may require adjustments to established routines, which can be challenging for individuals with ASD and impact their overall quality of life. GI symptoms can affect social interactions and participation in activities[138]. Individuals with ASD may experience embarrassment, anxiety, or discomfort due to GI issues, leading to social withdrawal or avoidance of certain situations. This can impact their ability to form and maintain relationships, participate in social events, and engage in educational or vocational settings. Living with GI disorders can affect the emotional well-being of individuals with ASD [139]. Chronic pain, discomfort, and the challenges of managing GI symptoms can increase stress, anxiety, and depression. These emotional factors can further impact the overall quality of life and make engaging in activities and enjoying daily life difficult[140].

Improving the quality of life for individuals with ASD requires addressing their GI disorders. Seeking medical evaluation and management from healthcare professionals, such as pediatric gastroenterologists, occupational therapists specializing in sensory integration, and dietitians specializing in ASD, can effectively treat GI symptoms. Treatment options may include dietary modifications, medications, behavioral interventions, and occupational therapy based on sensory integration [56]. Equally important is providing support and understanding within the individual's social environment, including family, friends, and educators. Creating a supportive and inclusive environment that accommodates the individual's needs and ensures access to appropriate healthcare and educational resources can significantly enhance their overall quality of life[141]. It is essential to recognize that each person with ASD and GI disorders is unique, and the impact on their quality of life may vary. Therefore, a personalized approach that considers the individual's specific needs, challenges, and strengths is essential for promoting their well-being and enhancing their overall quality of life[142].

GI tract as a key for the diagnosis and evaluation of ASD

There is no definitive way to diagnose ASD based on examining the GI tract. Healthcare professionals, like psychiatrists, psychologists, and developmental pediatricians, primarily rely on behavioral assessments and observations to diagnose ASD. These assessments evaluate a person's social interactions, communication skills, and repetitive or restricted behaviors[143]. Although some have claimed that specific tests, such as stool analysis or measurements of specific gut bacteria, could help diagnose ASD, no consistent scientific evidence supports these claims [144]. Therefore, these tests are not regarded as reliable diagnostic tools for ASD. However, specific GI tests may lead to a higher likelihood of developing ASD or experiencing more severe symptoms of ASD.

Gut microbiota print

Research suggests that changes to a child's intestinal microbiota during their early years can impact their emotional and cognitive development later on. Specifically, certain species of bacteria found in the gut microbiota (or the absence of others) may play a significant role in the development of ASD[145,146]. Jendraszak et al[147] showed that children with ASD have a distinct fecal microbiota pattern different from the neurotypically developed children with lower Bifidobacterium spp. Kang et al [148] conducted a study comparing the bacterial composition in fecal samples from 19 children with ASD who had varying GI symptoms and 20 neurotypical controls with minimal GI symptoms. They used highthroughput sequencing of the 16S rDNA gene. The study found that the presence of autistic symptoms, rather than the severity of GI symptoms, was associated with lower levels of the bacterial genera Prevotella, Coprococcus, and unclassified Veillonellaceae. Furthermore, in their research, Adam et al[149] discovered a significant correlation between the severity of ASD and GI symptoms. This suggests that children with more severe ASD are more prone to experiencing intense GI symptoms and vice versa. It is also possible that underlying GI issues could contribute to the severity of ASD symptoms. However, it is regrettable that two recent meta-analyses have revealed inconsistent outcomes in investigating the intestinal microbiota of children with ASD through cohort studies[150,151].

A study by Wu et al[152] aimed to confirm previous research on the gut microbiome's association with ASD. They utilized machine learning techniques to identify potential biomarkers for ASD through feature selection and classification evaluation in training, validation, and independent diagnosis cohorts. The results revealed that Prevotella, Roseburia, Ruminococcus, Megasphaera, and Streptococcus could be potential biomarkers for ASD. Prevotella showed significant differences between patients with ASD and typical neuro-developers. Qureshi et al[153] investigated the differences in gut microbial metabolites between children with ASD and GI disorders and typically developing children without GI disorders. They also examined the effects of gut microbiota transfer therapy (MTT) on the fecal metabolites of the group with ASD. Using machine learning, they created 5-metabolite fecal models for classification, which showed significant changes before and after gut MTT. The developed multivariate metabolite models can potentially categorize children

with ASD from typically developed children effectively. These machine-learning models can also diagnose children with ASD by comparing their gut microbiome data with subjects with and without ASD. However, these findings did not align with the prediction model established by Zhai et al [154]. Various factors, such as environmental conditions and calculation methods, may influence intestinal microbiota composition. Additionally, the quality control of sequencing data may also affect the prediction model's accuracy[155]. Further studies are necessary to explore the gut microbiome's characteristics in ASD, particularly regarding interventions.

Alternations in gut permeability

Research has found that patients with ASD often experience changes in the integrity of their intestinal barrier. In one study, 75% of patients with ASD showed a reduction in the expression of "tight junction" components that form the barrier in the intestine [156]. Zonulin is a protein that regulates the tight junctions between enterocytes and controls how permeable the intestines are. In patients with ASD, the zonulin levels were higher than in healthy controls, which was associated with the severity of ASD symptoms [157]. This suggests that zonulin could be a valuable biomarker for a subgroup of children with ASD who have GI issues related to changes in intestinal integrity. Still, not all studies have confirmed this^[158].

GI Tract as a key component in the management of ASD

Effectively managing GI disorders in patients with ASD can significantly benefit their overall well-being, improving their quality of life, better behavior, cognitive function, and educational abilities [159]. Addressing underlying GI issues such as chronic constipation, diarrhea, or gastroesophageal reflux can help alleviate physical discomfort and pain experienced by individuals with ASD. This can, in turn, lead to better digestion, enhanced nutrient absorption, and improved appetite. Properly addressing GI problems can also positively impact mood, attention, irritability, and hyperactivity, potentially reducing challenging behaviors[20]. As individuals with ASD often face communication and social interaction challenges, relieving GI symptoms can improve comfort, reduce distress, and better regulate their sensory systems, creating a more favorable environment for communication and social engagement[21]. Promoting a balanced gut microbiota may also positively affect brain function and cognition in individuals with ASD[160]. Relief from GI symptoms can improve sleep patterns, increase energy levels, and contribute to a general sense of well-being, ultimately leading to a better quality of life for the individual and improved family dynamics[161]. Therefore, the main aim of GI interventions is not to treat ASD but to improve nutritional status, reduce concomitant symptoms, ensure a balanced mood with decreasing anxiety, impulse control, aggression, and stereotypy, and increase the patient's independence.

Dietary intervention: Treating ASD through dietary interventions has garnered attention and research, although there is limited and contentious scientific evidence to support their effectiveness. It is crucial to recognize that ASD is a multifaceted neurological condition with diverse symptoms and underlying causes, and there is no universally applicable treatment. Nonetheless, specific dietary interventions have been studied in the context of ASD. Many individuals with ASD turn to nutritional interventions, with or without clinical supervision, to help alleviate GI and behavioral symptoms [162]. Different types of dietary interventions can be used for ASD, grouped into four main categories: elimination dietary therapy [e.g., gluten-/casein-free diet, oligoantigenic diet, and specific carbohydrate diet (SCD)], modification dietary therapy (e.g., modified ketogenic diet), supplementation dietary therapy (e.g., minerals, vitamins like Vitamin B6, high dose Vitamin B12, and Vitamin D, antioxidants/polyphenolic compounds, omega 3, omega 6, and camel milk), and exclusion dietary therapy (e.g., excluding food additives)[163]. Although there is significant interest in nutritional interventions for individuals with ASD, there is currently no consensus on the optimal dietary approach to pursue[164]. A meta-analysis conducted by Yu et al[165] has revealed that implementing specific dietary therapies can effectively improve the core symptoms associated with ASD. Adopting a gluten-free diet has been shown to impact social behaviors positively. Despite the promising outcomes, it is essential to note that the small sample size of randomized controlled trials currently limits the effectiveness of dietary therapy for ASD. Therefore, further well-designed and high-quality clinical trials are required to validate these conclusions.

Gluten-free casein-free (GFCF) diet

Eliminating gluten and casein from the diet is a commonly discussed approach for managing ASD. These proteins are found in wheat, other grains, and dairy products. The belief is that they may exacerbate ASD symptoms in certain individuals. It has been observed that children with ASD may have a sensitivity or intolerance to gluten and casein and may exhibit elevated levels of antibodies against certain substances, namely anti-gliadin, anti-casein, and dipeptidyl peptidase 4-a digestive enzyme that plays a crucial role in the breakdown of gliadin into various peptides including gliadinomorphin-7 which has "opioid activity", able to increase gut membrane permeability, stimulate opioid receptors, and decrease social interaction observed in children with ASD. Gluten also induces a state of systemic inflammation, including neuroinflammation[166,167]. It should be noted that among individuals with ASD, some may also have celiac disease or non-celiac gluten sensitivity. A double-blind, randomized controlled study by Hyman et al [168] involved 14 children between the ages of 3 and 5 with ASD. These children were put on a GFCF diet, and after 6 wk, they were given "dietary challenges" in the form of weekly snacks containing either gluten, casein, gluten plus casein, or neither. The children were monitored for an additional three months after three months of challenges. The study's findings indicate that the dietary challenges did not significantly affect the children's sleep quality, hyperactivity, or ASD behaviors. According to a systematic review conducted by Piwowarczyk et al[169], there is little evidence to support the effectiveness of a GFCF diet in alleviating symptoms of ASD in children. A recent meta-analysis by Quan et al [170] suggests that a GFCF diet may effectively reduce stereotypical behaviors and improve cognition in children with ASD. Despite most studies being single-blind, the potential benefits of a GFCF diet are encouraging. There is a need for further studies



on a larger scale to confirm these findings.

SCD

A SCD is a dietary approach that limits the intake of complex carbohydrates and specific sugars such as grains, starchy vegetables, lactose, and most processed sugars that are difficult to digest and may negatively affect gut health. On the other side, it allows the intake of specific types of carbohydrates that are believed to be easier to digest, such as monosaccharides and certain disaccharides. It is commonly used to manage conditions such as inflammatory bowel disease and celiac disease. This diet is believed to improve gut health, reduce inflammation, and potentially alleviate some ASD symptoms associated with gut-related issues [171,172]. Although some anecdotes exist on individuals with ASD experiencing better behavior, digestion, and overall well-being through the SCD, scientific research on its effectiveness for ASD is limited. Most studies have been hindered by limitations such as small sample sizes, absence of control groups, and variations in study design, making it difficult to arrive at definite conclusions regarding its efficacy. Therefore, it is crucial to approach SCD for ASD with caution and under the guidance of healthcare professionals[173,174].

Ketogenic diet

The ketogenic diet is a high-fat, low-carbohydrate, and adequate-protein diet that has gained attention for its potential therapeutic effects in various neurological conditions, including epilepsy. The ketogenic diet aims to shift the body's metabolism into ketosis, which primarily relies on fat for energy instead of carbohydrates. This metabolic state is likely to affect brain function and neurotransmitter activity, which may have implications for individuals with neurological conditions[175]. There are some physicians and families who have looked into using the ketogenic diet as a way to improve symptoms of ASD. Research suggests that the ketogenic diet can positively affect children with ASD by improving energy metabolism, reducing oxidative stress, controlling neurotransmitters, inhibiting the mammalian target of the rapamycin signaling pathway, and modulating the gut microbiota. These neuroprotective benefits demonstrate the ketogenic diet's potential as a helpful intervention for children with ASD[176]. The effectiveness of the ketogenic diet in addressing ASD symptoms is highly individualized and varies greatly depending on the child and their family's unique situation[177].

Although there have been some reports of anecdotal evidence showing improvement in behavior, communication, and social interaction, there has not been much research done on the effects of this diet on ASD. It's worth mentioning that while the ketogenic diet has shown some promise as a treatment for ASD, the scientific evidence is limited and inconclusive due to small sample sizes and a lack of control groups in most studies [178]. This makes it difficult to draw definitive conclusions about its effectiveness. Additionally, the ketogenic diet is highly specialized and restrictive, requiring close monitoring and supervision from healthcare professionals such as registered dietitians or physicians specializing in ketogenic diets. It can be challenging to implement and maintain, and there are potential risks and nutritional concerns, particularly for growing children[179]. When considering using the ketogenic diet for managing ASD, monitoring and providing proper guidance is essential. This includes assessing the need for dietary modifications, monitoring nutritional adequacy, and ensuring overall health and well-being[180].

Camel milk therapy

Camel milk is a nutritious and healthy alternative to cow's milk. It contains essential vitamins, minerals, and immunoglobulins, providing hypoallergenic, antioxidant, antibacterial, and antiviral properties. Moreover, it is easier to digest than milk from other ruminants making it more appealing to a broader range of consumers[181]. Recently, there has been growing interest in using camel milk as a possible aid for ASD. Camel milk advocates believe that it possesses distinct properties that could benefit individuals with ASD. Both research and personal accounts have suggested that camel milk may contain certain properties that could benefit those with ASD. These include lower lactose levels, unique protein structures, higher levels of vitamins and minerals, possible immune-regulating effects, and the ability to reduce oxidant stress[182,183]. Many people with ASD and their families have reported experiencing better behavior, digestion, and overall health after incorporating camel milk into their diet. According to the research conducted by Al-Ayadhi et al [184], the consumption of camel milk for a period of two weeks has been found to enhance the Childhood Autism Rating Scale (CARS), Social Responsiveness Scale (SRS), and ASD treatment evaluation checklist in children with ASD, as compared to those who consumed a placebo. According to a meta-analysis conducted by Kandeel and El-Deeb[185], the use of raw and boiled camel milk in treating ASD led to significantly lower CARS scores compared to the use of a placebo. The use of camel milk may be limited due to its comparatively high cost and short shelf-life. When it comes to discussing the potential benefits of camel milk for ASD symptoms, it's crucial to be cautious. The current research in this field is insufficient and frequently relies on small-scale studies with methodological constraints[186]. To ascertain the actual impact of camel milk on ASD symptoms, we require more rigorous and controlled studies.

High-dose Methylcobalamin (Vitamin B12) therapy

Methylcobalamin, or Vitamin B12, is a crucial nutrient that occurs naturally in the body. It is vital in various biochemical processes, including DNA synthesis and maintaining the nervous system[187,188]. Recent studies have examined the potential use of high-dose Methylcobalamin therapy to help individuals with ASD. Supporters of this therapy claim that it can enhance language and communication skills, behavior, attention, and overall well-being. They suggest it may have neuroprotective and neurotrophic effects, influencing brain function and behavior in people with ASD[189-191]. Research has shown that methylcobalamin may affect the redox status and potentially improve the clinical symptoms associated with ASD[192]. Some individuals with ASD may also have metabolic or genetic issues that could impact their vitamin B12 levels or metabolism[193]. Therefore, they can get benefit from methylcobalamin therapy.

A study by Čorejová et al[194] found that a 200-d treatment with 500 µg methylcobalamin orally daily gradually improved the clinical and psychological condition of children and adults with ASD. The social domain showed the most significant improvement, followed by cognitive, behavioral, and communication characteristics. The study also established a strong correlation between the changes in the clinical and psychological status and the level of reduced glutathione and reduced/oxidized glutathione ratio. According to a meta-analysis conducted by Rossignol and Frye [195], administering subcutaneous injections of methylcobalamin Vitamin B12 (64.5-75 μ g/kg/dose two-to-three times weekly) can effectively improve metabolic abnormalities and clinical symptoms of ASD. These symptoms include expressive communication, personal and domestic daily living skills, interpersonal, play-leisure, and coping social skills, as well as sleep disorders, GI symptoms, hyperactivity, tantrums, nonverbal intellectual quotient, vision, eye contact, echolalia, stereotypy, anemia, and nocturnal enuresis. However, it should be noted that some patients may experience mild non-serious side effects such as hyperactivity, irritability, trouble sleeping, aggression, and worsening behaviors [195]. However, there are limitations to these studies, such as small sample sizes, lack of control groups, and variations in study design, making it difficult to determine the effectiveness of Methylcobalamin therapy for ASD.

Omega-3 supplement

Omega-3 fatty acids are vital polyunsaturated fats crucial to brain function and development. They are commonly found in fatty fish like salmon, mackerel, and sardines, as well as in some plant-based sources such as flaxseeds and walnuts [196]. Studies suggest that omega-3 fatty acids have anti-inflammatory and neuroprotective properties, which may support cognitive and behavioral processes, brain health, and development [197]. Although researchers have shown interest in exploring the potential benefits of omega-3 fatty acids, specifically eicosapentaenoic acid and docosahexaenoic acid, as a dietary intervention for ASD, the scientific evidence in this area is still limited and inconclusive[198]. Some studies indicate that omega-3 fatty acid supplementation may help address deficiencies associated with certain omega-3 fatty acids in the blood of some individuals with ASD, potentially improving ASD symptoms [199]. According to a metaanalysis conducted by Cheng et al [200], it has been found that omega-3 fatty acid supplementation may have positive effects on hyperactivity, lethargy, and stereotypy in individuals with ASD. However, the results of studies investigating the effects of omega-3 fatty acid supplementation in individuals with ASD have been mixed, and more extensive, wellcontrolled studies are needed to establish the efficacy and optimal dosing of omega-3 fatty acids for ASD[201]. Although omega-3 fatty acids may have potential benefits, they should be considered as part of a comprehensive treatment plan for ASD that includes a range of evidence-based interventions, therapies, educational strategies, and support services tailored to the specific needs of each person with ASD[199].

Other nutritional supplements

Studies have been conducted to investigate the effects of dietary supplements like vitamin B6, selenium, and magnesium on patients with ASD. Vitamin B6, a water-soluble vitamin, is crucial in various physiological processes, such as synthesizing brain function compounds and metabolizing neurotransmitters and amino acids[202]. Vitamin B6 supplementation has been explored as a potential treatment for ASD, but the scientific evidence supporting its effectiveness is limited and inconclusive. The interest in vitamin B6 for ASD stems from its involvement in the metabolism of neurotransmitters like dopamine and serotonin, which play a crucial role in brain function and behavior [203, 204]. Some studies have examined the effects of vitamin B6 and magnesium supplementation, known as the "B6-Mg protocol", on individuals with ASD. While some studies have reported improvements in certain behaviors like social interaction, communication, and sensory issues, others have shown no significant effects. Study results may be due to differences in study design, participant characteristics, and outcome measures[205]. When discussing dietary interventions for ASD, it is crucial to exercise prudence and consider the unique needs, preferences, and circumstances of each individual with ASD. A holistic treatment approach for ASD typically comprises a blend of therapies, educational interventions, support services, and customized strategies tailored to the specific requirements of the individual[206].

Oral antifungal gut decontamination: There has been research into the possibility of fungi overgrowth in the GI tract contributing to ASD. Some scientists and medical professionals believe that excessive growth of fungi in the gut (gut defungemia hypothesis) may affect the behaviors and symptoms associated with ASD. The toxins released by an overgrowth of Candida species, a type of fungi, can enter the bloodstream and impact the brain, potentially leading to ASD symptoms. However, it is essential to remember that there is currently limited and inconclusive scientific evidence to support this theory [207]. Baker and Shaw [208] tested this theory by treating a child with symptomatic ASD. They found heavy GI fungal colonization with Aspergillus. They used the antifungal probiotic Saccharomyces boulardii, followed by increasing doses of itraconazole for strong antifungal therapy. The child experienced complete recovery from all ASD symptoms and even developed excellent academic, athletic, and musical skills. The recovery was accompanied by a significant reduction in urine markers of Aspergillus colonization, supporting the theory [208]. In a systematic review conducted by Herman and Herman^[209], it was found that there were no significant differences between patients with and without antifungal medication. Therefore, it cannot be confirmed that Candida overgrowth is linked to ASD in children or causes ASD. Additionally, their findings do not entirely support the theory that Candida overgrowth is associated with GI issues and impacts ASD-related behavioral symptoms. Although there have been reports of changes in gut fungal composition among individuals with ASD, such as higher levels of Candida species, the link between increased gut candidiasis and ASD has not been definitively established. Small sample sizes, methodological issues, and inconsistent results often limit these studies.

Modification of gut microbiota: Researchers interested in managing ASD have given a growing interest in microbiotabased interventions, which involve modifying the gut microbiota. The gut microbiota is a diverse community of microor-



ganisms that reside in the GI tract and play a crucial role in various aspects of health, including immune function, metabolism, and brain development^[210]. Research studies have revealed that people with ASD may have different gut microbiota compared to those without the condition. This has prompted researchers to explore whether gut microbiota plays a role in developing and expressing ASD symptoms. The goal is to improve ASD-related symptoms by adjusting the gut microbiota to a healthier composition[47]. There are different approaches to modifying the gut microbiota, including: Antibiotics and dietary interventions, probiotic and prebiotic interventions, and fecal microbiota transplant (FMT) therapy.

Antibiotics and dietary interventions

There is a conflicting opinion regarding the beneficial use of antibiotics in restoring gut dysbiosis and reducing GI and behavioral symptoms in children with ASD. However, there are still ongoing debates surrounding the use of antibiotics. Antibiotics eliminate harmful and beneficial bacteria in patients with ASD, which may increase the likelihood of GI illnesses in affected children. As a result, antibiotic therapy may not be the most effective approach for restoring gut microbiota balance^[211]. Studies have demonstrated that a Mediterranean diet can improve GI health, cardiovascular diseases, and neurobehavioral health outcomes[212]. The effectiveness of a ketogenic diet has also been explored, with positive results in mitigating neurobehavioral symptoms[213]. The gluten-free and GFCF diet is another popular approach, with some studies showing favorable results in improving symptoms such as communication, social interaction, and GI issues [214]. However, recent studies have shown that restrictive diets can potentially have harmful effects, resulting in nutrient deficiencies and high costs for families. The standard of dietary intervention is also strict and may not apply to all ASD patients[215].

Probiotic and prebiotic interventions

Probiotics are microorganisms that can provide health benefits when taken in sufficient quantities. There have been studies on using specific probiotic strains to balance gut bacteria and potentially improve symptoms in people with ASD [216]. However, the evidence for the effectiveness of probiotics in treating ASD is limited and inconsistent[217]. Prebiotics are non-digestible fibers that can promote the growth of healthy gut bacteria. By consuming prebiotics, the gut microbiota can become more balanced [218]. Some studies have looked into the effects of prebiotic supplements on individuals with ASD, but further research is required to determine the impact on ASD symptoms [219]. As the gut-brain axis has two-way communication, probiotic intervention may decrease the prevalence of ASD by affecting related gene expression in infants. However, the specificity of the gut microbiota in different patients suggests the need for precision medicine tailored to specific subpopulations of patients[220].

According to Sanctuary et al[221] pilot study, the intake of Bifidobacterium infantis probiotic and a bovine colostrum product for five weeks was well-tolerated and effectively lowered the occurrence of specific GI symptoms. Additionally, it reduced the occurrence of certain abnormal behaviors. Furthermore, a study by Kong et al[222] found that using a combination of Lactobacillus plantarum PS128 probiotic for 28 wk and oxytocin for 12 wk resulted in significant improvement in the SRS, aberrant behavior checklist, and clinical global impression scale. The combination also led to the growth of favorable gut microbiome network hubs. The study also revealed that the effectiveness of the combination treatment in enhancing social cognition is highly linked to the abundance of the Eubacterium hallii group.

FMT therapy

A potential solution for gut dysbiosis in children with ASD is a FMT. This procedure transfers fecal microbiota from healthy donors into an individual's GI tract to balance their gut microbiota. FMT has shown promising results in treating certain GI conditions and can improve GI and neurobehavioral symptoms in younger children with ASD[223]. However, it may only work for some older patients. Despite its benefits, FMT can cause adverse reactions in some patients, so a modified protocol called MTT was developed. MTT involves oral vancomycin treatment, bowel cleansing, and oral or rectal administration of standardized human gut microbiota[224]. Studies have shown that MTT can improve behavioral symptoms and increase the diversity of gut bacteria in children with ASD. The effects of MTT can last for at least two years after treatment. These results suggest that overall gut microbe rebalancing may be a promising approach to treating gut microbiota dysbiosis in ASD[47]. However, FMT use in ASD is still in its early stages and requires further research to establish its safety and efficacy.

When seeking interventions for individuals with ASD, it is essential to remember that while microbiota-based treatments show promise, they are still a developing field. Further research is necessary to determine their effectiveness, optimal protocols, and long-term effects on those with ASD[225]. Healthcare professionals with expertise in this field are recommended to oversee these interventions. Additionally, a comprehensive approach that includes evidence-based therapies, educational interventions, support services, and individualized strategies tailored to the specific needs of each person with ASD should be considered. Modifying the gut microbiota should be viewed as a component of a more extensive treatment plan, and healthcare professionals should be consulted when deciding on specific interventions[226].

Limitations of the study

It's important to remember that there are some limitations to the article's findings regarding the association between GI health and ASD symptoms. While the article suggests a potential link, it cannot definitively establish a causal relationship. It's worth noting that many of the studies included in the review relied on observational data or retrospective analysis, which may introduce biases and confounding factors that can impact the results. Additionally, some of the studies were limited by small sample sizes or specific populations, making it difficult to generalize the

findings. To better understand the relationship between these factors, we need more large-scale studies with strong controls to minimize potential biases and confounding factors.

CONCLUSION

This review article delves into the extensive research on the connection between GI health and ASD. We have summarized the key findings from the literature, highlighted areas of agreement and disagreement, and examined the implications of these outcomes for future research. Children with ASD are more susceptible to GI disorders than the general population, which can significantly impact their health, learning, and development due to genetic, environmental, and behavioral factors. GI disorders can arise from gut dysbiosis, immune dysfunction, food sensitivities, digestive enzyme deficiencies, and sensory processing and integration differences. Current research suggests that numerous children with ASD experience GI disorders, and effective management is critical. Behavioral assessments and observations are the preferred methods for diagnosing ASD, and GI tests are not consistently supported by scientific evidence for reliable diagnostic tools. However, certain GI tests may increase the risk of developing ASD or experiencing more severe symptoms. Addressing GI problems in individuals with ASD can improve their overall well-being, leading to better behavior, cognitive function, and learning abilities. Properly addressing GI issues can relieve physical discomfort and pain, promoting better digestion, enhanced nutrient absorption, and improved appetite. Alleviating GI symptoms can improve sleep patterns, increase energy levels, and contribute to a general sense of well-being, ultimately leading to a better quality of life for the individual and improved family dynamics. The primary objective of GI interventions is to improve nutritional status, reduce symptom severity, promote a balanced mood, and increase patient independence.

Recommendation

It is essential to support research on GI disorders' causes, mechanisms, and treatments in children with ASD. Healthcare professionals should receive training on diagnosing and treating such conditions and implementing evidence-based interventions. Effective management of GI problems can be achieved through medical team intervention and management, occupational therapy based on sensory integration in all settings the child uses, communication, and behavior support plans. Early identification and treatment of these disorders can improve overall well-being and prevent long-term complications. A multi-transdisciplinary approach is often necessary to provide comprehensive care.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank the anonymous referees for their valuable suggestions.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Al-Biltagi M developed the idea and wrote the manuscript; Saeed NK wrote the microbiological parts of the manuscript; Elbeltagi R wrote the dietary part of the manuscript; Bediwy AS collected the scientific articles; Alhawamdeh R revised the psychological aspects of the manuscript; All the authors revised the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: Authors declare no conflict of interests for this article.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Bahrain

ORCID number: Mohammed Al-Beltagi 0000-0002-7761-9536; Nermin Kamal Saeed 0000-0001-7875-8207; Adel Salah Bediwy 0000-0002-0281-0010; Reem Elbeltagi 0000-0001-9969-5970; Rawan Alhawamdeh 0000-0003-3501-6275.

Corresponding Author's Membership in Professional Societies: Faculty of Medicine, Tanta University, Egypt; University Medical Center, King Abdulla Medical City. Arabian Gulf University.

S-Editor: Qu XL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Zhang XD

Znishideng® WJCP | https://www.wjgnet.com

REFERENCES

- Ratajczak HV. Theoretical aspects of autism: causes--a review. J Immunotoxicol 2011; 8: 68-79 [PMID: 21299355 DOI: 1 10.3109/1547691X.2010.545086
- 2 McBain RK, Kareddy V, Cantor JH, Stein BD, Yu H. Systematic Review: United States Workforce for Autism-Related Child Healthcare Services. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry 2020; 59: 113-139 [PMID: 31150751 DOI: 10.1016/j.jaac.2019.04.027]
- McPartland J, Volkmar FR. Autism and related disorders. Handb Clin Neurol 2012; 106: 407-418 [PMID: 22608634 DOI: 3 10.1016/B978-0-444-52002-9.00023-1]
- Baird G, Simonoff E, Pickles A, Chandler S, Loucas T, Meldrum D, Charman T. Prevalence of disorders of the autism spectrum in a 4 population cohort of children in South Thames: the Special Needs and Autism Project (SNAP). Lancet 2006; 368: 210-215 [PMID: 16844490 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(06)69041-7]
- 5 Al-Biltagi M, Saeed NK, Qaraghuli S. Gastrointestinal disorders in children with autism: Could artificial intelligence help? Artif Intell Gastroenterol 2022; 3
- Becerra TA, von Ehrenstein OS, Heck JE, Olsen J, Arah OA, Jeste SS, Rodriguez M, Ritz B. Autism spectrum disorders and race, ethnicity, 6 and nativity: a population-based study. Pediatrics 2014; 134: e63-e71 [PMID: 24958588 DOI: 10.1542/peds.2013-3928]
- 7 Bahmani M, Sarrafchi A, Shirzad H, Rafieian-Kopaei M. Autism: Pathophysiology and Promising Herbal Remedies. Curr Pharm Des 2016; 22: 277-285 [PMID: 26561063 DOI: 10.2174/1381612822666151112151529]
- 8 Hyman SL, Levy SE, Myers SM; COUNCIL ON CHILDREN WITH DISABILITIES, SECTION ON DEVELOPMENTAL AND BEHAVIORAL PEDIATRICS. Identification, Evaluation, and Management of Children With Autism Spectrum Disorder. Pediatrics 2020; 145 [PMID: 31843864 DOI: 10.1542/peds.2019-3447]
- 9 Al-Beltagi M. Autism medical comorbidities. World J Clin Pediatr 2021; 10: 15-28 [PMID: 33972922 DOI: 10.5409/wjcp.v10.i3.15]
- Xu G, Snetselaar LG, Jing J, Liu B, Strathearn L, Bao W. Association of Food Allergy and Other Allergic Conditions With Autism Spectrum 10 Disorder in Children. JAMA Netw Open 2018; 1: e180279 [PMID: 30646068 DOI: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2018.0279]
- 11 Rylaarsdam L, Guemez-Gamboa A. Genetic Causes and Modifiers of Autism Spectrum Disorder. Front Cell Neurosci 2019; 13: 385 [PMID: 31481879 DOI: 10.3389/fncel.2019.00385]
- Fattorusso A, Di Genova L, Dell'Isola GB, Mencaroni E, Esposito S. Autism Spectrum Disorders and the Gut Microbiota. Nutrients 2019; 11 12 [PMID: 30823414 DOI: 10.3390/nu11030521]
- Bresnahan M, Hornig M, Schultz AF, Gunnes N, Hirtz D, Lie KK, Magnus P, Reichborn-Kjennerud T, Roth C, Schjølberg S, Stoltenberg C, 13 Surén P, Susser E, Lipkin WI. Association of maternal report of infant and toddler gastrointestinal symptoms with autism: evidence from a prospective birth cohort. JAMA Psychiatry 2015; 72: 466-474 [PMID: 25806498 DOI: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2014.3034]
- 14 Gabriele S, Sacco R, Altieri L, Neri C, Urbani A, Bravaccio C, Riccio MP, Iovene MR, Bombace F, De Magistris L, Persico AM. Slow intestinal transit contributes to elevate urinary p-cresol level in Italian autistic children. Autism Res 2016; 9: 752-759 [PMID: 26437875 DOI: 10.1002/aur.15711
- Schröder SS, Danner UN, Spek AA, van Elburg AA. Problematic eating behaviours of autistic women-A scoping review. Eur Eat Disord Rev 15 2022; **30**: 510-537 [PMID: 35701074 DOI: 10.1002/erv.2932]
- Marco EJ, Hinkley LB, Hill SS, Nagarajan SS. Sensory processing in autism: a review of neurophysiologic findings. Pediatr Res 2011; 69: 16 48R-54R [PMID: 21289533 DOI: 10.1203/PDR.0b013e3182130c54]
- Yu Y, Zhao F. Microbiota-gut-brain axis in autism spectrum disorder. J Genet Genomics 2021; 48: 755-762 [PMID: 34373221 DOI: 17 10.1016/j.jgg.2021.07.001]
- Harris C, Card B. A pilot study to evaluate nutritional influences on gastrointestinal symptoms and behavior patterns in children with Autism 18 Spectrum Disorder. Complement Ther Med 2012; 20: 437-440 [PMID: 23131376 DOI: 10.1016/j.ctim.2012.08.004]
- 19 Fulceri F, Morelli M, Santocchi E, Cena H, Del Bianco T, Narzisi A, Calderoni S, Muratori F. Gastrointestinal symptoms and behavioral problems in preschoolers with Autism Spectrum Disorder. Dig Liver Dis 2016; 48: 248-254 [PMID: 26748423 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2015.11.026]
- 20 Wasilewska J, Klukowski M. Gastrointestinal symptoms and autism spectrum disorder: links and risks - a possible new overlap syndrome. Pediatric Health Med Ther 2015; 6: 153-166 [PMID: 29388597 DOI: 10.2147/PHMT.S85717]
- Madra M, Ringel R, Margolis KG. Gastrointestinal Issues and Autism Spectrum Disorder. Psychiatr Clin North Am 2021; 44: 69-81 [PMID: 21 33526238 DOI: 10.1016/j.psc.2020.11.006]
- Yang XL, Liang S, Zou MY, Sun CH, Han PP, Jiang XT, Xia W, Wu LJ. Are gastrointestinal and sleep problems associated with behavioral 22 symptoms of autism spectrum disorder? Psychiatry Res 2018; 259: 229-235 [PMID: 29091821 DOI: 10.1016/j.psychres.2017.10.040]
- Prosperi M, Santocchi E, Muratori F, Narducci C, Calderoni S, Tancredi R, Morales MA, Guiducci L. Vocal and motor behaviors as a 23 possible expression of gastrointestinal problems in preschoolers with Autism Spectrum Disorder. BMC Pediatr 2019; 19: 466 [PMID: 31779607 DOI: 10.1186/s12887-019-1841-8]
- 24 Holingue C, Newill C, Lee LC, Pasricha PJ, Daniele Fallin M. Gastrointestinal symptoms in autism spectrum disorder: A review of the literature on ascertainment and prevalence. Autism Res 2018; 11: 24-36 [PMID: 28856868 DOI: 10.1002/aur.1854]
- Ajamian M, Steer D, Rosella G, Gibson PR. Serum zonulin as a marker of intestinal mucosal barrier function: May not be what it seems. PLoS 25 One 2019; 14: e0210728 [PMID: 30640940 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0210728]
- Coury DL, Ashwood P, Fasano A, Fuchs G, Geraghty M, Kaul A, Mawe G, Patterson P, Jones NE. Gastrointestinal conditions in children with 26 autism spectrum disorder: developing a research agenda. Pediatrics 2012; 130 Suppl 2: S160-S168 [PMID: 23118247 DOI: 10.1542/peds.2012-0900N]
- Mukhtar K, Nawaz H, Abid S. Functional gastrointestinal disorders and gut-brain axis: What does the future hold? World J Gastroenterol 27 2019; 25: 552-566 [PMID: 30774271 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v25.i5.552]
- Genuis SJ, Bouchard TP. Celiac disease presenting as autism. J Child Neurol 2010; 25: 114-119 [PMID: 19564647 DOI: 28 10.1177/0883073809336127
- Rubenstein E, Schieve L, Bradley C, DiGuiseppi C, Moody E, Thomas K, Daniels J. The prevalence of gluten free diet use among preschool 29 children with autism spectrum disorder. Autism Res 2018; 11: 185-193 [PMID: 29155492 DOI: 10.1002/aur.1896]
- 30 Niewinski MM. Advances in celiac disease and gluten-free diet. J Am Diet Assoc 2008; 108: 661-672 [PMID: 18375224 DOI: 10.1016/j.jada.2008.01.011]



- Rao M, Gershon MD. The bowel and beyond: the enteric nervous system in neurological disorders. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016; 13: 31 517-528 [PMID: 27435372 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2016.107]
- Furness JB, Callaghan BP, Rivera LR, Cho HJ. The enteric nervous system and gastrointestinal innervation: integrated local and central 32 control. Adv Exp Med Biol 2014; 817: 39-71 [PMID: 24997029 DOI: 10.1007/978-1-4939-0897-4_3]
- Carabotti M, Scirocco A, Maselli MA, Severi C. The gut-brain axis: interactions between enteric microbiota, central and enteric nervous 33 systems. Ann Gastroenterol 2015; 28: 203-209 [PMID: 25830558]
- Saced NK, Al-Beltagi M, Bediwy AS, El-Sawaf Y, Toema O. Gut microbiota in various childhood disorders: Implication and indications. 34 World J Gastroenterol 2022; 28: 1875-1901 [PMID: 35664966 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v28.i18.1875]
- Bull MJ, Plummer NT. Part 1: The Human Gut Microbiome in Health and Disease. Integr Med (Encinitas) 2014; 13: 17-22 [PMID: 26770121] 35
- Strandwitz P. Neurotransmitter modulation by the gut microbiota. Brain Res 2018; 1693: 128-133 [PMID: 29903615 DOI: 36 10.1016/j.brainres.2018.03.015]
- Osadchiy V, Martin CR, Mayer EA. The Gut-Brain Axis and the Microbiome: Mechanisms and Clinical Implications. Clin Gastroenterol 37 Hepatol 2019; 17: 322-332 [PMID: 30292888 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2018.10.002]
- 38 Mayer EA, Tillisch K, Gupta A. Gut/brain axis and the microbiota. J Clin Invest 2015; 125: 926-938 [PMID: 25689247 DOI: 10.1172/JCI76304]
- 39 Srikantha P, Mohajeri MH. The Possible Role of the Microbiota-Gut-Brain-Axis in Autism Spectrum Disorder. Int J Mol Sci 2019; 20 [PMID: 31035684 DOI: 10.3390/ijms20092115]
- 40 Chen Y, Xu J, Chen Y. Regulation of Neurotransmitters by the Gut Microbiota and Effects on Cognition in Neurological Disorders. Nutrients 2021; 13 [PMID: 34205336 DOI: 10.3390/nu13062099]
- 41 Martínez-González AE, Andreo-Martínez P. The Role of Gut Microbiota in Gastrointestinal Symptoms of Children with ASD. Medicina (Kaunas) 2019; 55 [PMID: 31357482 DOI: 10.3390/medicina55080408]
- 42 Siniscalco D, Schultz S, Brigida AL, Antonucci N. Inflammation and Neuro-Immune Dysregulations in Autism Spectrum Disorders. Pharmaceuticals (Basel) 2018; 11 [PMID: 29867038 DOI: 10.3390/ph11020056]
- 43 Robinson-Agramonte MLA, Noris García E, Fraga Guerra J, Vega Hurtado Y, Antonucci N, Semprún-Hernández N, Schultz S, Siniscalco D. Immune Dysregulation in Autism Spectrum Disorder: What Do We Know about It? Int J Mol Sci 2022; 23 [PMID: 35328471 DOI: 10.3390/ijms23063033]
- Dargenio VN, Dargenio C, Castellaneta S, De Giacomo A, Laguardia M, Schettini F, Francavilla R, Cristofori F. Intestinal Barrier 44 Dysfunction and Microbiota-Gut-Brain Axis: Possible Implications in the Pathogenesis and Treatment of Autism Spectrum Disorder. Nutrients 2023; **15** [PMID: 37049461 DOI: 10.3390/nu15071620]
- 45 Madore C, Leyrolle Q, Lacabanne C, Benmamar-Badel A, Joffre C, Nadjar A, Layé S. Neuroinflammation in Autism: Plausible Role of Maternal Inflammation, Dietary Omega 3, and Microbiota. Neural Plast 2016; 2016: 3597209 [PMID: 27840741 DOI: 10.1155/2016/3597209]
- van De Sande MM, van Buul VJ, Brouns FJ. Autism and nutrition: the role of the gut-brain axis. Nutr Res Rev 2014; 27: 199-214 [PMID: 46 25004237 DOI: 10.1017/S0954422414000110]
- Taniya MA, Chung HJ, Al Mamun A, Alam S, Aziz MA, Emon NU, Islam MM, Hong SS, Podder BR, Ara Mimi A, Aktar Suchi S, Xiao J. 47 Role of Gut Microbiome in Autism Spectrum Disorder and Its Therapeutic Regulation. Front Cell Infect Microbiol 2022; 12: 915701 [PMID: 35937689 DOI: 10.3389/fcimb.2022.915701]
- Brett BE, de Weerth C. The microbiota-gut-brain axis: A promising avenue to foster healthy developmental outcomes. Dev Psychobiol 2019; 48 61: 772-782 [PMID: 30640409 DOI: 10.1002/dev.21824]
- 49 Leader G, Abberton C, Cunningham S, Gilmartin K, Grudzien M, Higgins E, Joshi L, Whelan S, Mannion A. Gastrointestinal Symptoms in Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Systematic Review. Nutrients 2022; 14 [PMID: 35406084 DOI: 10.3390/nu14071471]
- 50 Israelyan N, Margolis KG. Reprint of: Serotonin as a link between the gut-brain-microbiome axis in autism spectrum disorders. Pharmacol Res 2019; 140: 115-120 [PMID: 30658882 DOI: 10.1016/j.phrs.2018.12.023]
- Yoon SH, Choi J, Lee WJ, Do JT. Genetic and Epigenetic Etiology Underlying Autism Spectrum Disorder. J Clin Med 2020; 9 [PMID: 51 32244359 DOI: 10.3390/jcm9040966]
- 52 Kamionkowski S, Shibli F, Ganocy S, Fass R. The relationship between gastroesophageal reflux disease and autism spectrum disorder in adult patients in the United States. Neurogastroenterol Motil 2022; 34: e14295 [PMID: 34859933 DOI: 10.1111/nmo.14295]
- Dominick KC, Davis NO, Lainhart J, Tager-Flusberg H, Folstein S. Atypical behaviors in children with autism and children with a history of 53 language impairment. Res Dev Disabil 2007; 28: 145-162 [PMID: 16581226 DOI: 10.1016/j.ridd.2006.02.003]
- 54 Yasuda Y, Hashimoto R, Nakae A, Kang H, Ohi K, Yamamori H, Fujimoto M, Hagihira S, Takeda M. Sensory cognitive abnormalities of pain in autism spectrum disorder: a case-control study. Ann Gen Psychiatry 2016; 15: 8 [PMID: 26949409 DOI: 10.1186/s12991-016-0095-1]
- Edelson SM. Understanding Challenging Behaviors in Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Multi-Component, Interdisciplinary Model. J Pers Med 55 2022; 12 [PMID: 35887624 DOI: 10.3390/jpm12071127]
- Buie T, Campbell DB, Fuchs GJ 3rd, Furuta GT, Levy J, Vandewater J, Whitaker AH, Atkins D, Bauman ML, Beaudet AL, Carr EG, Gershon 56 MD, Hyman SL, Jirapinyo P, Jyonouchi H, Kooros K, Kushak R, Levitt P, Levy SE, Lewis JD, Murray KF, Natowicz MR, Sabra A, Wershil BK, Weston SC, Zeltzer L, Winter H. Evaluation, diagnosis, and treatment of gastrointestinal disorders in individuals with ASDs: a consensus report. Pediatrics 2010; 125 Suppl 1: S1-18 [PMID: 20048083 DOI: 10.1542/peds.2009-1878C]
- Linday LA, Tsiouris JA, Cohen IL, Shindledecker R, DeCresce R. Famotidine treatment of children with autistic spectrum disorders: pilot 57 research using single subject research design. J Neural Transm (Vienna) 2001; 108: 593-611 [PMID: 11459079 DOI: 10.1007/s007020170059]
- Brignell A, Chenausky KV, Song H, Zhu J, Suo C, Morgan AT. Communication interventions for autism spectrum disorder in minimally 58 verbal children. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2018; 11: CD012324 [PMID: 30395694 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD012324.pub2]
- Addison LR, Piazza CC, Patel MR, Bachmeyer MH, Rivas KM, Milnes SM, Oddo J. A comparison of sensory integrative and behavioral 59 therapies as treatment for pediatric feeding disorders. J Appl Behav Anal 2012; 45: 455-471 [PMID: 23060661 DOI: 10.1901/jaba.2012.45-455]
- Cooper K, Loades ME, Russell AJ. Adapting Psychological Therapies for Autism Therapist Experience, Skills and Confidence. Res Autism 60 Spectr Disord 2018; 45: 43-50 [PMID: 30245739 DOI: 10.1016/j.rasd.2017.11.002]
- Lima Antão JYF, Oliveira ASB, Almeida Barbosa RT, Crocetta TB, Guarnieri R, Arab C, Massetti T, Antunes TPC, Silva APD, Bezerra 61 LMP, Mello Monteiro CB, Abreu LC. Instruments for augmentative and alternative communication for children with autism spectrum disorder: a systematic review. Clinics (Sao Paulo) 2018; 73: e497 [PMID: 30517284 DOI: 10.6061/clinics/2017/e497]



- Rodriguez L, Morley-Fletcher A, Winter H, Timothy B. Evaluation of Gastroesophageal Reflux Disease in Children on the Autism Spectrum: 62 A Study Evaluating the Tolerance and Utility of the BRAVO Wireless pH Monitoring. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2022; 75: 450-454 [PMID: 35830732 DOI: 10.1097/MPG.00000000003561]
- Lanyi J, Flynn C, Mannion A, Maher L, Naughton K, Leade G. Abdominal Pain in Children and Adolescents with Autism Spectrum Disorder: 63 a Systematic Review. Rev J Autism Dev Disord ; 9: 280-289 [DOI: 10.1007/s40489-021-00257-8]
- Neuhaus E, Bernier RA, Tham SW, Webb SJ. Gastrointestinal and Psychiatric Symptoms Among Children and Adolescents With Autism 64 Spectrum Disorder. Front Psychiatry 2018; 9: 515 [PMID: 30405456 DOI: 10.3389/fpsyt.2018.00515]
- 65 Cvejic RC, Arnold SRC, Foley KR, Trollor JN. Neuropsychiatric profile and psychotropic medication use in adults with autism spectrum disorder: results from the Australian Longitudinal Study of Adults with Autism. BJPsych Open 2018; 4: 461-466 [PMID: 30450225 DOI: 10.1192/bjo.2018.64]
- 66 Fitzpatrick R, McGuire BE, Lydon HK. Improving pain-related communication in children with autism spectrum disorder and intellectual disability. Paediatr Neonatal Pain 2022; 4: 23-33 [PMID: 35546916 DOI: 10.1002/pne2.12076]
- Mazurek MO, Vasa RA, Kalb LG, Kanne SM, Rosenberg D, Keefer A, Murray DS, Freedman B, Lowery LA. Anxiety, sensory over-67 responsivity, and gastrointestinal problems in children with autism spectrum disorders. J Abnorm Child Psychol 2013; 41: 165-176 [PMID: 22850932 DOI: 10.1007/s10802-012-9668-x]
- 68 Allely CS. Pain sensitivity and observer perception of pain in individuals with autistic spectrum disorder. ScientificWorldJournal 2013; 2013: 916178 [PMID: 23843740 DOI: 10.1155/2013/916178]
- 69 Solomon O, Heritage J, Yin L, Maynard DW, Bauman ML. 'What Brings Him Here Today?': Medical Problem Presentation Involving Children with Autism Spectrum Disorders and Typically Developing Children. J Autism Dev Disord 2016; 46: 378-393 [PMID: 26463739 DOI: 10.1007/s10803-015-2550-2]
- Mingins JE, Tarver J, Waite J, Jones C, Surtees AD. Anxiety and intellectual functioning in autistic children: A systematic review and meta-70 analysis. Autism 2021; 25: 18-32 [PMID: 33198481 DOI: 10.1177/1362361320953253]
- 71 Strömberg M, Liman L, Bang P, Igelström K. Experiences of Sensory Overload and Communication Barriers by Autistic Adults in Health Care Settings. Autism Adulthood 2022; 4: 66-75 [PMID: 36600905 DOI: 10.1089/aut.2020.0074]
- Minshawi NF, Hurwitz S, Fodstad JC, Biebl S, Morriss DH, McDougle CJ. The association between self-injurious behaviors and autism 72 spectrum disorders. Psychol Res Behav Manag 2014; 7: 125-136 [PMID: 24748827 DOI: 10.2147/PRBM.S44635]
- McTee HM, Mood D, Fredrickson T, Thrasher A, Bonino AY. Using Visual Supports to Facilitate Audiological Testing for Children With 73 Autism Spectrum Disorder. Am J Audiol 2019; 28: 823-833 [PMID: 31689370 DOI: 10.1044/2019_AJA-19-0047]
- Young S, Hollingdale J, Absoud M, Bolton P, Branney P, Colley W, Craze E, Dave M, Deeley Q, Farrag E, Gudjonsson G, Hill P, Liang HL, 74 Murphy C, Mackintosh P, Murin M, O'Regan F, Ougrin D, Rios P, Stover N, Taylor E, Woodhouse E. Guidance for identification and treatment of individuals with attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder and autism spectrum disorder based upon expert consensus. BMC Med 2020; 18: 146 [PMID: 32448170 DOI: 10.1186/s12916-020-01585-y]
- Fields VL, Soke GN, Reynolds A, Tian LH, Wiggins L, Maenner M, DiGuiseppi C, Kral TVE, Hightshoe K, Ladd-Acosta C, Schieve LA. 75 Association between pica and gastrointestinal symptoms in preschoolers with and without autism spectrum disorder: Study to Explore Early Development. Disabil Health J 2021; 14: 101052 [PMID: 33358227 DOI: 10.1016/j.dhjo.2020.101052]
- Shankar S, Rosenbaum J. Chronic diarrhoea in children: A practical algorithm-based approach. J Paediatr Child Health 2020; 56: 1029-1038 76 [PMID: 32725734 DOI: 10.1111/jpc.14986]
- 77 Kirby AV, Boyd BA, Williams KL, Faldowski RA, Baranek GT. Sensory and repetitive behaviors among children with autism spectrum disorder at home. Autism 2017; 21: 142-154 [PMID: 27091950 DOI: 10.1177/1362361316632710]
- 78 Call CR, Williams ME, Lau D, Nyp SS. The Complexity of Making a Diagnosis. J Dev Behav Pediatr 2020; 41: 242-244 [PMID: 32091456 DOI: 10.1097/DBP.000000000000792]
- Chakraborty P, Carpenter KLH, Major S, Deaver M, Vermeer S, Herold B, Franz L, Howard J, Dawson G. Gastrointestinal problems are 79 associated with increased repetitive behaviors but not social communication difficulties in young children with autism spectrum disorders. Autism 2021; 25: 405-415 [PMID: 32972215 DOI: 10.1177/1362361320959503]
- 80 Holingue C, Poku O, Pfeiffer D, Murray S, Fallin MD. Gastrointestinal concerns in children with autism spectrum disorder: A qualitative study of family experiences. Autism 2022; 26: 1698-1711 [PMID: 34903078 DOI: 10.1177/13623613211062667]
- 81 Holingue C, Kalb LG, Musci R, Lukens C, Lee LC, Kaczaniuk J, Landrum M, Buie T, Fallin MD. Characteristics of the autism spectrum disorder gastrointestinal and related behaviors inventory in children. Autism Res 2022; 15: 1142-1155 [PMID: 35302292 DOI: 10.1002/aur.2707
- Ofei SY, Fuchs GJ 3rd. Constipation Burden in Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder: Emergency Department and Healthcare Use. J 82 Pediatr 2018; 202: 12-13 [PMID: 30025674 DOI: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2018.06.057]
- Harris HA, Micali N, Moll HA, van Berckelaer-Onnes I, Hillegers M, Jansen PW. The role of food selectivity in the association between child 83 autistic traits and constipation. Int J Eat Disord 2021; 54: 981-985 [PMID: 33594728 DOI: 10.1002/eat.23485]
- Wiggins LD, Nadler C, Hepburn S, Rosenberg S, Reynolds A, Zubler J. Toileting Resistance Among Preschool-Age Children with and 84 Without Autism Spectrum Disorder. J Dev Behav Pediatr 2022; 43: 216-223 [PMID: 35170572 DOI: 10.1097/DBP.00000000001036]
- Fu SC, Lee CH, Wang H. Exploring the Association of Autism Spectrum Disorders and Constipation through Analysis of the Gut Microbiome. 85 Int J Environ Res Public Health 2021; 18 [PMID: 33466802 DOI: 10.3390/ijerph18020667]
- Marler S, Ferguson BJ, Lee EB, Peters B, Williams KC, McDonnell E, Macklin EA, Levitt P, Margolis KG, Beversdorf DQ, Veenstra-86 VanderWeele J. Association of Rigid-Compulsive Behavior with Functional Constipation in Autism Spectrum Disorder. J Autism Dev Disord 2017; 47: 1673-1681 [PMID: 28289979 DOI: 10.1007/s10803-017-3084-6]
- Sparks B, Cooper J, Hayes C, Williams K. Constipation in Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder Associated with Increased Emergency 87 Department Visits and Inpatient Admissions. J Pediatr 2018; 202: 194-198 [PMID: 29866597 DOI: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2018.05.004]
- Maslen C, Hodge R, Tie K, Laugharne R, Lamb K, Shankar R. Constipation in autistic people and people with learning disabilities. Br J Gen 88 Pract 2022; 72: 348-351 [PMID: 35772989 DOI: 10.3399/bjgp22X720077]
- Failla MD, Gerdes MB, Williams ZJ, Moore DJ, Cascio CJ. Increased pain sensitivity and pain-related anxiety in individuals with autism. Pain 89 *Rep* 2020; **5**: e861 [PMID: 33235944 DOI: 10.1097/PR9.000000000000861]
- Coe A, Ciricillo J, Mansi S, El-Chammas K, Santucci N, Bali N, Lu PL, Damrongmanee A, Fei L, Liu C, Kaul A, Williams KC. Evaluation of 90 Chronic Constipation in Children With Autism Spectrum Disorder. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2023; 76: 154-159 [PMID: 36705696 DOI:



10.1097/MPG.00000000003662]

- 91 Sanctuary MR, Kain JN, Angkustsiri K, German JB. Dietary Considerations in Autism Spectrum Disorders: The Potential Role of Protein Digestion and Microbial Putrefaction in the Gut-Brain Axis. Front Nutr 2018; 5: 40 [PMID: 29868601 DOI: 10.3389/fnut.2018.00040]
- Mannion K, Leader A, Geraldine. The Assessment and Treatment of Toileting Difficulties in Individuals with Autism Spectrum Disorder and 92 Other Developmental Disabilities. Rev J Autism Dev Disord 2017; 4: 1-15 [DOI: 10.1007/s40489-017-0107-3]
- 93 Peeters B, Noens I, Philips EM, Kuppens S, Benninga MA. Autism spectrum disorders in children with functional defecation disorders. J Pediatr 2013; 163: 873-878 [PMID: 23522863 DOI: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2013.02.028]
- Piccin S, Crippa A, Nobile M, Hardan AY, Brambilla P. Video modeling for the development of personal hygiene skills in youth with autism 94 spectrum disorder. Epidemiol Psychiatr Sci 2018; 27: 127-132 [PMID: 29122040 DOI: 10.1017/S2045796017000610]
- Reche-Olmedo L, Torres-Collado L, Compañ-Gabucio LM, Garcia-de-la-Hera M. The Role of Occupational Therapy in Managing Food 95 Selectivity of Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Scoping Review. Children (Basel) 2021; 8 [PMID: 34828737 DOI: 10.3390/children8111024]
- Alhuzimi T. Stress and emotional wellbeing of parents due to change in routine for children with Autism Spectrum Disorder (ASD) at home 96 during COVID-19 pandemic in Saudi Arabia. Res Dev Disabil 2021; 108: 103822 [PMID: 33271447 DOI: 10.1016/j.ridd.2020.103822]
- 97 Inoue R, Sakaue Y, Kawada Y, Tamaki R, Yasukawa Z, Ozeki M, Ueba S, Sawai C, Nonomura K, Tsukahara T, Naito Y. Dietary supplementation with partially hydrolyzed guar gum helps improve constipation and gut dysbiosis symptoms and behavioral irritability in children with autism spectrum disorder. J Clin Biochem Nutr 2019; 64: 217-223 [PMID: 31138955 DOI: 10.3164/jcbn.18-105]
- 98 Mulay KV, Karthik SV. Managing constipation in children with ASD - A challenge worth tackling. Pediatr Neonatol 2022; 63: 211-219 [PMID: 35190271 DOI: 10.1016/j.pedneo.2021.11.009]
- Furuta GT, Williams K, Kooros K, Kaul A, Panzer R, Coury DL, Fuchs G. Management of constipation in children and adolescents with 99 autism spectrum disorders. Pediatrics 2012; 130 Suppl 2: S98-105 [PMID: 23118260 DOI: 10.1542/peds.2012-0900H]
- Giuffrè M, Gazzin S, Zoratti C, Llido JP, Lanza G, Tiribelli C, Moretti R. Celiac Disease and Neurological Manifestations: From Gluten to 100 Neuroinflammation. Int J Mol Sci 2022; 23 [PMID: 36555205 DOI: 10.3390/ijms232415564]
- Croall ID, Hoggard N, Hadjivassiliou M. Gluten and Autism Spectrum Disorder. Nutrients 2021; 13 [PMID: 33572226 DOI: 101 10.3390/nu13020572]
- Yu XB, Uhde M, Green PH, Alaedini A. Autoantibodies in the Extraintestinal Manifestations of Celiac Disease. Nutrients 2018; 10 [PMID: 102 30127251 DOI: 10.3390/nu10081123]
- 103 Ahmed E, Mansour A, Amer A, Barakat T, Baz H. Screening of gastrointestinal symptoms and celiac disease in children with autism spectrum disorder. The Egyptian Journal of Otolaryngology 2022; 38 [DOI: 10.1186/s43163-022-00270-6]
- Aljada B, Zohni A, El-Matary W. The Gluten-Free Diet for Celiac Disease and Beyond. Nutrients 2021; 13 [PMID: 34836247 DOI: 104 10.3390/nu13113993
- Abdel-Maksoud M, Aly El-Gabry D, Al Kayoumi T, Alketbi J, Mohamednour D, Elhassan Elamin M, Subhash Reddy M, Al Yafei ZA, Stip 105 E, Abdel Aziz K, Arnone D. Measures of gluten-related reactivity in children with autism spectrum disorders in the absence of overt gastrointestinal symptoms: a pilot study from the United Arab Emirates. J Int Med Res 2020; 48: 300060520952655 [PMID: 32959707 DOI: 10.1177/03000605209526551
- Radzikowski A, Wojnar M, Kulus M, Zalewski T. [Evaluation of the effect of gluten-free diet on nutritional status of children with florid 106 celiac disease]. Pediatr Pol 1989; 64: 150-154 [PMID: 2602046]
- Khanijow V, Prakash P, Emsellem HA, Borum ML, Doman DB. Sleep Dysfunction and Gastrointestinal Diseases. Gastroenterol Hepatol (N 107 Y) 2015; 11: 817-825
- 108 Koch E, Demontis D. Drug repurposing candidates to treat core symptoms in autism spectrum disorder. Front Pharmacol 2022; 13: 995439 [PMID: 36172193 DOI: 10.3389/fphar.2022.995439]
- Vellingiri B, Aishwarya SY, Benita Jancy S, Sriram Abhishek G, Winster Suresh Babu H, Vijayakumar P, Narayanasamy A, Mariappan S, 109 Sangeetha R, Valsala Gopalakrishnan A, Parthasarathi R, Iyer M. An anxious relationship between Autism Spectrum Disorder and Gut Microbiota: A tangled chemistry? J Clin Neurosci 2022; 99: 169-189 [PMID: 35286970 DOI: 10.1016/j.jocn.2022.03.003]
- Mazefsky CA, Schreiber DR, Olino TM, Minshew NJ. The association between emotional and behavioral problems and gastrointestinal 110 symptoms among children with high-functioning autism. Autism 2014; 18: 493-501 [PMID: 24104507 DOI: 10.1177/1362361313485164]
- 111 Bresciani G, Da Lozzo P, Lega S, Bramuzzo M, Di Leo G, Dissegna A, Colonna V, Barbi E, Carrozzi M, Devescovi R. Gastrointestinal Disorders and Food Selectivity: Relationship with Sleep and Challenging Behavior in Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder. Children (Basel) 2023; 10 [PMID: 36832380 DOI: 10.3390/children10020253]
- Parmar KR, Porter CS, Dickinson CM, Pelham J, Baimbridge P, Gowen E. Visual Sensory Experiences From the Viewpoint of Autistic 112 Adults. Front Psychol 2021; 12: 633037 [PMID: 34168586 DOI: 10.3389/fpsyg.2021.633037]
- Zhao M, Tuo H, Wang S, Zhao L. The Effects of Dietary Nutrition on Sleep and Sleep Disorders. Mediators Inflamm 2020; 2020: 3142874 113 [PMID: 32684833 DOI: 10.1155/2020/3142874]
- Berry RC, Novak P, Withrow N, Schmidt B, Rarback S, Feucht S, Criado KK, Sharp WG. Nutrition Management of Gastrointestinal 114 Symptoms in Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder: Guideline from an Expert Panel. J Acad Nutr Diet 2015; 115: 1919-1927 [PMID: 26164551 DOI: 10.1016/j.jand.2015.05.016]
- Ding M, Lang Y, Shu H, Shao J, Cui L. Microbiota-Gut-Brain Axis and Epilepsy: A Review on Mechanisms and Potential Therapeutics. Front 115 Immunol 2021; 12: 742449 [PMID: 34707612 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.742449]
- Saurman V, Margolis KG, Luna RA. Autism Spectrum Disorder as a Brain-Gut-Microbiome Axis Disorder. Dig Dis Sci 2020; 65: 818-828 116 [PMID: 32056091 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-020-06133-5]
- Zahra A, Wang Y, Wang Q, Wu J. Shared Etiology in Autism Spectrum Disorder and Epilepsy with Functional Disability. Behav Neurol 117 2022; 2022: 5893519 [PMID: 35530166 DOI: 10.1155/2022/5893519]
- Pan PY, Taylor MJ, Larsson H, Almqvist C, Lichtenstein P, Lundström S, Bölte S. Genetic and environmental contributions to co-occurring 118 physical health conditions in autism spectrum condition and attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. Mol Autism 2023; 14: 17 [PMID: 37085910 DOI: 10.1186/s13229-023-00548-3]
- Darch H, McCafferty CP. Gut microbiome effects on neuronal excitability & activity: Implications for epilepsy. Neurobiol Dis 2022; 165: 119 105629 [PMID: 35033659 DOI: 10.1016/j.nbd.2022.105629]
- 120 Al-Beltagi M, Saeed NK. Epilepsy and the gut: Perpetrator or victim? World J Gastrointest Pathophysiol 2022; 13: 143-156 [PMID: 36187601



DOI: 10.4291/wjgp.v13.i5.143]

- Yibirin M, De Oliveira D, Valera R, Plitt AE, Lutgen S. Adverse Effects Associated with Proton Pump Inhibitor Use. Cureus 2021; 13: 121 e12759 [PMID: 33614352 DOI: 10.7759/cureus.12759]
- Kerr M; Guidelines Working Group, Scheepers M, Arvio M, Beavis J, Brandt C, Brown S, Huber B, Iivanainen M, Louisse AC, Martin P, 122 Marson AG, Prasher V, Singh BK, Veendrick M, Wallace RA. Consensus guidelines into the management of epilepsy in adults with an intellectual disability. J Intellect Disabil Res 2009; 53: 687-694 [PMID: 19527434 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2788.2009.01182.x]
- Jiang CC, Lin LS, Long S, Ke XY, Fukunaga K, Lu YM, Han F. Signalling pathways in autism spectrum disorder: mechanisms and 123 therapeutic implications. Signal Transduct Target Ther 2022; 7: 229 [PMID: 35817793 DOI: 10.1038/s41392-022-01081-0]
- 124 Mallory C, Keehn B. Implications of Sensory Processing and Attentional Differences Associated With Autism in Academic Settings: An Integrative Review. Front Psychiatry 2021; 12: 695825 [PMID: 34512416 DOI: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.695825]
- Nikolov RN, Bearss KE, Lettinga J, Erickson C, Rodowski M, Aman MG, McCracken JT, McDougle CJ, Tierney E, Vitiello B, Arnold LE, 125 Shah B, Posey DJ, Ritz L, Scahill L. Gastrointestinal symptoms in a sample of children with pervasive developmental disorders. J Autism Dev Disord 2009; 39: 405-413 [PMID: 18791817 DOI: 10.1007/s10803-008-0637-8]
- 126 Santhanam SP. An Interactive and Neurodiversity-Affirming Approach to Communication Supports for Autistic Students Through Videogaming. Lang Speech Hear Serv Sch 2023; 54: 120-139 [PMID: 36626352 DOI: 10.1044/2022_LSHSS-22-00027]
- 127 Doreswamy S, Bashir A, Guarecuco JE, Lahori S, Baig A, Narra LR, Patel P, Heindl SE. Effects of Diet, Nutrition, and Exercise in Children With Autism and Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Literature Review. Cureus 2020; 12: e12222 [PMID: 33489626 DOI: 10.7759/cureus.12222]
- Hillier A, Goldstein J, Murphy D, Trietsch R, Keeves J, Mendes E, Queenan A. Supporting university students with autism spectrum disorder. 128 Autism 2018; 22: 20-28 [PMID: 28683558 DOI: 10.1177/1362361317699584]
- Ferguson BJ, Dovgan K, Takahashi N, Beversdorf DQ. The Relationship Among Gastrointestinal Symptoms, Problem Behaviors, and 129 Internalizing Symptoms in Children and Adolescents With Autism Spectrum Disorder. Front Psychiatry 2019; 10: 194 [PMID: 31024357 DOI: 10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00194]
- 130 Mitrea L, Nemeş SA, Szabo K, Teleky BE, Vodnar DC. Guts Imbalance Imbalances the Brain: A Review of Gut Microbiota Association With Neurological and Psychiatric Disorders. Front Med (Lausanne) 2022; 9: 813204 [PMID: 35433746 DOI: 10.3389/fmed.2022.813204]
- Cermak SA, Curtin C, Bandini LG. Food selectivity and sensory sensitivity in children with autism spectrum disorders. J Am Diet Assoc 2010; 131 110: 238-246 [PMID: 20102851 DOI: 10.1016/j.jada.2009.10.032]
- Bowman KS, Suarez VD, Weiss MJ. Standards for Interprofessional Collaboration in the Treatment of Individuals With Autism. Behav Anal 132 Pract 2021; 14: 1191-1208 [PMID: 34868822 DOI: 10.1007/s40617-021-00560-0]
- Carlier S, Vorlet P, Sá Dos Reis C, Malamateniou C. Strategies, challenges and enabling factors when imaging autistic individuals in Swiss medical imaging departments. J Med Imaging Radiat Sci 2022 [PMID: 36504166 DOI: 10.1016/j.jmir.2022.11.002]
- Dineen-Griffin S, Garcia-Cardenas V, Williams K, Benrimoj SI. Helping patients help themselves: A systematic review of self-management 134 support strategies in primary health care practice. PLoS One 2019; 14: e0220116 [PMID: 31369582 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0220116]
- 135 Bailey AJ. The neuroscience of autism education. Autism Res 2008; 1: 207 [PMID: 19360670 DOI: 10.1002/aur.36]
- Leader G, O'Reilly M, Gilroy SP, Chen JL, Ferrari C, Mannion A. Comorbid Feeding and Gastrointestinal Symptoms, Challenging Behavior, 136 Sensory Issues, Adaptive Functioning and Quality of Life in Children and Adolescents with Autism Spectrum Disorder. Dev Neurorehabil 2021; 24: 35-44 [PMID: 32496834 DOI: 10.1080/17518423.2020.1770354]
- 137 Brede J, Babb C, Jones C, Elliott M, Zanker C, Tchanturia K, Serpell L, Fox J, Mandy W. "For Me, the Anorexia is Just a Symptom, and the Cause is the Autism": Investigating Restrictive Eating Disorders in Autistic Women. J Autism Dev Disord 2020; 50: 4280-4296 [PMID: 32274604 DOI: 10.1007/s10803-020-04479-3]
- Babinska K, Celusakova H, Belica I, Szapuova Z, Waczulikova I, Nemcsicsova D, Tomova A, Ostatnikova D. Gastrointestinal Symptoms and 138 Feeding Problems and Their Associations with Dietary Interventions, Food Supplement Use, and Behavioral Characteristics in a Sample of Children and Adolescents with Autism Spectrum Disorders. Int J Environ Res Public Health 2020; 17 [PMID: 32882981 DOI: 10.3390/ijerph17176372
- Dovgan K, Gynegrowski K, Ferguson BJ. Bidirectional relationship between internalizing symptoms and gastrointestinal problems in youth 139 with Autism Spectrum Disorder. J Autism Dev Disord 2022 [PMID: 35441914 DOI: 10.1007/s10803-022-05539-6]
- Salleh MR. Life event, stress and illness. Malays J Med Sci 2008; 15: 9-18 140
- Andrulis DP, Brach C. Integrating literacy, culture, and language to improve health care quality for diverse populations. Am J Health Behav 141 2007; 31 Suppl 1: S122-S133 [PMID: 17931131 DOI: 10.5555/ajhb.2007.31.supp.S122]
- Oakley BF, Tillmann J, Ahmad J, Crawley D, San José Cáceres A, Holt R, Charman T, Banaschewski T, Buitelaar J, Simonoff E, Murphy D, 142 Loth E. How do core autism traits and associated symptoms relate to quality of life? Findings from the Longitudinal European Autism Project. Autism 2021; 25: 389-404 [PMID: 33023296 DOI: 10.1177/1362361320959959]
- Hodges H, Fealko C, Soares N. Autism spectrum disorder: definition, epidemiology, causes, and clinical evaluation. Transl Pediatr 2020; 9: 143 S55-S65 [PMID: 32206584 DOI: 10.21037/tp.2019.09.09]
- Garcia-Gutierrez E, Narbad A, Rodríguez JM. Autism Spectrum Disorder Associated With Gut Microbiota at Immune, Metabolomic, and 144 Neuroactive Level. Front Neurosci 2020; 14: 578666 [PMID: 33117122 DOI: 10.3389/fnins.2020.578666]
- Dinan TG, Cryan JF. Gut instincts: microbiota as a key regulator of brain development, ageing and neurodegeneration. J Physiol 2017; 595: 145 489-503 [PMID: 27641441 DOI: 10.1113/JP273106]
- Hughes HK, Rose D, Ashwood P. The Gut Microbiota and Dysbiosis in Autism Spectrum Disorders. Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep 2018; 18: 81 146 [PMID: 30251184 DOI: 10.1007/s11910-018-0887-6]
- Jendraszak M, Gałęcka M, Kotwicka M, Regdos A, Pazgrat-Patan M, Andrusiewicz M. Commercial microbiota test revealed differences in 147 the composition of intestinal microorganisms between children with autism spectrum disorders and neurotypical peers. Sci Rep 2021; 11: 24274 [PMID: 34931007 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-021-03794-8]
- Kang DW, Park JG, Ilhan ZE, Wallstrom G, Labaer J, Adams JB, Krajmalnik-Brown R. Reduced incidence of Prevotella and other fermenters 148 in intestinal microflora of autistic children. PLoS One 2013; 8: e68322 [PMID: 23844187 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0068322]
- Adams JB, Johansen LJ, Powell LD, Quig D, Rubin RA. Gastrointestinal flora and gastrointestinal status in children with autism--comparisons 149 to typical children and correlation with autism severity. BMC Gastroenterol 2011; 11: 22 [PMID: 21410934 DOI: 10.1186/1471-230X-11-22]
- Xu M, Xu X, Li J, Li F. Association Between Gut Microbiota and Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Front 150 *Psychiatry* 2019; **10**: 473 [PMID: 31404299 DOI: 10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00473]



- Iglesias-Vázquez L, Van Ginkel Riba G, Arija V, Canals J. Composition of Gut Microbiota in Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder: A 151 Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Nutrients 2020; 12 [PMID: 32192218 DOI: 10.3390/nu12030792]
- Wu T, Wang H, Lu W, Zhai Q, Zhang Q, Yuan W, Gu Z, Zhao J, Zhang H, Chen W. Potential of gut microbiome for detection of autism 152 spectrum disorder. Microb Pathog 2020; 149: 104568 [PMID: 33096147 DOI: 10.1016/j.micpath.2020.104568]
- 153 Qureshi F, Adams J, Hanagan K, Kang DW, Krajmalnik-Brown R, Hahn J. Multivariate Analysis of Fecal Metabolites from Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder and Gastrointestinal Symptoms before and after Microbiota Transfer Therapy. J Pers Med 2020; 10 [PMID: 33023268 DOI: 10.3390/jpm10040152]
- 154 Zhai Q, Cen S, Jiang J, Zhao J, Zhang H, Chen W. Disturbance of trace element and gut microbiota profiles as indicators of autism spectrum disorder: A pilot study of Chinese children. Environ Res 2019; 171: 501-509 [PMID: 30743242 DOI: 10.1016/j.envres.2019.01.060]
- Galloway-Peña J, Hanson B. Tools for Analysis of the Microbiome. Dig Dis Sci 2020; 65: 674-685 [PMID: 32002757 DOI: 155 10.1007/s10620-020-06091-y]
- 156 Fiorentino M, Sapone A, Senger S, Camhi SS, Kadzielski SM, Buie TM, Kelly DL, Cascella N, Fasano A. Blood-brain barrier and intestinal epithelial barrier alterations in autism spectrum disorders. Mol Autism 2016; 7: 49 [PMID: 27957319 DOI: 10.1186/s13229-016-0110-z]
- Esnafoglu E, Cırrık S, Ayyıldız SN, Erdil A, Ertürk EY, Daglı A, Noyan T. Increased Serum Zonulin Levels as an Intestinal Permeability 157 Marker in Autistic Subjects. J Pediatr 2017; 188: 240-244 [PMID: 28502607 DOI: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2017.04.004]
- Dalton N, Chandler S, Turner C, Charman T, Pickles A, Loucas T, Simonoff E, Sullivan P, Baird G. Gut permeability in autism spectrum 158 disorders. Autism Res 2014; 7: 305-313 [PMID: 24339339 DOI: 10.1002/aur.1350]
- Patusco R, Ziegler J. Role of Probiotics in Managing Gastrointestinal Dysfunction in Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder: An Update for 159 Practitioners. Adv Nutr 2018; 9: 637-650 [PMID: 30202938 DOI: 10.1093/advances/nmy031]
- 160 Mangiola F, Ianiro G, Franceschi F, Fagiuoli S, Gasbarrini G, Gasbarrini A. Gut microbiota in autism and mood disorders. World J Gastroenterol 2016; 22: 361-368 [PMID: 26755882 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v22.i1.361]
- 161 Ali T, Choe J, Awab A, Wagener TL, Orr WC. Sleep, immunity and inflammation in gastrointestinal disorders. World J Gastroenterol 2013; 19: 9231-9239 [PMID: 24409051 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v19.i48.9231]
- Karhu E, Zukerman R, Eshraghi RS, Mittal J, Deth RC, Castejon AM, Trivedi M, Mittal R, Eshraghi AA. Nutritional interventions for autism 162 spectrum disorder. Nutr Rev 2020; 78: 515-531 [PMID: 31876938 DOI: 10.1093/nutrit/nuz092]
- Taha Z, Abdalhai KA. A Review of the Efficacy of the Dietary Intervention in Autism Spectrum Disorder. Open Access Maced J Med Sci 163 2021; 18 [DOI: 10.3889/oamjms.2021.5743]
- 164 Amadi CN, Orish CN, Frazzoli C, Orisakwe OE. Dietary interventions for autism spectrum disorder: An updated systematic review of human studies. Psychiatriki 2022; 33: 228-242 [PMID: 35477082 DOI: 10.22365/jpsych.2022.073]
- Yu Y, Huang J, Chen X, Fu J, Wang X, Pu L, Gu C, Cai C. Efficacy and Safety of Diet Therapies in Children With Autism Spectrum Disorder: 165 A Systematic Literature Review and Meta-Analysis. Front Neurol 2022; 13: 844117 [PMID: 35359629 DOI: 10.3389/fneur.2022.844117]
- Pruimboom L, de Punder K. The opioid effects of gluten exorphins: asymptomatic celiac disease. J Health Popul Nutr 2015; 33: 24 [PMID: 166 26825414 DOI: 10.1186/s41043-015-0032-y]
- Trivedi MS, Shah JS, Al-Mughairy S, Hodgson NW, Simms B, Trooskens GA, Van Criekinge W, Deth RC. Food-derived opioid peptides 167 inhibit cysteine uptake with redox and epigenetic consequences. J Nutr Biochem 2014; 25: 1011-1018 [PMID: 25018147 DOI: 10.1016/j.jnutbio.2014.05.004]
- Stewart PA, Hyman SL, Schmidt BL, Macklin EA, Reynolds A, Johnson CR, James SJ, Manning-Courtney P. Dietary Supplementation in 168 Children with Autism Spectrum Disorders: Common, Insufficient, and Excessive. J Acad Nutr Diet 2015; 115: 1237-1248 [PMID: 26052041 DOI: 10.1016/j.jand.2015.03.026]
- Piwowarczyk A, Horvath A, Łukasik J, Pisula E, Szajewska H. Gluten- and casein-free diet and autism spectrum disorders in children: a 169 systematic review. Eur J Nutr 2018; 57: 433-440 [PMID: 28612113 DOI: 10.1007/s00394-017-1483-2]
- Quan L, Xu X, Cui Y, Han H, Hendren RL, Zhao L, You X. A systematic review and meta-analysis of the benefits of a gluten-free diet and/or 170 casein-free diet for children with autism spectrum disorder. Nutr Rev 2022; 80: 1237-1246 [PMID: 34617108 DOI: 10.1093/nutrit/nuab073]
- Obih C, Wahbeh G, Lee D, Braly K, Giefer M, Shaffer ML, Nielson H, Suskind DL. Specific carbohydrate diet for pediatric inflammatory 171 bowel disease in clinical practice within an academic IBD center. Nutrition 2016; 32: 418-425 [PMID: 26655069 DOI: 10.1016/j.nut.2015.08.025]
- Barnhill K, Devlin M, Moreno HT, Potts A, Richardson W, Schutte C, Hewitson L. Brief Report: Implementation of a Specific Carbohydrate 172 Diet for a Child with Autism Spectrum Disorder and Fragile X Syndrome. J Autism Dev Disord 2020; 50: 1800-1808 [PMID: 30076499 DOI: 10.1007/s10803-018-3704-9]
- Żarnowska I, Chrapko B, Gwizda G, Nocuń A, Mitosek-Szewczyk K, Gasior M. Therapeutic use of carbohydrate-restricted diets in an autistic 173 child; a case report of clinical and 18FDG PET findings. Metab Brain Dis 2018; 33: 1187-1192 [PMID: 29644487 DOI: 10.1007/s11011-018-0219-1
- Abele, Silvija, Meija, Laila, Folkmanis, Valdis and Tzivian, Lilian. "Specific Carbohydrate Diet (SCD/GAPS) and Dietary Supplements for 174 Children with Autistic Spectrum Disorder" Proceedings of the Latvian Academy of Sciences. Section B. Natural, Exact, and Applied Sciences 2021; 75: 417-425 [DOI: 10.2478/prolas-2021-0062]
- Shaaban S, Al-Beltagi M, El Rashidy O, Nassar M, El Gendy Y. Ketogenic diet in childhood epilepsy: clinical algorithm in a tertiary care 175 center. Front Pediatr 2023; 11: 1221781 [PMID: 37484774 DOI: 10.3389/fped.2023.1221781]
- 176 Li Q, Liang J, Fu N, Han Y, Qin J. A Ketogenic Diet and the Treatment of Autism Spectrum Disorder. Front Pediatr 2021; 9: 650624 [PMID: 34046374 DOI: 10.3389/fped.2021.650624]
- Albers J, Kraja G, Eller D, Eck K, McBrian D, Bain JM. Assessing the feasibility of using the ketogenic diet in autism spectrum disorder. J 177 Hum Nutr Diet 2023; 36: 1303-1315 [PMID: 36478324 DOI: 10.1111/jhn.13115]
- 178 Díaz Vargas D, Leonario Rodríguez M. Effectiveness of nutritional interventions on behavioral symptomatology of autism spectrum disorder: a systematic review. Nutr Hosp 2022; 39: 1378-1388 [PMID: 36454020 DOI: 10.20960/nh.04155]
- Varesio C, Grumi S, Zanaboni MP, Mensi MM, Chiappedi M, Pasca L, Ferraris C, Tagliabue A, Borgatti R, De Giorgis V. Ketogenic Dietary 179 Therapies in Patients with Autism Spectrum Disorder: Facts or Fads? A Scoping Review and a Proposal for a Shared Protocol. Nutrients 2021; 13 [PMID: 34208488 DOI: 10.3390/nu13062057]
- 180 Vallamchetla SK. Exploring the Therapeutic Potential of the Ketogenic Diet on Neurological Disorders: A Comprehensive Review. J Neurol Neuromedicine 2023; 7: 1-8 [DOI: 10.29245/2572.942X/2023/1.1286]


- Oselu S, Ebere R, Arimi JM. Camels, Camel Milk, and Camel Milk Product Situation in Kenya in Relation to the World. Int J Food Sci 2022; 181 2022: 1237423 [PMID: 35299617 DOI: 10.1155/2022/1237423]
- Al-Ayadhi LY, Elamin NE. Camel Milk as a Potential Therapy as an Antioxidant in Autism Spectrum Disorder (ASD). Evid Based 182 Complement Alternat Med 2013; 2013: 602834 [PMID: 24069051 DOI: 10.1155/2013/602834]
- 183 Mihic T, Rainkie D, Wilby KJ, Pawluk SA. The Therapeutic Effects of Camel Milk: A Systematic Review of Animal and Human Trials. J Evid Based Complementary Altern Med 2016; 21: NP110-NP126 [PMID: 27432772 DOI: 10.1177/2156587216658846]
- Al-Ayadhi LY, Halepoto DM, Al-Dress AM, Mitwali Y, Zainah R. Behavioral Benefits of Camel Milk in Subjects with Autism Spectrum 184 Disorder. J Coll Physicians Surg Pak 2015; 25: 819-823 [PMID: 26577969]
- Kandeel M, El-Deeb W. The Application of Natural Camel Milk Products to Treat Autism-Spectrum Disorders: Risk Assessment and Meta-185 Analysis of Randomized Clinical Trials. Bioinorg Chem Appl 2022; 2022: 6422208 [PMID: 35669459 DOI: 10.1155/2022/6422208]
- Shabo, Yosef and Yagil, Reuven. "Etiology of autism and camel milk as therapy". International Journal on Disability and Human 186 Development 2005; 4: 67-70 [DOI: 10.1515/IJDHD.2005.4.2.67]
- O'Leary F, Samman S. Vitamin B12 in health and disease. Nutrients 2010; 2: 299-316 [PMID: 22254022 DOI: 10.3390/nu2030299] 187
- Fakhroo A, Al-Hammadi M, Fakhroo L, Al-Ali F, Snobar R, Al-Beltagi M, Kamal A. The Effect of High-Dose Methyl Vitamin B12 Therapy 188 on Epileptogenesis in Rats: An In Vivo Study. Cureus 2023; 15: e35929 [PMID: 37050999 DOI: 10.7759/cureus.35929]
- Bertoglio K, Jill James S, Deprey L, Brule N, Hendren RL. Pilot study of the effect of methyl B12 treatment on behavioral and biomarker 189 measures in children with autism. J Altern Complement Med 2010; 16: 555-560 [PMID: 20804367 DOI: 10.1089/acm.2009.0177]
- 190 Hendren RL, James SJ, Widjaja F, Lawton B, Rosenblatt A, Bent S. Randomized, Placebo-Controlled Trial of Methyl B12 for Children with Autism. J Child Adolesc Psychopharmacol 2016; 26: 774-783 [PMID: 26889605 DOI: 10.1089/cap.2015.0159]
- 191 James SJ, Melnyk S, Fuchs G, Reid T, Jernigan S, Pavliv O, Hubanks A, Gaylor DW. Efficacy of methylcobalamin and folinic acid treatment on glutathione redox status in children with autism. Am J Clin Nutr 2009; 89: 425-430 [PMID: 19056591 DOI: 10.3945/ajcn.2008.26615]
- Frye RE, Melnyk S, Fuchs G, Reid T, Jernigan S, Pavliv O, Hubanks A, Gaylor DW, Walters L, James SJ. Effectiveness of methylcobalamin 192 and folinic Acid treatment on adaptive behavior in children with autistic disorder is related to glutathione redox status. Autism Res Treat 2013; 2013: 609705 [PMID: 24224089 DOI: 10.1155/2013/609705]
- Žigman T, Petković Ramadža D, Šimić G, Barić I. Inborn Errors of Metabolism Associated With Autism Spectrum Disorders: Approaches to 193 Intervention. Front Neurosci 2021; 15: 673600 [PMID: 34121999 DOI: 10.3389/fnins.2021.673600]
- 194 Čorejová A, Fazekaš T, Jánošíková D, Repiský J, Pospíšilová V, Miková M, Rauová D, Ostatníková D, Kyselovič J, Hrabovská A. Improvement of the Clinical and Psychological Profile of Patients with Autism after Methylcobalamin Syrup Administration. Nutrients 2022; 14 [PMID: 35631176 DOI: 10.3390/nu14102035]
- Rossignol DA, Frye RE. The Effectiveness of Cobalamin (B12) Treatment for Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Systematic Review and Meta-195 Analysis. J Pers Med 2021; 11 [PMID: 34442428 DOI: 10.3390/jpm11080784]
- Dighriri IM, Alsubaie AM, Hakami FM, Hamithi DM, Alshekh MM, Khobrani FA, Dalak FE, Hakami AA, Alsueaadi EH, Alsaawi LS, 196 Alshammari SF, Alqahtani AS, Alawi IA, Aljuaid AA, Tawhari MQ. Effects of Omega-3 Polyunsaturated Fatty Acids on Brain Functions: A Systematic Review. Cureus 2022; 14: e30091 [PMID: 36381743 DOI: 10.7759/cureus.30091]
- Dyall SC. Long-chain omega-3 fatty acids and the brain: a review of the independent and shared effects of EPA, DPA and DHA. Front Aging 197 Neurosci 2015; 7: 52 [PMID: 25954194 DOI: 10.3389/fnagi.2015.00052]
- Agostoni C, Nobile M, Ciappolino V, Delvecchio G, Tesei A, Turolo S, Crippa A, Mazzocchi A, Altamura CA, Brambilla P. The Role of 198 Omega-3 Fatty Acids in Developmental Psychopathology: A Systematic Review on Early Psychosis, Autism, and ADHD. Int J Mol Sci 2017; 18 [PMID: 29207548 DOI: 10.3390/ijms18122608]
- Bent S, Bertoglio K, Hendren RL. Omega-3 fatty acids for autistic spectrum disorder: a systematic review. J Autism Dev Disord 2009; 39: 199 1145-1154 [PMID: 19333748 DOI: 10.1007/s10803-009-0724-5]
- Cheng YS, Tseng PT, Chen YW, Stubbs B, Yang WC, Chen TY, Wu CK, Lin PY. Supplementation of omega 3 fatty acids may improve 200 hyperactivity, lethargy, and stereotypy in children with autism spectrum disorders: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Neuropsychiatr Dis Treat 2017; 13: 2531-2543 [PMID: 29042783 DOI: 10.2147/NDT.S147305]
- 201 Mankad D, Dupuis A, Smile S, Roberts W, Brian J, Lui T, Genore L, Zaghloul D, Iaboni A, Marcon PM, Anagnostou E. A randomized, placebo controlled trial of omega-3 fatty acids in the treatment of young children with autism. Mol Autism 2015; 6: 18 [PMID: 25798215 DOI: 10.1186/s13229-015-0010-71
- Parra M, Stahl S, Hellmann H. Vitamin B6 and Its Role in Cell Metabolism and Physiology. Cells 2018; 7 [PMID: 30037155 DOI: 202 10.3390/cells7070084]
- 203 Obara T, Ishikuro M, Tamiya G, Ueki M, Yamanaka C, Mizuno S, Kikuya M, Metoki H, Matsubara H, Nagai M, Kobayashi T, Kamiyama M, Watanabe M, Kakuta K, Ouchi M, Kurihara A, Fukuchi N, Yasuhara A, Inagaki M, Kaga M, Kure S, Kuriyama S. Potential identification of vitamin B6 responsiveness in autism spectrum disorder utilizing phenotype variables and machine learning methods. Sci Rep 2018; 8: 14840 [PMID: 30287864 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-018-33110-w]
- Khan F, Rahman MS, Akhter S, Momen ABI, Raihan SG. Vitamin B6 and Magnesium on Neurobehavioral Status of Autism Spectrum 204 Disorder: A Randomized, Double-Blind, Placebo Controlled Study. Bangladesh Journal of Medicine 2021; 32: 12-18 [DOI: 10.3329/bim.v32i1.51089
- Nye C, Brice A. Combined vitamin B6-magnesium treatment in autism spectrum disorder. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2005; 2005: 205 CD003497 [PMID: 16235322 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD003497.pub2]
- Srinivasan P. A review of dietary interventions in autism. Ann Clin Psychiatry 2009; 21: 237-247 [PMID: 19917213] 206
- Burrus CJ. A biochemical rationale for the interaction between gastrointestinal yeast and autism. Med Hypotheses 2012; 79: 784-785 [PMID: 207 23021572 DOI: 10.1016/j.mehv.2012.08.029]
- Baker S, Shaw W. Case Study: Rapid Complete Recovery From An Autism Spectrum Disorder After Treatment of Aspergillus With The 208 Antifungal Drugs Itraconazole And Sporanox. Integr Med (Encinitas) 2020; 19: 20-27 [PMID: 33132781]
- 209 Herman A, Herman AP. Could Candida Overgrowth Be Involved in the Pathophysiology of Autism? J Clin Med 2022; 11 [PMID: 35054136 DOI: 10.3390/jcm11020442]
- Bibbò S, Ianiro G, Giorgio V, Scaldaferri F, Masucci L, Gasbarrini A, Cammarota G. The role of diet on gut microbiota composition. Eur Rev 210 Med Pharmacol Sci 2016; 20: 4742-4749 [PMID: 27906427]
- 211 Vargason T, McGuinness DL, Hahn J. Gastrointestinal Symptoms and Oral Antibiotic Use in Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder:



Retrospective Analysis of a Privately Insured U.S. Population. J Autism Dev Disord 2019; 49: 647-659 [PMID: 30178105 DOI: 10.1007/s10803-018-3743-2]

- Marí-Bauset S, Llopis-González A, Zazpe I, Marí-Sanchis A, Suárez-Varela MM. Fat intake in children with autism spectrum disorder in the 212 Mediterranean region (Valencia, Spain). Nutr Neurosci 2016; 19: 377-386 [PMID: 26020227 DOI: 10.1179/1476830515Y.0000000029]
- Kaviyarasan S, Chung Sia EL, Retinasamy T, Arulsamy A, Shaikh MF. Regulation of gut microbiome by ketogenic diet in neurodegenerative 213 diseases: A molecular crosstalk. Front Aging Neurosci 2022; 14: 1015837 [PMID: 36313018 DOI: 10.3389/fnagi.2022.1015837]
- Baspinar B, Yardimci H. Gluten-Free Casein-Free Diet for Autism Spectrum Disorders: Can It Be Effective in Solving Behavioural and 214 Gastrointestinal Problems? Eurasian J Med 2020; 52: 292-297 [PMID: 33209084 DOI: 10.5152/eurasianjmed.2020.19230]
- Białek-Dratwa A, Szymańska D, Grajek M, Krupa-Kotara K, Szczepańska E, Kowalski O. ARFID-Strategies for Dietary Management in 215 Children. Nutrients 2022; 14 [PMID: 35565707 DOI: 10.3390/nu14091739]
- 216 Yang H, Liu Y, Cai R, Li Y, Gu B. A narrative review of relationship between gut microbiota and neuropsychiatric disorders: mechanisms and clinical application of probiotics and prebiotics. Ann Palliat Med 2021; 10: 2304-2313 [PMID: 33549028 DOI: 10.21037/apm-20-1365]
- 217 Abdellatif B, McVeigh C, Bendriss G, Chaari A. The Promising Role of Probiotics in Managing the Altered Gut in Autism Spectrum Disorders. Int J Mol Sci 2020; 21 [PMID: 32532137 DOI: 10.3390/ijms21114159]
- Davani-Davari D, Negahdaripour M, Karimzadeh I, Seifan M, Mohkam M, Masoumi SJ, Berenjian A, Ghasemi Y. Prebiotics: Definition, 218 Types, Sources, Mechanisms, and Clinical Applications. Foods 2019; 8 [PMID: 30857316 DOI: 10.3390/foods8030092]
- 219 Grimaldi R, Gibson GR, Vulevic J, Giallourou N, Castro-Mejía JL, Hansen LH, Leigh Gibson E, Nielsen DS, Costabile A. A prebiotic intervention study in children with autism spectrum disorders (ASDs). Microbiome 2018; 6: 133 [PMID: 30071894 DOI: 10.1186/s40168-018-0523-3]
- Lu C, Rong J, Fu C, Wang W, Xu J, Ju XD. Overall Rebalancing of Gut Microbiota Is Key to Autism Intervention. Front Psychol 2022; 13: 862719 [PMID: 35712154 DOI: 10.3389/fpsyg.2022.862719]
- Sanctuary MR, Kain JN, Chen SY, Kalanetra K, Lemay DG, Rose DR, Yang HT, Tancredi DJ, German JB, Slupsky CM, Ashwood P, Mills 221 DA, Smilowitz JT, Angkustsiri K. Pilot study of probiotic/colostrum supplementation on gut function in children with autism and gastrointestinal symptoms. PLoS One 2019; 14: e0210064 [PMID: 30625189 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0210064]
- 222 Kong XJ, Liu J, Liu K, Koh M, Sherman H, Liu S, Tian R, Sukijthamapan P, Wang J, Fong M, Xu L, Clairmont C, Jeong MS, Li A, Lopes M, Hagan V, Dutton T, Chan SP, Lee H, Kendall A, Kwong K, Song Y. Probiotic and Oxytocin Combination Therapy in Patients with Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Randomized, Double-Blinded, Placebo-Controlled Pilot Trial. Nutrients 2021; 13 [PMID: 34062986 DOI: 10.3390/nu13051552]
- Li N, Chen H, Cheng Y, Xu F, Ruan G, Ying S, Tang W, Chen L, Chen M, Lv L, Ping Y, Chen D, Wei Y. Fecal Microbiota Transplantation 223 Relieves Gastrointestinal and Autism Symptoms by Improving the Gut Microbiota in an Open-Label Study. Front Cell Infect Microbiol 2021; 11: 759435 [PMID: 34737978 DOI: 10.3389/fcimb.2021.759435]
- Kang DW, Adams JB, Gregory AC, Borody T, Chittick L, Fasano A, Khoruts A, Geis E, Maldonado J, McDonough-Means S, Pollard EL, 224 Roux S, Sadowsky MJ, Lipson KS, Sullivan MB, Caporaso JG, Krajmalnik-Brown R. Microbiota Transfer Therapy alters gut ecosystem and improves gastrointestinal and autism symptoms: an open-label study. Microbiome 2017; 5: 10 [PMID: 28122648 DOI: 10.1186/s40168-016-0225-71
- Hadrich D. Microbiome Research Is Becoming the Key to Better Understanding Health and Nutrition. Front Genet 2018; 9: 212 [PMID: 225 29951086 DOI: 10.3389/fgene.2018.00212]
- Johnson D, Letchumanan V, Thurairajasingam S, Lee LH. A Revolutionizing Approach to Autism Spectrum Disorder Using the Microbiome. 226 Nutrients 2020; 12 [PMID: 32635373 DOI: 10.3390/nu12071983]



WJCP

World Journal of **Clinical Pediatrics**

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Clin Pediatr 2023 September 9; 12(4): 197-204

DOI: 10.5409/wjcp.v12.i4.197

ISSN 2219-2808 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

Gastrointestinal and nutritional care in pediatric neuromuscular disorders

Valeria Dipasquale, Rossella Morello, Claudio Romano

Specialty type: Nutrition and dietetics

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Amornyotin S, Thailand; Kawabata H, Japan; Torres MRF, Brazil

Received: March 27, 2023 Peer-review started: March 27, 2023 First decision: June 14, 2023 Revised: July 4, 2023 Accepted: August 9, 2023 Article in press: August 9, 2023 Published online: September 9, 2023



Valeria Dipasquale, Rossella Morello, Claudio Romano, Department of Human Pathology in Adulthood and Childhood "G. Barresi", University Hospital "G. Martino", Messina 98124, Italv

Corresponding author: Valeria Dipasquale, MD, PhD, Doctor, Department of Human Pathology in Adulthood and Childhood "G. Barresi", University Hospital "G. Martino", Via Consolare Valeria 1, Messina 98124, Italy. dipasquale.valeria@libero.it

Abstract

Neuromuscular diseases (NMDs) affect the development and growth of the neuromuscular system in children. The pathology can occur anywhere along the neuromuscular pathway, from the brain to the nerves to the muscle fibers. These diseases have a profound impact on the quality of life not only of children but also of their families. The predominant manifestation in NMDs is hypotonia, which leads to muscle weakness and fatigue, reduced mobility, and decreased physical performance. However, multiple organ systems can be affected, with resulting orthopedic, cardiac, infectious, respiratory, and nutritional problems. Children with NMD present an increased risk for several dietary and feeding difficulties because of their neuromuscular diagnosis, presentation, and severity. These problems include chronic gastrointestinal issues (constipation, dysphagia, gastroesophageal reflux, and diarrhea), dysphagia, malnutrition, and body composition alterations. As a result, compared to the overall pediatric population, infants and children with NMD are more likely to be malnourished, ranging from failure to thrive to overweight or obesity. Disease-specific guidelines vary in level of detail and recommendations for dietary management. Overall, nutritional data available are sparse, with the exception of Duchenne muscular dystrophy, spinal muscular atrophy, and congenital muscular dystrophy. The purpose of this review is to describe the spectrum of nutritional challenges in children with NMD and to summarize the main dietary and gastrointestinal recommendations for each neuromuscular disorder to provide guidance for daily clinical practice.

Key Words: Neuromuscular disorders; Diet; Malnutrition; Overweight; Dysphagia; Gastrointestinal dysmotility; Gastrointestinal symptoms; Tube feeding

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Pediatric neuromuscular disorders (NMDs) can be associated with a range of nutritional issues, such as insufficient or excessive weight gain, difficulty in swallowing, constipation, diarrhea, vomiting, gastroesophageal reflux disease, and micronutrient deficiencies. We herein discuss the spectrum of nutritional challenges in children with NMD and summarize the currently available dietary and gastrointestinal recommendations for each neuromuscular disorder to provide guidance for daily clinical practice.

Citation: Dipasquale V, Morello R, Romano C. Gastrointestinal and nutritional care in pediatric neuromuscular disorders. World J Clin Pediatr 2023; 12(4): 197-204 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/2219-2808/full/v12/i4/197.htm

DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.5409/wjcp.v12.i4.197

INTRODUCTION

Pediatric neuromuscular disorders (NMDs) include a variety of diseases where the peripheral nervous system is the main site of abnormalities or damage. These include disorders of the anterior horn cell (*i.e.*, spinal muscular atrophy, poliomyelitis, and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis), peripheral nerve (i.e., Charcot-Marie-Tooth disease), neuromuscular junction (i.e. , congenital myasthenic syndrome), and musculature (*i.e.*, myopathies and muscular dystrophies)[1]. The main and most frequent symptom in NMDs is hypotonia, which leads to muscle weakness, fatigue, reduced mobility, and decreased physical performance. Furthermore, a deterioration of the quality of life for NMD patients and their families is frequently brought on by orthopedic, cardiac, infectious, and respiratory issues^[2]. Nutritional and gastrointestinal complications are also frequent in NMDs, but they are sometimes underestimated^[2]. Compared with the general pediatric population, infants and children with NMDs are at higher risk of malnutrition, ranging from failure to thrive to being overweight or obese (Table 1)[3,4].

Moreover, they present an increased risk of developing chronic gastrointestinal (GI) conditions such as constipation, gastroesophageal reflux disease (GERD), dysphagia, and delayed gastric emptying. Several aspects related to nutrition need to be considered when prolonging survival in patients with NMD, including the negative impact of overnutrition on glucose metabolism, mobility, respiratory, and cardiac function and the effects of undernutrition on muscle development and strength ventilation function. In addition, difficulty chewing and swallowing can lead to a higher risk of aspiration, which predisposes to infectious diseases and respiratory issues^[2]. Micronutrient deficiencies, such as vitamin D and calcium deficiencies, can affect bone health, particularly in children with Duchenne muscular dystrophy (DMD) who receive steroids (side effects include bone loss and fractures)[4,5].

The importance of optimal nutritional and GI management lies in reducing complications and mortality and improving the quality of life in this group of patients [4,5]. A particular attention to these issues is required with an early and appropriate approach. The purpose of this review is to describe the spectrum of nutritional problems in children with NMD and to provide specific dietary and GI recommendations for each NMD.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

For this review, relevant studies published over the last 20 years were identified via a PubMed/Medline (http://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/) search using the following keywords or combinations of keywords: neuromuscular disorders, malnutrition, overnutrition, diet, GI symptoms, management, guidelines. All of the most common neuromuscular disorders were afterwards used as search terms to review literature data regarding the GI and nutritional issues. Particular emphasis was placed on evidence-based guidelines and all high-quality studies illustrating current management pathways. Additional papers were identified by reviewing reference lists of relevant publications. Non-English publications were excluded. A systematic approach to study selection was not implemented. Instead, data were extracted based on their relevance to the topic.

RESULTS

Duchenne muscolar dystrophy

DMD is an X-linked recessive disorder caused by out-of-frame mutations in the dystrophin gene (DMD; locus Xp21.2). These mutations result in a deficiency or absence of the protein dystrophin, leading to progressive muscle degeneration and the loss of the ability to walk independently [6]. The type of mutation and how it affects dystrophin synthesis are the primary factors in the different phenotypic expression[6]. There are also milder allelic forms of the disease, such as intermediate muscular dystrophy and Becker muscular dystrophy, which result in loss of walking ability by ages 13-16 and over 16, respectively[7]. DMD affects 1 in 3600-6000 male births and is the most common pediatric muscular dystrophy^[7]. Initial presentation ranges from motor delay, walking slowly, and difficulty getting up from the floor (Gower's sign) to loss of the ability to walk and use of a wheelchair for mobility (since adolescence) without treatment[8].

Table 1 Neuromuscular diseases and Neuromuscular disorder-related nutritional issues				
NMD	Potential nutritional issue(s)			
Spinal muscular atrophy	Dysphagia, weight loss ^a			
Duchenne muscular dystrophy	Overweight/obesity, dysphagia, weight loss ^b			
Myotonic dystrophy type 1	Weight loss/underweight, feeding difficulties			
Congenital myopathies	Underweight/growth failure, feeding and swallowing difficulty			
Charcot-Marie-Tooth disease	Unknown			
Limb-Girdle muscular dystrophy	Unknown			

^aEspecially spinal muscular atrophy type I and II.

^bIn later stages of Duchenne muscular dystrophy (due to progressive muscle weakness).

NMDs: Neuromuscular disorders.

Glucocorticoids (GCs) (prednisone 0.75 mg/kg/d as first-line unless otherwise indicated) are the only drugs that currently supports children with DMD in maintaining muscle strength and functionality[1]. GCs are relatively well tolerated, although significant weight gain and small height gains are commonly observed. Other (rare) serious side effects include hypertension, glycosuria, osteoporosis, GI lesions, and adrenal crisis[1].

To help multidisciplinary care teams manage this complex pathology, the US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) selected a working group in 2018 to develop DMD care recommendations, including consideration of diet and GI health[9]. The most important goals in nutritional and gastrointestinal management include: (1) Optimization of macronutrient intake to avoid growth failure or obesity; (2) management of feeding and swallowing issues; (3) treatment of the GI symptoms; and (4) monitoring micronutrient intakes such as vitamin D and calcium[9]. Nutritional and GI evidence for DMD children is summarized in Table 2.

Nutritional management

The purpose of nutritional management is to prevent overweight or obesity and under- or malnutrition through regular assessment of growth and weight and the promotion of a healthy, balanced diet. A registered dietitian, an essential member of the multidisciplinary DMD care team, should record the patient's weight and height on growth charts[9].

Unlike other NMDs, specific growth curves are available for DMD. In a sample of 26 patients with DMD, Griffiths *et al* [10] estimated total muscle mass using 24-h urine creatinine excretion and discovered a 4% loss in muscle mass per year.

The authors developed a weight *vs* age curve for DMD that would determine the appropriate percentile by initially identifying the percentiles on a standard percentile height table. Recent studies have revealed that urinary creatinine excretion is not a reliable predictor of skeletal muscle mass in DMD, which challenges the logic of these charts based on [11]. Using recurrent growth measurements in a cohort of 513 DMD individuals aged 2 to 12 years from the Muscular Dystrophy Surveillance, Tracking, and Research Network, West *et al*[12] created growth curves specifically for DMD. Based on the CDC clinical growth charts, these curves demonstrated that male DMD patients were shorter than unaffected boys and tended to be overweight. The same team, later, visited the Muscular Dystrophy Surveillance, Tracking, and Research Network to survey it, and they recently presented growth data in a cohort of 324 outpatients receiving GC therapy for at least 6 mo[13]. In contrast to untreated patients, this cohort had shorter stature, more weight, and a higher body mass index[9].

After a correct interpretation of the anthropometric measurements, the dietician should offer a nutritional plan that includes recommendations for increasing, decreasing, or maintaining caloric intake and water requirement as well as suggestions for modifying food textures to promote secure and pleasurable chewing and swallowing[9].

In the case of DMD and other NMDs, patient obesity is often attributed to a reduction in calorie requirements coupled with a decrease in physical activity and resting energy expenditure. In addition, chronic treatment with steroids can increase appetite and promote excess caloric intake. Instead, patients in the late stages of the disease may be malnourished and underweight[2,9]. Muscle weakness and its sequelae (dysphagia, constipation, delayed gastric emptying, prolonged mealtimes, and dependent food intake) are the main causes of malnutrition, and the presence of respiratory failure can cause increased energy demands. The result of malnutrition and increased energy needs is a negative energy balance and progressive weight loss[9].

As the disease progresses, most patients begin to experience increasing difficulty with chewing and swallowing[14]. The onset of dysphagia symptoms can be gradual, and the impact of oral-pharyngeal dysphagia might be underrecognized and under-reported by patients[15]. Dysphagia may manifest as unintentional weight loss or a slowing of the normal age-related weight growth. Tube feeding *via* gastrostomy should be considered early in patients with DMD. In the absence of symptoms consistent with suspected GERD, a polymeric formula may be considered initially. Alternatively, bolus feeding with home-made foods can be suggested and effective in children with chronic constipation[9].

According to the 2018 DMD Care Considerations, serum calcium and 25-hydroxyvitamin D levels should be regularly monitored once a year as part of routine bone health management. Vitamin D and mineral supplementation should be considered in all children if levels cannot be maintained[15].

Raishidena® WJCP | https://www.wjgnet.com

Dipasquale V et al. Nutrition and pediatric neuromuscular disorders

Table 2 Nutritional and gastrointestinal management in children with Duchenne muscular dystrophy				
Issue	Evidence			
Tube feeding	Low to high probability (based on the stage of the disease)			
Energy needs	Meet DRI			
Formula	No special diet or formula			
ONS	Possible; consider a speech-language therapist evaluation			
Gastroesophageal reflux	Proton pump inhibitors; consider hydrolyzed or natural food enteral formulas			
Constipation	PEG; consider hydrolyzed or natural food enteral formulas			
Delayed gastric emptying	Meet fiber and fluid needs; prokinetics may be used			

DMD: Duchenne muscular dystrophy; DRI: Daily recommended intake; ONS: Oral nutrition supplements; PEG: Polyethylene glycol.

GI symptoms management

The most common GI symptoms in DMD patients are GERD and constipation. GER may be related to altered gastric smooth muscle cell emptying function. Treatment includes the early use of proton pump inhibitors. Regarding constipation, the use of polyethylene glycol after gastrostomy placement is recommended to prevent the use of high oral volumes, both of which are associated with the risk of bronchoaspiration[2]. Increasing fiber intake or using natural food enteral formulas could also be considered to treat constipation[16,17].

SPINAL MUSCULAR ATROPHY

Spinal muscular atrophy (SMA) is an autosomal recessive neurodegenerative disease caused by a homozygous mutation or deletion in the survival motor neuron 1 (SMN1) gene. Defects in the SMN1 gene cause the selective destruction of alpha motor neurons in the anterior horn cells of the spinal cord and brainstem. Clinical manifestations include muscle atrophy and weakness, resulting in swallowing and feeding difficulties and respiratory complications. SMA affects approximately one in 6000-10000 newborns worldwide[18]. The classification of SMA consists of four subtypes based on age of onset and maximal functional ability: very weak infants unable to sit unsupported, onset < 6 mo of age (type 1), nonambulant patients able to sit independently, onset between 6 and 18 mo of age (type 2), ambulant patients with onset between 18 mo and 18 years (type 3), and adult onset SMA (type 4).

The SMA multidisciplinary care focuses on reducing complications and improving quality of life. Symptoms of GI dysfunction, including constipation, delayed gastric emptying, and GERD, are important determinants of mortality and morbidity, for example dysphagia and reflux can lead to pulmonary disease[19].

In 2007, a consensus statement was published by the International Conference on the Standard of Care for SMA. A two-part update of the topics covered in the prior recommendations was published in 2018 as a result of the more current data publications and more generally made advancements in the themes mentioned in the original version[20].

One of the nine topics included in this update focused on nutrition. The main nutritional goals, which are slightly different for each type of SMA, include weight control, swallowing and dysphagia management, and management of GI dysfunction. Regular growth checks are important for all SMA types. Growth and body composition are measured using a variety of methods, such as basic anthropometry, dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry, and bioelectrical impedance analysis[19,20].

Specific growth charts for SMA are not currently available. Due to modifying body composition in standardized SMA growth charts, it may be helpful to monitor growth trends rather than monitor weight. In contrast, children with SMA type III are prone to overeating and obesity from physical inactivity and have reduced energy needs due to lower basal metabolic rates[3].

For optimal care, a nutritionist assessment is recommended every 3-6 mo for younger children and annually for older children and adults[20]. In addition, a qualified dietician should also promote healthy nutrition and keep track of hydration, macronutrient, and micronutrient intake, particularly calcium and vitamin D intake for bone health. Calcium and vitamin D supplements are recommended if the levels are low. It's crucial to inquire and record the specifics of GI symptoms in all subjects, which could include GERD, constipation, use of bowel regulators, delayed gastric emptying, and vomiting.

Infants and children with SMA types I and II should receive gastrostomies in the first few months of life to avoid the risk of malnutrition. This approach is also recommended to reduce the risk of respiratory infections^[20]. Nutritional and GI evidence for SMA children is summarized in Table 3.

Non-sitter patients

Some aspects of nutrition assessments and interventions can differ among non-sitters, sitters, and ambulant patients[20]. One of the most significant considerations to take into account for a non-sitting child is safe swallowing, as bulbar dysfunction can lead to aspiration and lung infections. Recent data suggest that children with SMA type 1 should have a



Table 3 Nutritional and gastrointestinal management in children with spinal muscular atrophy				
Issue	Evidence			
Tube feeding	High probability (type 1 and 2)			
Energy needs	Meet DRI			
Formula	No special diet or formula			
ONS	Possible (type 3 and 4); consider a speech-language therapist evaluation			
Gastroesophageal reflux	Proton pump inhibitors; consider hydrolyzed or natural food enteral formulas			
Constipation	PEG; consider hydrolyzed or natural food enteral formulas			
Delayed gastric emptying	Meet fiber and fluid needs; prokinetics may be used			

DRI: Daily recommended intake; ONS: Oral nutrition supplements; PEG: Polyethylene glycol.

videofluoroscopic swallow examination soon after diagnosis and when there are clinical indications suggestive of dysphagia (weak sucking, fatigue, a wet voice, pneumonia) to assess bulbar function and prevent growth failure[21,22]. In type 1 patient, reduced caloric intake and the possibility of malnutrition are caused by respiratory issues, dysphagia, and weak masticatory muscles. In addition, tachypnea can increase energy expenditure and calorie needs, further increasing the risk of malnutrition[20].

Sitter patients

Sitter patients may have a higher risk of being overweight or obese as a result of reductions in physical activity due to weakness and altered body composition [3,23]. Obesity can lead to reduced mobility and increased risks for associated comorbidities, including the metabolic syndrome.

Walkers

Swallowing disorders and feeding problems are rare in walkers[20]. The main nutritional concern is the risk of obesity and overweight, as these conditions can impair mobility and raise the possibility of comorbidities like metabolic syndrome, hypertension, and diabetes[3,20].

CHARCOT-MARIE-TOOTH DISEASE

Charcot-Marie-Tooth disease (CMT) is the most common inherited NMD with an estimated prevalence of up to 40 in 100000 people, which corresponds to 200000 cases in the European Union^[24]. The disease generally appears in the first two decades of life and progresses slowly over many years. It is a genetically heterogeneous disorder resulting from mutations in genes that encode proteins in various locations, which include compact and non-compact myelin, Schwann cells, and axons. These proteins are involved in a wide variety of functions, including myelin compaction and maintenance, formation of the cytoskeleton and axonal transport rich, as well as mitochondrial metabolism[25]. Since motor and sensory peripheral nerves are affected, CMT is also known as hereditary motor and sensory neuropathy. Distal weakness, hand and foot deformities, slow loss of sensory perception, and mild to moderate disability are the most common clinical phenotypes.

There is still no effective drug therapy for CMT. A multidisciplinary approach is necessary for therapeutic management; the neurologist should work closely with other professionals such as orthopedics for the surgical treatment of skeletal deformities and soft tissue anomalies[1,25].

There are no specific nutritional recommendations for this patient group, and the nutritional approach must be evaluated individually. Sometimes the use of oral nutritional supplements may be recommended. Skeletal deformities may be associated with an increased risk of GERD.

CONGENITAL MUSCULAR DYSTROPHIES

Congenital muscular dystrophies (CMD) are a group of genetic neuromuscular disorders defined by muscle weakness that appears at birth or in the first few months of life and the presence of dystrophic biopsies and/or increased creatine kinase, two markers that are diagnostic of a muscular dystrophy[26]. The identification of different CMD subtypes backed by precise gene identification has been made possible by developments in molecular genetics and histopathology techniques[27]. Despite rapid advances in basic research, clinical care for patients with CMD remains poor due to the rarity of this pathology and the difficulty of differentiating clinical phenotypes.

The International Standard of Care Committee for Congenital Muscular Dystrophy published a consensus statement in November 2009 on standards of medical care divided into 7 areas: Diagnosis, neurology, pulmonology, orthopedics,



gastroenterology and nutrition, speech, and oral care, cardiology, and palliative care[28]. Main topics are nutrition and growth, food intake, GI motility, and oral care[28]. There are no specific growth charts or data on the energy and nutritional needs of CMD children, and this makes monitoring nutrition and growth even more difficult[28]. Patients with CMD often have a growth trajectory that is below age, and one of the most typical childhood problems is malnutrition and poor weight gain. Instead, obesity should be considered in adults due to the limited mobility of these patients.

In this group of patients, special attention needs to be paid to feeding and swallowing problems, which should be evaluated regularly during routine clinic visits, asking about: (1) Length of meals; (2) frequency of meals; (3) frequency of lung infections; (4) difficulty chewing (choking and coughing); (5) change in the structure of food; (6) stress in the family or enjoyment of meals for the child and parents; and (7) ability to eat independently. Videofluoroscopy can reveal difficulties in the oral phase, a delay in pharyngeal swallowing, and increased risks with aspiration[28]. In the case of dysphagia and feeding problems, treatment strategies may include adjustments in standing positioning and sitting, support for self-feeding, which include adjustment of feeding utensils and devices, safe swallowing procedures, and texture modification. When symptomatic treatment is inadequate, the use of tube feeding must be considered.

GERD and GI dysmotility, *i.e.*, delayed gastric emptying and constipation, are common in CMD patients. In order to minimize the risk of gastroesophageal reflux and dysmotility, the frequency and volume of tube feeding should be adjusted and attention should be paid to adequate fluid intake, posture, and movement. Medical treatment includes use of proton pump inhibitors and treatment with antacids and laxatives for GERD and constipation, respectively[28]. Increasing fiber intake or using natural food enteral formulas could also be considered to treat constipation[16,17].

MYOTONIC DYSTROPHY

Myotonic dystrophy (MD) is the most common form of muscular dystrophy in adults, with an estimated prevalence of 1 in 8000[29]. Myotonia and muscular dystrophy were traditionally used to name this multisystem condition. Myotonic dystrophy type 1 (MD1, Steinert disease) is caused by a cytosine, thymine, and guanine repeat expansion in the 3rd untranslated region of the myotonic dystrophy protein kinase gene on chromosome 19[30]. MD1 patients range from asymptomatic or moderately severe, late adult onset to severe congenital variants, with an autosomal dominant inheritance pattern. In particular, congenital MD is the most severe form and may present prenatally with polyhydramnios and reduced fetal movements.

Respiratory failure, hypotension, feeding difficulty, weakness, and tented or fish-shaped upper lips are all frequent at birth[30]. Facial weakness, dysarthria, myotonia, low intellect, and cardiac conduction anomalies characterize the childhood-onset (1-10 years) phenotype[31]. Patients may gradually present with early cataracts, myotonia, muscle weakness or atrophy, fatigue, excessive daytime sleepiness, central or obstructive apnea, respiratory failure, cardiac arrhythmia, insulin resistance, dysphagia, GI dysmotility, cognitive impairment, cluster C personality traits, and/or mood swings.

No particular dietary risks are reported for MD patients, although each patient must be assessed on an individual basis. The major GI problems that arise during the course of the disease are dysphagia, postprandial bloating or abdominal pain, diarrhea, constipation, and/or fecal incontinence, and cholelithiasis[31]. Drug therapy for the treatment of GERD does not differ from that for other patient groups[32].

CONCLUSION

The management of children with NMDs, who frequently present with nutritional issues like inappropriate weight and body composition, difficulty swallowing and feeding, constipation, and GERD, places a high priority on nutritional care. Effective interdisciplinary management can considerably lower morbidity and mortality even though there is often no treatment available.

This present study is an unstructured, narrative review, so there are inherent limitations, such as the lack of direct comparison between studies. However, we described the methods for selecting and reviewing literature to make it possible to verify or replicate these results. Moreover, the heterogeneity of the published studies on the nutritional and GI care of pediatric patients with NMDs made it challenging to implement a systematic approach to study selection and interpretation. The aims of the present article were to report the spectrum of nutritional problems in children with NMD and to provide clinicians with specific dietary and GI directions for each NMD while highlighting the knowledge gaps in this topic. There are no specific nutritional and GI recommendations for all of the NMDs in the scientific literature currently available, especially in the pediatric age group. More nutritional and GI data are available for DMD and SMA. Future studies should focus on creating disease-specific treatment guidelines, including dietary recommendations based on age group, physical activity status, and swallowing problems. This patient population is at high nutritional risk, so a proactive attitude is recommended. The clinician should plan for the early use of tube feeding and the appropriate selection of the most appropriate formula, with a particular interest in enteral hydrolyzed formulas. In terms of GI symptoms, the greatest challenges lie in the treatment of GERD and chronic constipation. The use of drugs to inhibit acid secretion should be prompt. The possibility of increasing fiber intake or the use of natural food formulas in enteral feeding should also be considered to further assist in the management of constipation.

Zaishidene® WJCP | https://www.wjgnet.com

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Dipasquale V, Morello R and Romano C equally contributed to the article.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors declare no conflict of interests for this article.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Italy

ORCID number: Valeria Dipasquale 0000-0003-3328-0734.

S-Editor: Liu JH L-Editor: A P-Editor: Yuan YY

REFERENCES

- 1 Dowling JJ, D Gonorazky H, Cohn RD, Campbell C. Treating pediatric neuromuscular disorders: The future is now. Am J Med Genet A 2018; 176: 804-841 [PMID: 28889642 DOI: 10.1002/ajmg.a.38418]
- Salera S, Menni F, Moggio M, Guez S, Sciacco M, Esposito S. Nutritional Challenges in Duchenne Muscular Dystrophy. Nutrients 2017; 9 2 [PMID: 28604599 DOI: 10.3390/nu9060594]
- 3 De Amicis R, Baranello G, Foppiani A, Leone A, Battezzati A, Bedogni G, Ravella S, Giaquinto E, Mastella C, Agosto C, Bertini E, D'Amico A, Pedemonte M, Bruno C, Wells JC, Fewtrell M, Bertoli S. Growth patterns in children with spinal muscular atrophy. Orphanet J Rare Dis 2021; 16: 375 [PMID: 34481516 DOI: 10.1186/s13023-021-02015-9]
- Chou E, Lindeback R, Sampaio H, Farrar MA. Nutritional practices in pediatric patients with neuromuscular disorders. Nutr Rev 2020; 78: 4 857-865 [PMID: 31968103 DOI: 10.1093/nutrit/nuz109]
- Chou E, Lindeback R, D'Silva AM, Sampaio H, Neville K, Farrar MA. Growth and nutrition in pediatric neuromuscular disorders. Clin Nutr 5 2021; 40: 4341-4348 [PMID: 33551221 DOI: 10.1016/j.clnu.2021.01.013]
- 6 Brinkmeyer-Langford C, Kornegay JN. Comparative Genomics of X-linked Muscular Dystrophies: The Golden Retriever Model. Curr Genomics 2013; 14: 330-342 [PMID: 24403852 DOI: 10.2174/13892029113149990004]
- 7 Bushby K, Finkel R, Birnkrant DJ, Case LE, Clemens PR, Cripe L, Kaul A, Kinnett K, McDonald C, Pandya S, Poysky J, Shapiro F, Tomezsko J, Constantin C; DMD Care Considerations Working Group. Diagnosis and management of Duchenne muscular dystrophy, part 1: diagnosis, and pharmacological and psychosocial management. Lancet Neurol 2010; 9: 77-93 [PMID: 19945913 DOI: 10.1016/S1474-4422(09)70271-6]
- 8 McDonald CM. Clinical approach to the diagnostic evaluation of hereditary and acquired neuromuscular diseases. Phys Med Rehabil Clin N *Am* 2012; **23**: 495-563 [PMID: 22938875 DOI: 10.1016/j.pmr.2012.06.011]
- Brumbaugh D, Watne L, Gottrand F, Gulyas A, Kaul A, Larson J, Tomezsko J. Nutritional and Gastrointestinal Management of the Patient 9 With Duchenne Muscular Dystrophy. Pediatrics 2018; 142: S53-S61 [PMID: 30275249 DOI: 10.1542/peds.2018-0333G]
- Griffiths RD, Edwards RH. A new chart for weight control in Duchenne muscular dystrophy. Arch Dis Child 1988; 63: 1256-1258 [PMID: 10 3196052 DOI: 10.1136/adc.63.10.1256]
- Franciotta D, Zanardi MC, Albertotti L, Orcesi S, Berardinelli A, Pichiecchio A, Uggetti C, Tagliabue A. Measurement of skeletal muscle 11 mass in Duchenne muscular dystrophy: use of 24-h creatinine excretion. Acta Diabetol 2003; 40 Suppl 1: S290-S292 [PMID: 14618496 DOI: 10.1007/s00592-003-0089-8]
- West NA, Yang ML, Weitzenkamp DA, Andrews J, Meaney FJ, Oleszek J, Miller LA, Matthews D, DiGuiseppi C. Patterns of growth in 12 ambulatory males with Duchenne muscular dystrophy. J Pediatr 2013; 163: 1759-1763.e1 [PMID: 24103921 DOI: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2013.08.004]
- 13 Lamb MM, West NA, Ouyang L, Yang M, Weitzenkamp D, James K, Ciafaloni E, Pandya S, DiGuiseppi C; Muscular Dystrophy Surveillance, Research, and Tracking Network (MD STARnet). Corticosteroid Treatment and Growth Patterns in Ambulatory Males with Duchenne Muscular Dystrophy. J Pediatr 2016; 173: 207-213.e3 [PMID: 27039228 DOI: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2016.02.067]
- 14 Toussaint M, Davidson Z, Bouvoie V, Evenepoel N, Haan J, Soudon P. Dysphagia in Duchenne muscular dystrophy: practical recommendations to guide management. Disabil Rehabil 2016; 38: 2052-2062 [PMID: 26728920 DOI: 10.3109/09638288.2015.1111434]
- 15 Bushby K, Finkel R, Birnkrant DJ, Case LE, Clemens PR, Cripe L, Kaul A, Kinnett K, McDonald C, Pandya S, Poysky J, Shapiro F, Tomezsko J, Constantin C; DMD Care Considerations Working Group. Diagnosis and management of Duchenne muscular dystrophy, part 2: implementation of multidisciplinary care. Lancet Neurol 2010; 9: 177-189 [PMID: 19945914 DOI: 10.1016/S1474-4422(09)70272-8]
- Romano C, Pallio S, Cucinotta U, Accorsi P, Dipasquale V. Fibers in pediatric functional gastrointestinal disorders. Practical considerations 16 from clinical cases. Expert Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 15: 583-587 [PMID: 33522316 DOI: 10.1080/17474124.2021.1884543]
- Dipasquale V, Diamanti A, Trovato CM, Elia D, Romano C. Real food in enteral nutrition for chronically ill children: overview and practical 17 clinical cases. Curr Med Res Opin 2022; 38: 831-835 [PMID: 35274578 DOI: 10.1080/03007995.2022.2052514]
- D'Amico A, Mercuri E, Tiziano FD, Bertini E. Spinal muscular atrophy. Orphanet J Rare Dis 2011; 6: 71 [PMID: 22047105 DOI: 18 10.1186/1750-1172-6-71
- 19 Moore GE, Lindenmayer AW, McConchie GA, Ryan MM, Davidson ZE. Describing nutrition in spinal muscular atrophy: A systematic review. Neuromuscul Disord 2016; 26: 395-404 [PMID: 27241822 DOI: 10.1016/j.nmd.2016.05.005]



- Mercuri E, Finkel RS, Muntoni F, Wirth B, Montes J, Main M, Mazzone ES, Vitale M, Snyder B, Quijano-Roy S, Bertini E, Davis RH, Meyer 20 OH, Simonds AK, Schroth MK, Graham RJ, Kirschner J, Iannaccone ST, Crawford TO, Woods S, Qian Y, Sejersen T; SMA Care Group. Diagnosis and management of spinal muscular atrophy: Part 1: Recommendations for diagnosis, rehabilitation, orthopedic and nutritional care. Neuromuscul Disord 2018; 28: 103-115 [PMID: 29290580 DOI: 10.1016/j.nmd.2017.11.005]
- Aton J, Davis RH, Jordan KC, Scott CB, Swoboda KJ. Vitamin D intake is inadequate in spinal muscular atrophy type I cohort: correlations 21 with bone health. J Child Neurol 2014; 29: 374-380 [PMID: 23334077 DOI: 10.1177/0883073812471857]
- Berti B, Fanelli L, de Sanctis R, Onesimo R, Palermo C, Leone D, Carnicella S, Norcia G, Forcina N, Coratti G, Giorgio V, Cerchiari A, 22 Lucibello S, Finkel R, Pane M, Mercuri E. Oral and Swallowing Abilities Tool (OrSAT) for Type 1 SMA Patients: Development of a New Module. J Neuromuscul Dis 2021; 8: 589-601 [PMID: 34024771 DOI: 10.3233/JND-200614]
- Sproule DM, Montes J, Montgomery M, Battista V, Koenigsberger D, Shen W, Punyanitya M, De Vivo DC, Kaufmann P. Increased fat mass 23 and high incidence of overweight despite low body mass index in patients with spinal muscular atrophy. Neuromuscul Disord 2009; 19: 391-396 [PMID: 19427208 DOI: 10.1016/j.nmd.2009.03.009]
- Sivera R, Sevilla T, Vílchez JJ, Martínez-Rubio D, Chumillas MJ, Vázquez JF, Muelas N, Bataller L, Millán JM, Palau F, Espinós C. Charcot-24 Marie-Tooth disease: genetic and clinical spectrum in a Spanish clinical series. Neurology 2013; 81: 1617-1625 [PMID: 24078732 DOI: 10.1212/WNL.0b013e3182a9f56a
- Pareyson D, Marchesi C. Diagnosis, natural history, and management of Charcot-Marie-Tooth disease. Lancet Neurol 2009; 8: 654-667 25 [PMID: 19539237 DOI: 10.1016/S1474-4422(09)70110-3]
- Bertini E, D'Amico A, Gualandi F, Petrini S. Congenital muscular dystrophies: a brief review. Semin Pediatr Neurol 2011; 18: 277-288 26 [PMID: 22172424 DOI: 10.1016/j.spen.2011.10.010]
- Fu XN, Xiong H. Genetic and Clinical Advances of Congenital Muscular Dystrophy. Chin Med J (Engl) 2017; 130: 2624-2631 [PMID: 27 29067961 DOI: 10.4103/0366-6999.217091]
- Wang CH, Bonnemann CG, Rutkowski A, Sejersen T, Bellini J, Battista V, Florence JM, Schara U, Schuler PM, Wahbi K, Aloysius A, Bash 28 RO, Béroud C, Bertini E, Bushby K, Cohn RD, Connolly AM, Deconinck N, Desguerre I, Eagle M, Estournet-Mathiaud B, Ferreiro A, Fujak A, Goemans N, Iannaccone ST, Jouinot P, Main M, Melacini P, Mueller-Felber W, Muntoni F, Nelson LL, Rahbek J, Quijano-Roy S, Sewry C, Storhaug K, Simonds A, Tseng B, Vajsar J, Vianello A, Zeller R; International Standard of Care Committee for Congenital Muscular Dystrophy. Consensus statement on standard of care for congenital muscular dystrophies. J Child Neurol 2010; 25: 1559-1581 [PMID: 21078917 DOI: 10.1177/0883073810381924]
- Suominen T, Bachinski LL, Auvinen S, Hackman P, Baggerly KA, Angelini C, Peltonen L, Krahe R, Udd B. Population frequency of 29 myotonic dystrophy: higher than expected frequency of myotonic dystrophy type 2 (DM2) mutation in Finland. Eur J Hum Genet 2011; 19: 776-782 [PMID: 21364698 DOI: 10.1038/ejhg.2011.23]
- Udd B, Krahe R. The myotonic dystrophies: molecular, clinical, and therapeutic challenges. Lancet Neurol 2012; 11: 891-905 [PMID: 30 22995693 DOI: 10.1016/S1474-4422(12)70204-1]
- Ho G, Cardamone M, Farrar M. Congenital and childhood myotonic dystrophy: Current aspects of disease and future directions. World J Clin 31 Pediatr 2015; 4: 66-80 [PMID: 26566479 DOI: 10.5409/wjcp.v4.i4.66]
- 32 Smith CA, Gutmann L. Myotonic Dystrophy Type 1 Management and Therapeutics. Curr Treat Options Neurol 2016; 18: 52 [PMID: 27826760 DOI: 10.1007/s11940-016-0434-1]



W J C P World Journal of

Clinical Pediatrics

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Clin Pediatr 2023 September 9; 12(4): 205-219

DOI: 10.5409/wjcp.v12.i4.205

ISSN 2219-2808 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Cohort Study

Accidental ingestion of foreign bodies/harmful materials in children from Bahrain: A retrospective cohort study

Hasan M Isa, Shaikha A Aldoseri, Aysha S Abduljabbar, Khaled A Alsulaiti

Specialty type: Pediatrics

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Huang JG, Singapore; Osatakul S, Thailand

Received: April 28, 2023 Peer-review started: April 28, 2023 First decision: May 25, 2023 Revised: June 9, 2023 Accepted: July 7, 2023 Article in press: July 7, 2023 Published online: September 9, 2023



Hasan M Isa, Shaikha A Aldoseri, Aysha S Abduljabbar, Department of Pediatrics, Salmaniya Medical Complex, Manama 26671, Bahrain

Hasan M Isa, Department of Pediatrics, Arabian Gulf University, Manama 26671, Bahrain

Khaled A Alsulaiti, Department of Radiology, Salmaniya Medical Complex, Manama 26671, Bahrain

Corresponding author: Hasan M Isa, MBChB, Associate Professor, Consultant Physician-Scientist, Department of Pediatrics, Salmaniya Medical Complex, 2904, Manama 26671, Bahrain. halfaraj@hotmail.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Children like to discover their environment by putting substances in their mouths. This behavior puts them at risk of accidentally ingesting foreign bodies (FBs) or harmful materials, which can cause serious morbidities.

AIM

To study the clinical characteristics, diagnosis, complications, management, and outcomes of accidental ingestion of FBs, caustics, and medications in children.

METHODS

We conducted a retrospective cohort study of all children admitted for accidental ingestion to the Department of Pediatrics, Salmaniya Medical Complex, Bahrain, between 2011 and 2021. Demographic data, type of FB/harmful material ingested, and investigations used for diagnosis and management were recorded. The patients were divided into three groups based on the type of ingested material (FBs, caustics, and medications). The three groups were compared based on patient demographics, socioeconomic status (SES), symptoms, ingestion scenario, endoscopic and surgical complications, management, and outcomes. The FB anatomical location was categorized as the esophagus, stomach, and bowel and compared with respect to symptoms. The Fisher's exact, Pearson's χ^2 , Mann-Whitney U, and Kruskal-Wallis tests were used for comparison.

RESULTS

A total of 161 accidental ingestion episodes were documented in 153 children. Most children were boys (n = 85, 55.6%), with a median age of 2.8 (interquartile



range: 1.8-4.4) years. Most participants ingested FBs (n = 108, 70.6%), 31 (20.3%) ingested caustics, and the remaining 14 (9.2%) ingested medications. Patients with caustic ingestion were younger at the time of presentation (P < 0.001) and were more symptomatic (n = 26/31, 89.7%) than those who ingested medications (n = 8/14, 57.1%)or FBs (n = 52/108, 48.6%) (P < 0.001). The caustic group had more vomiting (P < 0.001) and coughing (P = 0.029) than the other groups. Most FB ingestions were asymptomatic (n = 55/108, 51.4%). In terms of FB location, most esophageal FBs were symptomatic (n = 14/16, 87.5%), whereas most gastric (n = 34/56, 60.7%) and intestinal FBs (n= 19/32, 59.4%) were asymptomatic (P = 0.002). Battery ingestion was the most common (n = 49, 32%). Unsafe toys were the main source of batteries (n = 22/43, 51.2%). Most episodes occurred while playing (n = 49/131, 37.4%) or when they were unwitnessed (n = 78, 57.4%). FBs were ingested more while playing (P < 0.001), caustic ingestion was mainly due to unsafe storage (P < 0.001), and medication ingestion was mostly due to a missing object (P < 0.001) 0.001). Girls ingested more jewelry items than boys (P = 0.006). The stomach was the common location of FB lodgment, both radiologically (n = 54/123, 43.9%) and endoscopically (n = 31/91, 34%). Of 107/108 (99.1%) patients with FB ingestion, spontaneous passage was noted in 54 (35.5%), endoscopic removal in 46 (30.3%), laparotomy in 5 (3.3%) after magnet ingestion, and direct laryngoscopy in 2 (1.3%). Pharmacological therapy was required for 105 (70.9%) patients; 79/105 (75.2%) in the FB group, 22/29 (75.9%) in the caustic group, and 4/14 (28.8%) in the medication group (P = 0.001). Omeprazole was the commonly used (n = 58; 37.9%) and was used more in the caustic group (n = 19/28, 67.9%) than in the other groups (P = 0.001). Endoscopic and surgical complications were detected in 39/148 (26.4%) patients. The caustic group had more complications than the other groups (P = 0.036). Gastrointestinal perforation developed in the FB group only (n = 5, 3.4%) and was more with magnet ingestion (n = 5, 3.4%) 4) than with other FBs (P < 0.001). In patients with FB ingestion, patients aged < 1 year (P = 0.042), those with middle or low SES (P = 0.028), and those with more symptoms at presentation (P = 0.027) had more complications. Patients with complications had longer hospital stays (P < 0.001) than those without.

CONCLUSION

Accidental ingestion in children is a serious condition. Symptomatic infants from middle or low SES families have the highest morbidity. Prevention through parental education and government legislation is crucial.

Key Words: Pediatric; Accidental ingestion; Foreign body; Caustic; Complication; Bahrain

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Foreign body (FB) or harmful material ingestion is common in pediatric patients. These accidents occur more frequently among boys. Toddlers are at a higher risk of accidental ingestion because of their exploratory behavior. Batteries are the most commonly ingested FBs. Many ingestion incidents have occurred while playing and because of unsafe storage. The stomach is the most common anatomical location of FB loosening on radiography and endoscopy. Caregiver education regarding preventive methods and governmental execution of safe manufacturing of toys, magnets, and batteries is essential to prevent FB ingestion and the complications that might occur.

Citation: Isa HM, Aldoseri SA, Abduljabbar AS, Alsulaiti KA. Accidental ingestion of foreign bodies/harmful materials in children from Bahrain: A retrospective cohort study. World J Clin Pediatr 2023; 12(4): 205-219 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/2219-2808/full/v12/i4/205.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.5409/wjcp.v12.i4.205

INTRODUCTION

Children like to discover their environment by putting substances into their mouth[1]. Accidental ingestion of foreign bodies (FBs) or caustic materials is a common problem encountered by families with children. It is considered as one of the most common indications for emergency referral and hospital admission. There are diverse types of FBs or ingested materials that can be swallowed by children. Coins, toy parts, jewelry, button-type batteries, needles, and pins are the most frequently ingested materials^[1].

Most ingested FBs pass spontaneously, and patients can be safely observed^[2]. Although most ingestion incidents are insignificant in terms of consequences, a few can pose a challenging problem that may lead to serious life-threatening complications[2]. For example, numerous magnetic objects located at various sites in the bowel can attract one another, leading to pressure necrosis of the bowel wall and eventual perforation[1]. Furthermore, although batteries can pass easily through the digestive tract and are eliminated from the stool within a few days of ingestion, swallowing batteries is more dangerous than swallowing coins or other inert objects because of their electrochemical composition and high risk of local damage[3]. Moreover, batteries 20 mm or larger in size can affect the esophagus, especially in young children[3]. Strong exothermic reactions can lead to serious mucosal injuries that may appear as skin burns[3]. Caustic ingestion is also common in pediatric age groups, and most cases happen accidentally[4]. The seriousness of this ingestion is due to



the tissue injury and necrosis^[4]. Tissue damage can start from the mucosa and extend to the muscular layers, causing multiple complications, such as burns, strictures, and perforations^[4].

Prompt diagnosis of accidental ingestion, appropriate management, and a decision on whether the patient necessitates intervention are crucial for reducing morbidity[2]. The type of FB, anatomic location in which the FB is lodged, and clinical picture of the patient determine the timing of endoscopic removal of the swallowed FB[2,3]. In children with caustic ingestion, postoperative treatment remains controversial and includes entities such as antireflux therapy, antibiotic therapy, steroids, and interventions such as esophageal stenting[3]. Nonetheless, the implementation of preventive methods and safe storage of caustic materials is essential to avoid these accidents and their related consequences[4].

Although many studies on accidental ingestion in children have been published in several countries, no studies have been published on this issue in Bahrain. The aim of this study was to review the incidence, demographics, different types of FBs/harmful materials, diagnostic modalities, complications, and outcomes of accidental ingestion in a pediatric age group and compare patients with endoscopic or surgical complications with those without complications to identify the predicted risk factors.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study design, setting, and population

In this retrospective cohort study, all pediatric patients (aged < 18 years) who presented to the Department of Accident and Emergency with a history of accidental ingestion and were admitted to the Department of Pediatrics, Salmaniya Medical Complex, Bahrain from January, 2011 to August, 2021 were included. Patients who presented to the Department of Accident and Emergency and were subsequently discharged were excluded.

Data collection

Patient data were collected by reviewing electronic and paper-based medical records. Important missing data were retrieved through direct contact with the patients' parents or guardians via telephone. Demographic data, including year of admission, nationality, sex, age at presentation, and age at the time of the study, were collected. Data on families' socioeconomic status (SES) were collected, including paternal and maternal educational levels, occupation, number of children, and total family income. Accordingly, families were categorized into low-, middle-, and high-SES groups. Data on symptoms at presentation, including vomiting, abdominal pain, passing tarry stool, choking, dysphagia, drooling of saliva, shortness of breath, and coughing, were collected. Details related to accidental ingestion of FBs, including the type, number, and source of FBs, were collected. Additionally, the presence of witnesses at the time of accidental ingestion, time to presentation to the Department of Accident and Emergency, and spontaneous passage times were outlined. More details regarding the type of battery were collected from the patients who ingested batteries.

Radiological imaging findings, endoscopic findings, and extraction methods were also reviewed. Urgent endoscopy was considered if it was performed within 48 h of ingestion, whereas a longer time was considered a delayed endoscopy. Data on the patients' hospital management, including endoscopic removal and the use of medications, such as lactulose, enema, glycerin suppositories, and omeprazole, were gathered. Furthermore, data on patient outcomes, including length of stay, morbidity, mortality, and follow-up period, were assessed.

Statistical analysis

Patient data were initially collected and entered into an Excel sheet and then transferred to and analyzed using the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences Statistics ver. 21.0 (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, United States). Categorical variables are presented as numbers and percentages. Continuous variables are presented as the mean and standard deviation or median and interquartile range (IQR), according to distribution normality using the Shapiro-Wilk test. To assess the trend of accidental ingestion episodes over the last 10-year period, the duration was divided into two periods of 5 years each (2012-2016 and 2017-2021), and the incidence of ingestion in both periods was compared. The incidence was calculated as the number of patients with accidental ingestion per year divided by the total pediatric population (less than 18 years), obtained from the Bahrain Health Statistics website (https://www.moh.gov.bh/Ministry/Statistics?lang=en). The patients were divided into three groups based on the type of ingested material (FBs, caustic chemicals, and medications). The three groups were compared based on patient demographics, family SES, clinical presentations, ingestion scenario, endoscopic and surgical complications, management, and outcomes. Based on radiological and endoscopic findings, the anatomical location of the FB was categorized into esophageal, stomach, and bowel locations and compared with regard to the presenting symptoms. Metallic FBs were divided into jewelry and other metal objects and compared based on sex. The Fisher's exact test or Pearson's chi-square test was used to compare categorical variables, while student's t test, Mann-Whitney U test, or Kruskal-Wallis's test was used to compare independent groups. Confidence interval (CI) was set to 95%. P < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Ethical approval

This study was conducted in accordance with the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki, and it was ethically approved by the Secondary Health Care Research Committee, Salmaniya Medical Complex, Government Hospitals, Kingdom of Bahrain (IRB number: 88300719, July 30, 2019).



RESULTS

During the study period, 161 accidental ingestion episodes were documented in 153 children admitted to the hospital, all of whom were included in this study. Eight (5.0%) patients had another episode of accidental ingestion following the initial episode; one of them had three episodes in total, and two patients ingested the same object (battery or hard food) during the two episodes. Of the eight patients with multiple ingestions, three (37.5%) had neuropsychiatric disorders, including autism, demyelination, and mild intellectual disability. The latter had iron-deficiency anemia associated with pica. The patient with three episodes had disc battery ingestion, followed by two repeated FB ingestions, and was referred to the child protection team because of suspected child neglect, as this patient also had repeated burn events.

The mean number of accidental ingestions was 13.9 ± 10.3 episodes per year. The annual incidence of accidental ingestion episodes is shown in Figure 1. The incidence of accidental ingestion increased during the study period. In 2012-2016, the mean incidence was 3.3 ± 2.8 compared to 4.2 ± 2.4 episodes in 2017-2021. However, this increase was not statistically significant (P = 0.610, 95% CI: -4.6 to 2.9).

The demographic data and clinical presentations are shown in Table 1. Most of the patients ingested FBs (n = 108, 70.6%), 31 (20.3%) ingested caustic chemicals, and the remaining 14 (9.2%) ingested medications. Most of the patients were boys (n = 85, 55.6%). Most patients were Bahraini children (n = 118, 77.1%), while non-Bahraini children accounted for 35 (22.9%) patients (10 from India, 5 from Saudi Arabia, 2 from Bangladesh and United States of America each, 1 from Egypt, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Yemen, and Syria each, while 8 patients had unspecified nationalities). The median age at presentation was 2.8 (IQR: 1.8-4.4) years, and the most frequent age group was 2-3 years old, accounting for 43.5%. Patients with caustic ingestion were younger than those who ingested medications or FBs at the time of presentation (P < 0.001). Most patients (n = 119, 77.8%) ingested one item, and most were symptomatic (n = 86, 57.3%). The most common symptom was vomiting (n = 44, 29.3%), followed by abdominal pain (n = 25, 16.7%). Patients with caustic ingestion (n = 26/31, 89.7%) were more symptomatic than those who ingested medications (n = 8/14, 57.1%) or FBs (n = 52/108, 48.6%) (P < 0.001). The caustic group had more vomiting (P < 0.001) and coughing (P = 0.029) than the other two groups. Most of patients with FB ingestion were asymptomatic (n = 55/108, 51.4%). Upon comparison of symptoms according to the location of FBs (esophagus, stomach, or bowel), most of the 16 patients with gastric FBs [34 (60.7%) *vs* 22 (39.3%)] and the 32 patients with intestinal FBs [19 (59.4%) *vs* 13 (40.6%)] were asymptomatic (P = 0.002).

Five patients had underlying diseases that might have been related to accidental ingestion. Esophageal strictures after tracheoesophageal fistula repair were found in two patients with food bolus impaction; one patient had cerebral palsy with needle ingestion, one had mental retardation with coin ingestion, and one had autism with disc battery ingestion.

Out of 136 (88.9%) patients with available witness history, 58 (43.6%) were witnessed and 78 (57.4%) were unwitnessed. Of those witnessed, 55 (94.8%) patients had a known witness person, while 3 (5.2%) had an unknown witness. Three (5.2%) patients had more than one witness person. First degree relatives were witnesses in 47 (85.5%) patients, second degree relatives in 8 (14.6%), and unrelated people (teacher, housemaid, and family friend) in 3 (5.5%). The mother was the most frequent witness (n = 27, 49.1%), followed by other siblings [n = 11 (20%); seven of them were sisters and four were brothers] and fathers (n = 7, 12.7%).

There were no significant differences among the three groups with respect to sex, nationality, SES, maternal occupation, number of siblings, time to presentation, length of stay, number of ingested materials, or the presence of a witness.

The different types of ingested material are listed in Table 2. Battery ingestion was the most frequent FB type (n = 49, 32%); 48 of them were disc batteries, and 1 was a finger type. The sharp objects included earring, screw, and nail/nail hanger (n = 5 each), key/keyring/keychain (n = 4), needle (n = 3), hair clip/pin and sharp pin (n = 2 each), gold chain, leg accessories, necklace, pepsi cap, and zipper piece (n = 1 each). The chemicals and corrosive solutions included alkaline corrosives (n = 19; Clorox in 11 patients, detergents or disinfectants in 3 each, and nonspecific corrosives in 2 patients), acid corrosives (n = 5; keratolytic agents in three and toilet cleaners in two patients), and other chemicals (n = 6). The medications included paracetamol (n = 4), antihypertensives (n = 3, coversyl in two and angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitor in one patient), antihistamines, hypoglycemic agents, oral contraceptives, nitrite, multivitamins, methylphenidate, and multiple medications (n = 1 each).

Even though there was no significant difference between boys and girls in terms of the type of FBs ingested (P = 0.217), in metal object ingestions, girls were found to ingest more jewelry items than boys, with seven (70%) *vs* three (30%), respectively (P = 0.006). Of the 49 (32%) patients who ingested batteries, 43 (87.8%) patients had the source of battery data available. Unsafe toys were the main sources of batteries (n = 22, 51.2%), followed by light torches (n = 10, 23.3%), remote-control devices (n = 2, 4.7%), artificial candles, baskets, electronic walking aids, headphones, laser pens, on car seats, on tables, and from watches and weighing scales (n = 1 each, 2.3%).

The accidental ingestion scenarios are presented in Table 3. Data regarding this scenario were available for 131 (85.6%) patients. Accidental ingestion mostly happened while the child was playing (n = 53, 40.5%). FBs were ingested more while playing (P < 0.001), caustic chemical ingestion was mainly due to unsafe storage (P < 0.001), and medication ingestion was mostly due to a missing object (P < 0.001).

Results of radiological imaging, including chest and abdominal radiography, were available for 123 (80.4%) patients: 108 (100%) for FB, 8 (25.8%) for caustic, and 7 (50%) for medication ingestion (P < 0.001) (Table 4). The remaining 30 (24.6%) patients with no radiological findings ingested either corrosives (n = 23, 76.7%) or medications (n = 7, 23.3%). The most common location of the ingested object was the stomach both radiologically (n = 54/123, 43.9%) and endoscopically (n = 31/91, 34%).

Zaishideng® WJCP | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 1 Demographic data and clinical presentation of 153 children with accidental ingestion							
Demographic data	Total, <i>n</i> = 153 (100)	FB, <i>n</i> = 108 (70.6)	Caustic, <i>n</i> = 31 (20.3)	Medication, <i>n</i> = 14 (9.2)	P value		
Sex					0.513 ^a		
Male	85 (55.6)	58 (53.7)	20 (64.5)	7 (50)			
Female	68 (44.4)	50 (46.3)	11 (35.5)	7 (50)			
Nationality					0.260 ^a		
Bahraini	118 (77.1)	87 (80.6)	22 (71.0)	9 (64.3)			
Non-Bahraini	35 (22.9)	21 (19.4)	9 (29.0)	5 (35.7)			
Socioeconomic status ($n = 95$)					0.520 ^a		
Low	32 (33.7)	26 (34.7)	3 (20.0)	3 (60.0)			
Middle	31 (32.6)	25 (33.3)	5 (33.3)	1 (20.0)			
High	32 (33.7)	24 (32.0)	7 (46.7)	1 (20.0)			
Working mother	33/95 (34.7)	28/75 (37.3)	4/15 (26.7)	1/5 (20.0)	0.568 ^a		
Number of siblings, $(n = 94)$	3 (2-4)	3 (2-4)	3 (2-4)	3 (2-4)	0.877 ^b		
Age at presentation (yr), ($n = 152$)	2.8 (1.8-4.4)	3.4 (2.0-5.6)	1.8 (1.5-2.5)	2.6 (2.1-2.8)	< 0.001 ^b		
Age categories (yr), ($n = 152$)					0.001 ^a		
0-1	41 (27)	22 (20.6)	17 (54.8)	2 (14.3)			
2-3	66 (43.4)	45 (42.1)	11 (35.5)	10 (71.4)			
4-5	31 (20.4)	27 (25.2)	2 (6.5)	2 (14.3)			
≥6	14 (9.2)	13 (12.1)	1 (3.2)	0 (0.0)			
Time to presentation (h), $(n = 139)$	2.0 (1.0-6.0)	2.0 (1.0-6.0)	1.0 (0.3-5.0)	2.0 (1.0-4.0)	0.306 ^b		
Length of stay (d)	1.0 (1.0-2.0)	1.0 (1.0-2.0)	1.0 (1.0-4.0)	1.0 (1.0-1.0)	0.063 ^b		
Length of stay categories (d), $(n = 146)$					0.102 ^a		
0-1	104 (71.2)	74 (71.8)	16 (55.2)	14 (100)			
2-3	20 (13.7)	15 (14.6)	5 (17.2)	0 (0.0)			
4-5	7.0 (4.8)	5 (4.9)	2 (6.9)	0 (0.0)			
≥6	15 (10.3)	9 (8.7)	6 (20.7)	0 (0.0)			
Number of ingested FBs/materials per patient					0.053 ^a		
1	119 (77.8)	81 (75.0)	30 (96.8)	8 (57.1)			
2-5	23 (15.0)	19 (17.6)	1 (3.2)	3 (21.4)			
6-10	3.0 (2.0)	2 (1.9)	0 (0.0)	1 (7.1)			
> 10	8.0 (5.2)	6 (5.6)	0 (0.0)	2 (14.3)			
Clinical presentations ($n = 150$)							
Symptomatic ¹	86 (57.3)	52 (48.6)	26 (89.7)	8 (57.1)	< 0.001 ^a		
Vomiting	44 (29.3)	23 (21.9)	18 (62.1)	3 (21.4)	< 0.001 ^a		
Abdominal pain	25 (16.7)	21 (20.0)	2 (6.9)	2 (14.3)	0.240 ^a		
Cough	13 (8.7)	7 (6.7)	6 (20.7)	0 (0.0)	0.029 ^a		
Shortness of breath	11 (7.3)	6 (5.7)	5 (17.2)	0 (0.0)	0.060 ^a		
Choking	11 (7.3)	8 (7.6)	3 (10.3)	0 (0.0)	0.475 ^a		
Dysphagia/drooling of saliva	9 (6.0)	5 (4.6)	4 (12.9)	0 (0.0)	0.139 ^a		
Convulsion	3.0 (2.0)	1 (0.9)	1 (3.2)	1 (7.1)	0.245 ^a		

Isa HM et al. Accidental ingestion in children

Others ²	16 (10.6)	11 (10.2)	4 (12.9)	1 (7.1)	0.831 ^a
Asymptomatic	64 (42.7)	55 (51.4)	3 (10.3)	6 (42.9)	< 0.001 ^a
Presence of witness ($n = 136$)	58 (43.6)	38 (40.4)	14 (50.0)	6 (42.9)	0.667 ^a

^aPearson's χ^2 test was used for categorical variables.

^bKruskal-Wallis's test was used for continuous variables.

¹Patients might have more than one symptom.

²Dizziness, chest pain, nausea, tarry stool, and throat discomfort, each in two patients; fever, fatigue, nose swelling, tongue and lips swelling, abdominal bloating, noisy breathing, cyanosis, drowsiness (chlorpheniramine ingestion), reduction in activity, and lip ulcer, each in one patient (two patients of them had two symptoms).

Boldface indicates a statistically significant difference with *P* < 0.05. Values are presented as number (%) or median (interquartile range). FB: Foreign body.

Table 2 Types of foreign bodies and harmful materials accidentally ingested by 153 children

Туре	Patients, n (%)
Foreign bodies	108 (70.6) ¹
Battery	49 (32)
Metal/sharp object	31 (20.3)
Magnets	16 (10.5)
Coin	8 (5.2)
Others ²	5 (3.3)
Chemicals/corrosive solutions	31 (20.3)
Alkaline corrosives	19 (12.4)
Acid corrosives	5 (303)
Others ³	6 (3.9)
Medications	14 (9.2)

¹One patient ingested both magnet and disc battery.

²Marble (n = 2), intact grape, olive, and pistachio nut (n = 1 each).

³Kerosene in two, and comfor oil, mercury, car oil, and superglue in one patient each.

Values are presented as number (%).

Table 3 Scenario of foreign body/material ingestion in children (<i>n</i> = 131)								
Ingestion scenario	Total, <i>n</i> = 131 ¹ (100)	FB, <i>n</i> = 90 (68.7)	Caustic, <i>n</i> = 27 (20.6)	Medication, <i>n</i> = 14 (10.7)	P value ^a			
While playing	53 (40.5)	50 (55.6)	3 (11.1)	0 (0.0)	< 0.001 ^b			
Unsafe storage	46 (35.1)	13 (14.4)	26 (96.3)	7 (50)	< 0.001 ^b			
Missing objects	18 (13.7)	12 (13.3)	0 (0.0)	6 (42.9)	< 0.001 ^b			
Told by patient/relative	13 (9.9)	12 (13.3)	0 (0.0)	1 (7.1)	0.118			
Accidental ingestion	4 (3.1)	4 (4.4)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0.391			
Incidental finding on X-ray	3 (2.3)	3 (3.3)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0.497			
Food bolus impaction	3 (2.3)	3 (3.3)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0.497			
Suicidal attempt	1 (0.07)	0 (0.0)	1 (3.7)	0 (0.0)	0.144			

¹Some patients had more than one scenario.

^aPearson's χ^2 .

^bIndicating a statistically significant difference with P < 0.05.

Data are presented as number (%). FB: Foreign body.

Baisbideng® WJCP | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 4 Anatomical locations of ingested foreign bodies based on radiological and endoscopic findings						
Foreign body location	On X-ray, <i>n</i> = 123/153 (80.4)	In endoscopy, <i>n</i> = 91/152 (59.9)				
Esophagus	14 (11.4)	13 (14.3)				
Stomach	54 (43.9)	31 (34.0)				
Small intestine	18 (14.6)	22 (24.2)				
Large intestine	16 (13.0)	1.0 (1.1)				
Others ¹	2.0 (1.6)	0.0 (0.0)				
Not seen/normal	19 (15.5)	24 (26.4)				

¹Nose and throat (n = 1 each).

Data are presented as number (%).



Figure 1 Incidence of accidental ingestion episodes among children admitted to Salmaniya Medical Complex, Bahrain in 2011-2021.

Endoscopic procedures were performed in 91 (59.9%) of the 152 (99.4%) patients: 73/107 (68.2%) for FB ingestion, 18/ 31 (58.1%) for caustic ingestion, while no patient with medication ingestion underwent endoscopy (P < 0.001) (Table 4). Ninety patients (59.2%) underwent upper gastrointestinal endoscopy and one (0.7%) underwent colonoscopy. The common endoscopic location of the ingested objects was also the stomach (n = 31, 34%). The time from presentation to endoscopy was available for 81 (89%) patients; 78 (96.3%) of them had an emergency endoscopy (< 48 h), while 3 (3.7%) were delayed after 48 h. The first delayed patient was a 4-year-old girl who was brought by her parents with a history of fainting and vomiting streaks of blood after accidental ingestion of Clorox stored in a small water bottle. The second patient was an 8-year-old boy who ingested two attached magnets while playing a game. X-ray imaging revealed that the magnets had passed down to the large intestine. He was administered laxatives for 2 d without any progress; therefore, the magnets were removed endoscopically. The third patient was a 7-year-old boy who ingested a coin while playing, which was found to be in the stomach radiologically and remained there for 3 mo.

Data about the method of extraction were available in 107/152 (70.4%) patients with FB ingestion; spontaneous passage was noted in 54 (35.5%), endoscopic removal in 46 (30.3%), laparotomy in 5 (3.3%) (all after magnets ingestion), and direct laryngoscopy in 2 (1.3%); while in the remaining 45 (29.6%) patients nothing was removed as they ingested chemicals (n = 31, 20.4%) or medications (n = 14, 9.2%). Among patients who passed the FB spontaneously, 34 (59.7%) passed it within the first 24 h of admission, 13 (22.8%) passed it between 1 and 2 d, 10 (17.5%) passed it after 3 d, and one patient had missing data. Three patients underwent endoscopic removal of one FB and spontaneous passage of the other.

Pharmacological therapy was required for 105/148 (70.9%) patients; 79/105 (75.2%) in the FB group, 22/29 (75.9%) in the caustic group, and 4/14 (28.8%) in the medication group (P = 0.001). The commonest medication was omeprazole (n = 58; 37.9%), which was used more in the caustic group (n = 19/28, 67.9%) than in the FB (n = 37/104, 25.9%) and medi-

cation (n = 2/14, 14.3%) groups (P = 0.001). Phosphate/glycerin enemas, lactulose, and glycerin suppositories were used in 30 (19.6%), 28 (18.3%), and 24 (15.6%) patients, respectively. Laxatives and whole-bowel irrigation were administered to one patient who ingested mercury. Among the patients who ingested medication, two received gastric lavage, and two were given activated charcoal.

Seven types of endoscopic and surgical complications were detected in 39 (26.4%) out of 148 patients with available data (Table 5). Some patients experienced more than one complication. Overall, patients who ingested caustics had more complications than those in the other groups (P = 0.036) in the form of mucosal erythema (P = 0.005) and strictures (P = 0.019). Gastrointestinal perforation developed in the FB group only (n = 5, 3.4%) and was more with magnet ingestion (4 patients) than with other FB types (one with battery and none with others) (P < 0.001). Examples of complications caused by battery and magnet bead ingestion are shown in Figures 2 and 3, respectively. Patients who ingested the medications showed no endoscopic or surgical complications. Data from follow-up out-patient visits were available for 49 (32%) patients. Median follow-up period was 2 (IQR = 1.7-6.2) wk.

A comparison between the FB and caustic groups with respect to the presence or absence of endoscopic and surgical complications is shown in Table 6. In patients with FB ingestion, patients aged < 1 year (P = 0.042), those with middle or low SES (P = 0.028), and those with more symptoms at presentation (P = 0.027) had more complications. Both the FB and caustic groups with complications had longer hospital stays (P < 0.001) than those without. There were no significant differences in sex, nationality, maternal occupation, number of siblings, presence of witnesses, time to presentation, number and type of ingested FBs, or anatomical location.

DISCUSSION

This study observed an increasing trend in the incidence of accidental ingestion among children. This may be attributed to the increasing number of battery-powered electronic devices and the increased incidence of disc battery ingestion over the past several years[2,5].

The present study showed a male predominance among children with accidental ingestions, where boys accounted for 55.7%. Some accidental ingestion patterns may also be related to sex[6]. In fact, there was a consensus among all the reviewed studies that boys form the majority of children with accidental ingestion (Table 7)[2,4,6-17]. However, there were some variations in percentages. For instance, Dereci *et al*[13] from Turkey showed that boys accounted for 56%, which is similar to our study. However, Diaconescu *et al*[14] reported a male predominance, but with a lower percentage (52.45%), while Chan *et al*[9] reported a higher proportion of boys (80%). This finding may be explained by the fact that boys are more active and explore more[16]. However, some FBs are more accessible to girls than to boys and *vice versa*[6]. For instance, girls frequently consume jewelry and hair products[6]. This finding was confirmed in the present study. In a study by Orsagh-Yentis *et al*[6], girls were 2.5 times more likely to swallow jewelry than boys. Speidel *et al*[4] also found that girls were at higher risk of sharp object ingestion.

The current study found that the median age at presentation was 2.8 years, and the most frequent age group was between 2-3 years old, accounting for 43.4%. This finding is consistent with several other studies showing that the toddler age group is the most frequent risk factor for accidental ingestion[2,4,6-10,14,17]. This high prevalence of accidental ingestion in younger age groups can be attributed to the exploratory habits of these children[14]. Furthermore, children in the oral phase are prone to ingesting objects while crawling and playing[7]. Several studies have attributed the high prevalence of FB ingestion to the accessibility of FBs in a child's environment, especially because this age group has the desire to explore their surroundings[1,6,16,18]. However, few studies have reported older age groups up to adulthood[11, 13,15,16,18].

In the current study, we evaluated families' SES as a risk factor for the increased incidence of accidental ingestion, as the child might be left alone at home unwitnessed by the parents/caregivers owing to their work obligations, as stated by Kalra *et al*[16]. Despite that, we did not observe an overall significant difference between families of different SES. However, in patients who ingested FBs, families with middle or low SES had more endoscopic and surgical complications than those with higher SES families (P = 0.028).

In this study, 57.3% (86/150) of the patients were symptomatic at presentation. This is comparable to the studies by Speidel *et al*[4] and Khorana *et al*[17], where the percentages of symptomatic patients were 51.6% and 55.67%, respectively. However, studies by Uba *et al*[7] and Diaconescu *et al*[14] reported higher percentages of symptomatic patients (85% and 70.5%, respectively). In contrast, Chan *et al*[9] and Lee *et al*[10] reported very low percentages of symptomatic patients, with 12% and 9.2%, respectively. This variation in the percentage of symptomatic patients who ingested FBs or other materials can be attributed to the differences in the time from ingestion to presentation and the shape, type, location, and amount of the ingested object[14,15].

Overall, the most frequent presenting symptom in our study was vomiting (29.3%). In the literature review, we found variations in the presenting symptoms depending on the type of FBs/materials ingested or the site of the FB impaction [15]. In terms of the type of ingestion, caustic materials exhibited the highest percentage of symptoms (89.7%) in this study. A lower percentage of symptomatic patients who ingested cleansers was reported by Speidel *et al*[4] (53.4%). In the FB group, 48.6% of our patients were symptomatic, and 21.9% had vomiting as the most common symptom. Khorana *et al* [17] reported a higher percentage of symptomatic patients with FB ingestion (55.67%), and vomiting was also the commonest presenting symptom (23.2%). Moreover, Diaconescu *et al*[14] reported symptoms in 70.5% of their patients with FB ingestion, yet they mainly presented with abdominal pain (55.73%), followed by vomiting (34.42%). Upon comparison of symptoms according to the lodgment site, most patients with esophageal FBs were symptomatic in our study (87.5%). This was comparable to the percentage reported by Uba *et al*[7] in patients with esophageal FBs (85%).

Table 5 Endoscopic and surgical complications in children with accidental ingestion based on type of ingested materials (<i>n</i> = 153)								
Complication	Total, <i>n</i> = 148 ¹ (96.7)	FB, <i>n</i> = 104 (70.3)	Caustic, <i>n</i> = 30 (20.3)	Medication, <i>n</i> = 14 (9.6)	P value ^a			
Erythema	16 (10.8)	8 (7.7)	8 (26.7)	0 (0.0)	0.005 ^b			
Ulcer	14 (9.5)	10 (9.6)	4 (13.3)	0 (0.0)	0.369			
Mucosal erosions	9 (6.1)	9 (8.7)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0.132			
Hemorrhage	6 (4.1)	6 (5.8)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0.266			
Perforation	5 (3.4)	5 (4.8)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0.335			
Airway edema	5 (3.4)	2 (1.9)	3 (10.0)	0 (0.0)	0.074			
Stricture	2 (1.4)	0 (0.0)	2 (6.7)	0 (0.0)	0.019 ^b			
Total	39 (26.4)	28 (26.9)	11 (36.7)	0 (0.0)	0.036 ^b			

¹Some patients had more than one complication.

^aPearson's χ^2 .

^bIndicating a statistically significant difference with P < 0.05.

Data are presented as number and percentage. FB: Foreign body.



DOI: 10.5409/wjcp.v12.i4.205 **Copyright** ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 2 Disc battery ingestion in children. A: Plain chest X-ray revealing the double hallow shadow of a disc battery impacted in the esophagus; B: Rusted and friable disc battery after endoscopic removal; C: Endoscopic picture of the esophagus showing two large kissing mucosal ulcers at the site of the disc battery impaction.

Drooling of saliva and dysphagia are the main symptoms in patients with esophageal FBs[8,13], while abdominal pain and vomiting are the main symptoms in patients with FBs found in the stomach[14,15]. Diaconescu *et al*[14] explained the wide variation in presenting symptoms among different studies based on the shape of the FB, duration between the ingestion event and time to presentation, and age of the patient.

In the current study, 42.7% of the children who ingested FBs, caustics, or medications were asymptomatic. This is comparable to the study by Speidel *et al*[4], who also included the three types of ingested materials, where the percentage of asymptomatic patients was 48.4%. Moreover, Lee *et al*[10] reported that most of the 76 patients with FB ingestions were asymptomatic (90.8%), which was also the case in our study, but at a lower rate (51.4%). Chan *et al*[9] also documented that most of the 25 patients with button battery ingestion were asymptomatic (88%). This high percentage of asymptomatic patients is of concern, as it may lead to delayed diagnosis in many cases, putting these children at risk of a higher rate of complications. Preventing complications and missed diagnoses, particularly in high-risk objects, such as batteries, is important. Early detection of an incident by parents leads to faster presentation, diagnosis, and intervention[3,19]. Nevertheless, doctors should consider FB ingestion scenarios in young patients who present with vague symptoms, such as abdominal pain and vomiting[3,19].

In this study, the majority of the ingestion scenarios were during the playing time (40.5%) and were unwitnessed (57.4%). Ingestion episodes while playing were also documented by Dereci *et al*[13] but at a higher rate (72%). Unwitnessed events were also found in other studies, such as those illustrated by Litovitz *et al*[19] who reported a comparable percentage to our study (56.2%). In contrast, most of accidental ingestions reported by Lin *et al*[15] were witnessed (89%). However, Kalra *et al*[16] found a low percentage of witnessed accidental ingestions (19%). The presence of a witness during the child's play is important for the early detection of ingestion episodes and might hasten medical management.

Raishidena® WJCP | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 6 Predictors of complications in children with accidental ingestion based on type of ingested materials (foreign body or caustic material)

Martala	FB complications,	<i>n</i> = 104	Duralius	Caustic complications, <i>n</i> = 31		Dualua
Variable	Yes, <i>n</i> = 28 (26.9)	No, <i>n</i> = 76 (73.1)	P value	Yes, <i>n</i> = 11 (35.5)	No, <i>n</i> = 20 (64.5)	P value
Sex			0.661 ^a			1.000 ^a
Male	16 (57.1)	39 (51.3)		7 (63.6)	13 (68.4)	
Female	12 (42.9)	37 (48.7)		4 (36.4)	6 (31.6)	
Nationality			0.775 ^a			0.199 ^a
Bahraini	24 (85.7)	61 (80.3)		10 (90.9)	12 (63.2)	
Non-Bahraini	4 (14.3)	15 (19.7)		1 (9.1)	7 (36.8)	
Socioeconomic status ($n = 74$)			0.028 ^b			0.059 ^b
Low	9 (42.9)	16 (30.2)		2 (28.6)	1 (12.5)	
Medium	10 (47.6)	15 (28.3)		4 (57.1)	1 (12.5)	
High	2 (9.5)	22 (41.5)		1 (14.3)	6 (75.0)	
Working mother $(n = 74)$	4/21 (19.0)	24/53 (45.3)	0.061 ^a	1/7 (14.3)	3/8 (37.5)	0.569 ^a
Number of siblings, $(n = 74)$	3 (2-4)	3 (2-4)	0.355 ^c	3 (1-5)	3 (3-4)	0.779 ^c
Age at presentation (yr), ($n = 103$)	2.8 (1.5-4.2)	3.4 (2.2-5.7)	0.069 ^c	1.5 (0.9-2.5)	1.9 (1.6-2.7)	0.185 ^c
Age group (yr) (<i>n</i> = 103)			0.042 ^b			0.181 ^b
0-1	11 (39.3)	11 (14.7)		8 (72.7)	9 (47.4)	
2-3	9 (32.1)	35 (46.7)		2 (18.2)	8 (42.1)	
4-5	4 (14.3)	20 (26.7)		0 (0.0)	2 (10.5)	
≥6	4 (14.3)	9 (12.0)		1 (9.1)	0 (0.0)	
Presence of ingestion witness ($n = 93$)	12/27 (44.4)	25/66 (37.9)	0.643 ^a	4/10 (40)	10 (55.6)	0.695 ^a
Time to presentation (h), $(n = 96)$	3 (1-8.5)	2 (1-5)	0.325 ^c	1 (0.3-3.0)	2 (0.5-6.0)	0.155 ^c
Length of stay (d), $(n = 102)$	2 (1-4)	1 (0-1)	< 0.001 ^c	7 (2-12)	1 (0-2)	< 0.001 ^c
Number of ingested FBs/materials per patient ^c			0.372 ^b			1.000 ^b
1	18 (64.3)	60 (78.9)		11 (100)	18 (94.7)	
2-5	6 (21.4)	12 (15.8)		0 (0.0)	1 (5.3)	
6-10	1 (3.6)	1 (1.3)		0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	
> 10	3 (10.7)	3 (3.9)		0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	
Type of FBs			0.384 ^b	NA	NA	NA
Battery	15 (53.6)	34 (44.7)	0.508 ^a	NA	NA	NA
Metal/sharp object	6 (21.4)	23 (30.3)	0.464 ^a	NA	NA	NA
Magnets	6 (21.4)	9 (11.8)	0.224 ^a	NA	NA	NA
Coin	1 (3.6)	7 (9.2)	0.679 ^a	NA	NA	NA
Food bolus ¹	0 (0.0)	3 (3.9)	0.562 ^a	NA	NA	NA
Anatomical location			0.682 ^b	NA	NA	NA
Esophagus	3 (11.1)	13 (17.3)	0.550 ^a	NA	NA	NA
Stomach	16 (59.3)	38 (50.7)	0.504 ^a	NA	NA	NA
Bowel	8 (29.6)	23 (30.7)	1.000 ^a	NA	NA	NA
Clinical presentations			0.027 ^a			1.000 ^a
Symptomatic	19 (67.9)	32 (42.1)		9 (90)	17 (89.5)	

 Jaisbideng®
 WJCP
 https://www.wjgnet.com

Asymptomatic 9 (32.1) 44 (57.9) 1 (10) 2 (10.5)	Asymptomatic	9 (32.1)	44 (57.9)	1 (10)	2 (10.5)	
---	--------------	----------	-----------	--------	----------	--

^aFisher's exact test was used for categorical variables.

^bPearson's χ^2 test was used for categorical variables.

^cMann-Whitney *U* test was used for continuous variables.

¹Intact grape, olive, and pistachio nut (n = 1 each).

Boldface indicates a statistically significant difference with P < 0.05. Data are presented as number (%) or median (interquartile range). FB: Foreign body; NA: Not applicable.

Table 7 Summary of foreign body ingestion in children from neighboring counties and worldwide								
Ref.	Country	n	Age (yr)¹	Sex	Two most common FBs (%)	Two most common symptoms (%)	Two most common sites of FB (%)	
Our study	Bahrain ²	153	2.8 (1.8- 4.4)	M > F	Battery (32), metals/sharps (21)	Vomiting (29), abdominal pain (16)	Stomach (44), small intestine (15)	
Al-Salem <i>et al</i> [11], 1995	Kingdom of Saudi Arabia	40	8.5 (5 mo-8)	M > F	Coins (43), metallic dog toy	NR	Esophagus (60), stomach (38)	
Dereci <i>et al</i> [13], 2015	Turkey	64	5.7 ± 4.6	M > F	Coin (37), pin (8)	Dysphagia (24), cough (8)	Esophagus (56), stomach (16)	
Kalra <i>et al</i> [<mark>16</mark>], 2022	India	100	5.0 ± 14.4	M > F	Coin (65), battery cell (13)	FB sensation (55), vomiting (54)	Just below the cricopharynx (89)	
Lee <i>et al</i> [10], 2016	Korea	76	3.1 ± 3.1	M > F	Coins (22), button battery (16)	Chest discomfort, abdominal pain (9)	FBs: Stomach (40), unknown (28). Batteries: Duodenum (50), stomach (42)	
Chan <i>et al</i> [9], 2002	Taiwan	25	2.6 ± 1.8	M > F	Button battery	Abdominal pain (8), dyspnea (4)	Stomach (52), small intestine (8)	
Lin <i>et al</i> [15], 2007	Taiwan	87	3.4 (6 mo-13)	M > F	Coins (57), button battery (22)	Odynophagia, cough (84)	Esophagus (51), stomach (45)	
Khorana <i>et al</i> [17], 2019	Thailand	194	43.5 (21- 72) mo	M > F	Coin (41), button battery (17)	Vomiting (45), dysphagia (27)	Esophagus (37), stomach (29)	
Uba et al[7], 2002	Nigeria	108	3.0 ± 0.8	M > F	Coins (80), bottle caps (7)	Drooling (34), regurgitation (17)	Esophagus (52), hypopharynx (33)	
Adedeji <i>et al</i> [<mark>12</mark>], 2013	Nigeria	28	32.1 (2- 75)	M > F	Alkali (79), acid (14)	NR	NR	
Diaconescu <i>et al</i> [14], 2016	Romania	61	3.3 ± 4.7	M > F	Coins (26), metals (13)	Abdominal pain (56), vomiting (34)	NR	
Antoniou and Christo- poulos-Geroulanos[2], 2011	Greece	675	3.3 (4 mo-14)	M > F	Coins (32), safety pins (21)	Retrosternal pain, drooling	Stomach (58), bowel (33)	
Speidel <i>et al</i> [4], 2020	Germany	1199	3.3 ± 3.2	M > F	Coin (19), metal (16)	Retching and vomiting (30), coughing (8)	NR	
Little <i>et al</i> [8], 2006	United States	555	3.2 (2 mo-19)	M > F	Coins (88), round batteries	Dysphagia (37), drooling (31)	Esophagus (99)	
Orsagh-Yentis et al[6], 2019	United States	29893	< 6	M > F	Coins (62), toys (10)	NR	NR	

¹Age is presented as either median (range) or the mean \pm SD.

²The present study.

FB: Foreign body; NR: No record; M: Male; F: Female.

In our study, the most frequently ingested FBs were batteries (32%), followed by chemical solutions (20.3%). The main source of ingested batteries was unsafe toys (51.2%). Unsafe toys are a source of danger, particularly if their batteries are not locked. This may be due to the ease of swallowing these objects and/or being within reach of the children. However, our findings are not compatible with those of many other studies on the most commonly ingested FBs. Most studies have reported that coins are the most common [2,6-8,10,11,13,14]. This can be explained by the strict inclusion criteria of our study, in which patients were admitted to the hospital for observation and for the inclusion of possible endoscopic procedures. Most patients who ingested coins at our hospital were seen in the Department of Emergency, and if the coin was in the stomach or beyond, the patient was discharged if he or she was asymptomatic. Because a significant number of patients with accidental ingestion present to the hospital without any symptoms, the implementation of specific investig-



Raishideng® WJCP | https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.5409/wjcp.v12.i4.205 **Copyright** ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 3 Magnet bead ingestion in children. A: Plain chest and abdominal X-ray of a 13-mo-old girl who ingested multiple beads of magnet which shows a shadow of magnet beads that were found to be adherent to the gastric mucosa and were removed endoscopically; B: Plain post-endoscopy abdominal X-ray showing signs of gastric perforation (free air in the peritoneum) and one remaining magnet bead; C: A picture of the child's abdomen post laparotomy.

ations and diagnostic modalities, such as erect chest radiography, technetium-labelled sucralfate scan, and early esophago-gastroduodenoscopy, is important to establish any anatomical-internal injuries[4]. The decision to perform an endoscopic procedure to remove a FB depends on the time since ingestion, FB location, size, and shape, as well as the patient's age, symptoms, and complications[10]. In our study, both radiologically and endoscopically, FBs were mostly found in the stomach, followed by the small bowel, and then the esophagus, with 37.7%, 19.7%, and 14.7%, respectively. However, the study by Lin *et al*[15], which was conducted on 87 patients who underwent an endoscopic procedure, showed that the most common lodgment site of FBs was the esophagus (51.4%), followed by the stomach (44.6%) and finally the duodenum (4%).

Fortunately, most of our patients did not develop complications (73.6%). However, 26.4% had endoscopic and surgical complications, 10.8% developed mucosal erythema, 9.5% had ulcer, 6.1% had erosions, and 3.4% had gastrointestinal perforation (n = 5). Uba *et al*[7] illustrated that the most common comorbidities were hemorrhage (15%), perforation (3.7%), and aspiration pneumonitis (2.8%).

In our study, 38.2% (n = 58) of the patients had a spon-taneous passage of the FBs. However, higher rates of spontaneous passage have been documented. Chan *et al*[9] and Khorana *et al*[17] reported percentages of spontaneous passages that reached 92% and 60.31%, respectively. Accordingly, it was thought that the actual number of ingested FBs in children was higher than the documented number, since many cases had uneventful and symptomless spontaneous passage without the recognition and witnessing of the parents[13]. In our study, 30.3% of children underwent endoscopic procedures either to remove the FB or for the assessment/management of any complications. However, Dereci *et al*[13] reported a higher percentage of endoscopic procedures (n = 55, 85%). Fortunately, the overall need for surgical intervention reported in the literature is relatively low. In our study, five (3.3%) cases needed surgical intervention. Speidel *et al*[4] showed an even lower percentage (n = 4; 0.3%).

Limitations

This study had several limitations. As this was a retrospective study, missing data, such as patient contact number, presence of a witness, and details of the ingestion scenario, were expected. One of the limitations of this study was that we included only those who had been admitted to the hospital, excluding those who attended the Departments of Accident and Emergency and were discharged home, especially asymptomatic patients and those who ingested metallic coins found in the stomach or beyond. Moreover, the ingestion scenario of some patients was gathered *via* telephone calls to the child's parents/guardians after the ingestion episode, which was subject to recall bias. Some parents did not provide consent for endoscopy, especially for children who ingested corrosives, which made the assessment of local injury and gastrointestinal complications difficult. The ingestion of glass is a real challenge because it is radiolucent, and nothing was seen on the X-ray to determine the location. Despite these limitations, this study had many strengths. It is the first study from Bahrain to focus on accidental ingestion in children. This covered all types of accidental ingestion, unlike most other studies, which included the ingestion of only one type of hazardous material. The findings of this study are particularly important for health care providers dealing with this group of patients. They are also valuable for policy-makers as prevention guidelines and legislation are crucial for protecting children from avoidable risks.

Raishidena® WJCP | https://www.wjgnet.com

CONCLUSION

Accidental ingestion of FBs/harmful materials in children is a serious problem. Our study showed that boys and toddlers were at a higher such risk. Most children were symp-tomatic at presentation, with vomiting being the predominant symptom. Batteries were the most commonly ingested materials, followed by metals and chemicals. Most accidents occur while children playing games unwitnessed. Patients who ingested chemicals had higher endoscopic morbidity than the FB or drug group. In patients with FB ingestion, younger age (less than 1 year), those from middle- and low-SES families, and those with more symptoms at presentation, were more prone to complications. Gastrointestinal perforation developed in the FB group only, and mainly after magnet ingestion. Further studies are required to assess the impact of parental education, government legislation, and ensuring a safe environment to prevent such serious accidents in children.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Accidental ingestion of foreign bodies (FBs) or harmful materials is a common problem in families with children because of their exploratory behavior. This behavior puts them at risk and can cause serious morbidities.

Research motivation

While many studies on accidental ingestion in children have been published from several countries worldwide, no study has been published on this issue in Bahrain. This knowledge gap motivated us to study this health problem in Bahrain.

Research objectives

To evaluate the incidence, demographics, types of FBs/harmful materials ingested, diagnostic methods, management, complications, and outcomes of accidental ingestion in pediatric patients at the main tertiary hospital in Bahrain and compare patients with endoscopic or surgical complications with those without to identify the predicted risk factors.

Research methods

We retrospectively reviewed and collected the demographic data, clinical presentations, radiological and endoscopic findings, treatments, complications, and outcomes of accidental ingestions in children admitted to the Department of Pediatrics at the Salmaniya Medical Complex, Kingdom of Bahrain, from medical records between 2011 and 2021.

Research results

In total, 161 accidental ingestion episodes were documented in 153 children. Male predominance was noted (n = 85, 55.6%). The median age at presentation was 2.8 (interquartile range: 1.8-4.4) years. Most participants ingested FBs (n = 108, 70.6%), followed by caustic chemicals (n = 31, 20.3%) or medications (n = 14, 9.2%). Most patients were symptomatic (n = 86, 57.3%; vomiting was the common symptom (n = 44, 29.3%), followed by abdominal pain (n = 25, 16.7%). Batteries were the most commonly ingested FBs (n = 49, 32%). Unsafe toys were the main source of batteries (n = 22/43, 51.2%). Most episodes occurred while playing (n = 49/131, 37.4%) or unwitnessed (n = 78, 57.4%). Stomach was the common location of FB lodgment, both radiologically (n = 54/123, 43.9%) and endoscopically (n = 31/91, 34%). Of 107/108 (99.1%) patients with FB ingestions, spontaneous passage was noted in 54 (35.5%), endoscopic removal in 46 (30.3%), laparotomy in 5 (3.3%), and direct laryngoscopy in 2 (1.3%). Pharmacological therapy was required in 105 (70.9%) patients. Complications were detected in 39 (26.4%) patients, five of whom had gastrointestinal perforation. Patients who ingested FBs before the age of one year (P = 0.042), those with middle or low socioeconomic status (P = 0.028), and those with more symptoms at presentation (P = 0.027) had more complications.

Research conclusions

Accidental ingestion in children is a serious health problem. Symptomatic infants from families with middle or low families have the highest morbidity. Prevention through parental education and government legislation is crucial.

Research perspectives

Additional research is required to evaluate the influence of parental awareness, authority regulations, and the provision of safe environments to prevent such serious incidents.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors gratefully acknowledge all heath care providers taking care of children with accidental ingestion in the Department of Pediatrics and Pediatric Surgery Division at Salmaniya Medical Complex, Manama, Bahrain.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Isa HM was the main contributor in study conceptualization, data curation, formal analysis, investigation, methodology, project administration, resources, software, supervision, validation, visualization, original draft writing, and manuscript review and editing; Aldoseri SA, Abduljabbar AS, and Alsulaiti KA were responsible for literature review, data collection, and manuscript drafting and revision; and all the authors have read and approved the final manuscript.

Institutional review board statement: This study was conducted in accordance with the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki, and it was ethically approved by the Secondary Health Care Research Committee, Salmaniya Medical Complex, Government Hospitals, Kingdom of Bahrain (IRB number: 88300719, July 30, 2019).

Informed consent statement: Consent was not needed as the study was retrospective without exposure to the patients' data.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

Data sharing statement: Data are available upon reasonable request.

STROBE statement: The authors have read the STROBE Statement-checklist of items, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the STROBE Statement-checklist of items.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Bahrain

ORCID number: Hasan M Isa 0000-0001-6022-5576; Shaikha A Aldoseri 0000-0001-5533-7119; Aysha S Abduljabbar 0000-0002-6028-9198; Khaled A Alsulaiti 0000-0002-3057-3833.

S-Editor: Wang IJ L-Editor: Wang TQ P-Editor: Wang JJ

REFERENCES

- Sahin C, Alver D, Gulcin N, Kurt G, Celayir AC. A rare cause of intestinal perforation: ingestion of magnet. World J Pediatr 2010; 6: 369-371 1 [PMID: 21080149 DOI: 10.1007/s12519-010-0237-5]
- 2 Antoniou D, Christopoulos-Geroulanos G. Management of foreign body ingestion and food bolus impaction in children: a retrospective analysis of 675 cases. Turk J Pediatr 2011; 53: 381-387 [PMID: 21980840]
- Marom T, Goldfarb A, Russo E, Roth Y. Battery ingestion in children. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol 2010; 74: 849-854 [PMID: 20538351 3 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijporl.2010.05.019]
- 4 Speidel AJ, Wölfle L, Mayer B, Posovszky C. Increase in foreign body and harmful substance ingestion and associated complications in children: a retrospective study of 1199 cases from 2005 to 2017. BMC Pediatr 2020; 20: 560 [PMID: 33339520 DOI: 10.1186/s12887-020-02444-8]
- Brumbaugh DE, Colson SB, Sandoval JA, Karrer FM, Bealer JF, Litovitz T, Kramer RE. Management of button battery-induced hemorrhage 5 in children. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2011; 52: 585-589 [PMID: 21502830 DOI: 10.1097/MPG.0b013e3181f98916]
- Orsagh-Yentis D, McAdams RJ, Roberts KJ, McKenzie LB. Foreign-Body Ingestions of Young Children Treated in US Emergency 6 Departments: 1995-2015. Pediatrics 2019; 143 [PMID: 30979810 DOI: 10.1542/peds.2018-1988]
- Uba AF, Sowande AO, Amusa YB, Ogundoyin OO, Chinda JY, Adeyemo AO, Adejuyigbe O. Management of oesophageal foreign bodies in 7 children. East Afr Med J 2002; 79: 334-338 [PMID: 12638825 DOI: 10.4314/eamj.v79i6.8855]
- Little DC, Shah SR, St Peter SD, Calkins CM, Morrow SE, Murphy JP, Sharp RJ, Andrews WS, Holcomb GW 3rd, Ostlie DJ, Snyder CL. 8 Esophageal foreign bodies in the pediatric population: our first 500 cases. J Pediatr Surg 2006; 41: 914-918 [PMID: 16677882 DOI: 10.1016/j.jpedsurg.2006.01.022]
- 9 Chan YL, Chang SS, Kao KL, Liao HC, Liaw SJ, Chiu TF, Wu ML, Deng JF. Button battery ingestion: an analysis of 25 cases. Chang Gung Med J 2002; 25: 169-174 [PMID: 12022737]
- Lee JH, Lee JH, Shim JO, Eun BL, Yoo KH. Foreign Body Ingestion in Children: Should Button Batteries in the Stomach Be Urgently 10 Removed? Pediatr Gastroenterol Hepatol Nutr 2016; 19: 20-28 [PMID: 27066446 DOI: 10.5223/pghn.2016.19.1.20]
- Al-Salem AH, Qaisarrudin S, Murugan A, Hammad HA, Talwalker V. Swallowed foreign bodies in children: Aspects of management. Ann 11 Saudi Med 1995; 15: 419-421 [PMID: 17590624 DOI: 10.5144/0256-4947.1995.419]
- Adedeji TO, Tobih JE, Olaosun AO, Sogebi OA. Corrosive oesophageal injuries: a preventable menace. Pan Afr Med J 2013; 15: 11 [PMID: 12 23898360 DOI: 10.11604/pamj.2013.15.11.2495]
- Dereci S, Koca T, Serdaroğlu F, Akçam M. Foreign body ingestion in children. Turk Pediatri Ars 2015; 50: 234-240 [PMID: 26884693 DOI: 13 10.5152/TurkPediatriArs.2015.3164]
- Diaconescu S, Gimiga N, Sarbu I, Stefanescu G, Olaru C, Ioniuc I, Ciongradi I, Burlea M. Foreign Bodies Ingestion in Children: Experience of 14 61 Cases in a Pediatric Gastroenterology Unit from Romania. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2016; 2016: 1982567 [PMID: 26949384 DOI: 10.1155/2016/1982567



- Lin CH, Chen AC, Tsai JD, Wei SH, Hsueh KC, Lin WC. Endoscopic removal of foreign bodies in children. Kaohsiung J Med Sci 2007; 23: 15 447-452 [PMID: 17766213 DOI: 10.1016/S1607-551X(08)70052-4]
- Kalra V, Yadav SPS, Ranga R, Moudgil H, Mangla A. Epidemiological, Clinical and Radiological Profile of Patients with Foreign Body 16 Oesophagus: A Prospective Study. Indian J Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 2022; 74: 443-448 [PMID: 36514420 DOI: 10.1007/s12070-021-02553-5]
- Khorana J, Tantivit Y, Phiuphong C, Pattapong S, Siripan S. Foreign Body Ingestion in Pediatrics: Distribution, Management and 17 Complications. Medicina (Kaunas) 2019; 55 [PMID: 31615117 DOI: 10.3390/medicina55100686]
- Litovitz T, Whitaker N, Clark L. Preventing battery ingestions: an analysis of 8648 cases. Pediatrics 2010; 125: 1178-1183 [PMID: 20498172 18 DOI: 10.1542/peds.2009-3038]
- 19 Litovitz T, Whitaker N, Clark L, White NC, Marsolek M. Emerging battery-ingestion hazard: clinical implications. Pediatrics 2010; 125: 1168-1177 [PMID: 20498173 DOI: 10.1542/peds.2009-3037]



WJCP

World Journal of **Clinical Pediatrics**

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Clin Pediatr 2023 September 9; 12(4): 220-229

DOI: 10.5409/wjcp.v12.i4.220

Retrospective Study

ISSN 2219-2808 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Safety and efficacy of intravitreal anti vascular endothelial growth factor for severe posterior retinopathy of prematurity with flat fibrovascular proliferation

Puja Maitra, Subramaniam Prema, Venkatapathy Narendran, Parag K Shah

Specialty type: Ophthalmology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Chen X, United States; Wongwai P, Thailand

Received: May 5, 2023 Peer-review started: May 5, 2023 First decision: June 19, 2023 Revised: June 26, 2023 Accepted: July 7, 2023 Article in press: July 7, 2023 Published online: September 9, 2023



Puja Maitra, Subramaniam Prema, Venkatapathy Narendran, Parag K Shah, Pediatric Retina and Ocular Oncology, Aravind Eye Hospital and Postgraduate Institute of Ophthalmology, Coimbatore 641014, Tamil Nadu, India

Corresponding author: Parag K Shah, DNB, Professor, Pediatric Retina & Ocular Oncology, Aravind Eye Hospital, Avinashi Road, Coimbatore 641014, Tamil Nadu, India. drshahpk2002@yahoo.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Intravitreal anti-vascular endothelial growth factor (IVA) injection is known to cause contraction of fibrovascular proliferation (FVP), when present in severe retinopathy of prematurity (ROP).

AIM

To assess the structural outcomes of IVA injection in the treatment of severe posterior ROP with significant FVP.

METHODS

It was a retrospective study in which 36 eyes of 18 preterm babies who developed > 4 clock hours of FVP in zone I or posterior zone II, were treated with either intravitreal 0.625 mg bevacizumab or intravitreal 0.2 mg of ranibizumab. Favorable structural outcome included resolution of plus disease and FVP without the development of tractional retinal detachment. Secondary outcome measure included either full retinal maturation at follow-up or development of recurrent disease requiring additional treatment. Adverse outcomes included progression to retinal detachment.

RESULTS

The mean gestational age of the 18 preterm babies was 30 wk (range 27-36), and mean birth weight was 1319 g (range 650-1980 g). Mean post-menstrual age (PMA) at the time of primary treatment was 35.5 wk (range 31-41 wk). All eyes showed regression of plus disease and FVP. 5 eyes of 3 babies showed reactivation of disease and were treated with repeat IVA (n = 2 eyes) or peripheral laser photocoagulation (n = 3 eyes) respectively. 16 out of 36 (44%) reached retinal vascular maturation at final follow up at 5 years.



CONCLUSION

There was good resolution of severe posterior ROP with FVP with IVA, with retinal maturity of 44% at 5 year follow-up and a reactivation rate of 13.8%. When the IVA injection is given prior to 37 wk PMA, while disease is in phase 2, it is less likely to cause contracture of pre-existing FVP.

Key Words: Retinopathy of prematurity; Anti-vascular endothelial growth factor injection; Contraction; Crunch phenomenon

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: This is a retrospective study to evaluate if anti-vascular endothelial growth factor injection could cause contraction of preexisting fibrovascular proliferation when present in severe retinopathy of prematurity.

Citation: Maitra P, Prema S, Narendran V, Shah PK. Safety and efficacy of intravitreal anti vascular endothelial growth factor for severe posterior retinopathy of prematurity with flat fibrovascular proliferation. *World J Clin Pediatr* 2023; 12(4): 220-229 **URL:** https://www.wjgnet.com/2219-2808/full/v12/i4/220.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.5409/wjcp.v12.i4.220

INTRODUCTION

Since the first description of retinopathy of prematurity (ROP) by Terry in 1942, the understanding of the disease has evolved vastly, especially over that last decade with wider armamentarium of treatment options[1,2]. There has been an increase in the popularity of intravitreal anti-vascular endothelial growth factor (IVA) injection as a treatment modality especially with the landmarks trails such as Bevacizumab Eliminates the Angiogenic Threat of Retinopathy of Prematurity (BEAT-ROP) and Ranibizumab *vs* laser therapy for the treatment of very low birthweight infants with retinopathy of prematurity (RAINBOW), proving their safety and efficacy[3,4]. IVA injection has become the treatment of choice in aggressive and posterior diseases. Although dramatic effects are often noted after IVA injections, minimizing need for laser and related effects such as high myopia and peripheral field defect, reactivations are not uncommon and many of them may need re-treatment[5]. Therefore a through close follow up for these babies is mandatory. In cases associated with flat fibrovascular proliferation (FVP), there is often a risk of development or worsening of anteroposterior traction- also known as crunch phenomemon, especially in babies with higher post menstrual age[6,7]. The current study aims to show the safety and effectiveness of IVA injection in the treatment of severe type 1 ROP with more than 4 clock hours of flat FVP in zone I and posterior zone II.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

It is a retrospective study of babies with severe type 1 ROP as defined by the early treatment for retinopathy of prematurity study[8] with significant flat FVP in zone 1 or posterior zone II, who were treated with IVA injections between December 2013 to December 2016 and followed up for five years. The study was approved by the Ethics committee and the Institutional Review Board and adhered to the tenets of declaration of Helsinki. Significant FVP was defined as FVP spanning more than 4 clock hours. Relevant data of the baseline characteristics like gestational age, birth weight, post conceptional age at treatment, date of injection were collected from the electronic medical records. Zone of the disease and stage of the disease was defined as per the latest ICROP guidelines[9]. Informed consent was obtained from all the parents prior to the IVA, and the parents of the babies were offered to choose either Bevacizumab (Avastin; Genentech Inc, South San Francisco, CA, United States) or Ranibizumab (Accentrix; Novartis pharma Stein AG) after they were explained the possible side- effects, need for long follow up, and off label use. Dosage administered was 0.625mg of bevacizumab or 0.2 mg of ranibizumab given under aseptic precaution in operation theatre under topical anesthesia using 30 gauge needle about 1.5 mm from limbus. Two ophthalmologist reviewed fundus images pre and post injection. Documentation was done by taking images using 130 degrees lens using the Retcam 3 (Clarity Medical Systems, Pleasanton CA, United States).

All the babies were treated within 2 days of presentation. Concurrent bilateral injection were given under aseptic precautions for each eye separately, using drugs with different batch numbers for the two eyes. Patients were followed up weekly for two months, two weekly for next two months, monthly till 6 months, two monthly till 12 months and six monthly till 5 years of age.

Patients who demonstrated peripheral avascular retina (PAR), were followed up as per schedule and examination under anesthesia was performed wherever necessary. Reactivation was treated with either repeat IVA injection or peripheral laser photocoagulation depending on the location of the disease and family's preference. Rescue vitrectomy was planned in case of development of tractional retinal detachment/crunch phenomemon.

Zaishidena® WJCP | https://www.wjgnet.com

Primary outcome was measured in terms of regression of plus disease and absence of FVP. Secondary outcome was measured in terms of absence of reactivation of disease and vessels reaching maturity at the end of 1 year, which was considered as the minimum follow up period. Safety profile was assessed by lack of development of anteroposterior traction or crunch phenomenon. The results were tabulated in Microsoft excel version 2206, in which mean and percentages were calculated.

RESULTS

Thirty-six eyes of 18 infants were included in the study. The mean gestational age of the 18 preterm babies was 30 wk (range 27-36), and mean birth weight was 1319 g (range 650-1980g). Mean post-menstrual age (PMA) at the time of IVA was 35 wk (range 31-41 wk). 22 eyes (61.1%) had aggressive ROP (AROP) in zone I, 6 eyes (16.66%) had AROP in posterior zone II. Two eyes had stage 3 in zone I and 6 eyes has stage 3 in posterior zone II. Thirty two eyes (89%) received 0.625 mg of intravitreal bevacizumab and 4 eyes (11%) received 0.2 mg of intravitreal ranibizumab (0.2 mg). All eyes showed regression of plus disease and FVP. In 10 eyes (27%) this regression was within a week of IVA and in additional 25 (69%) eyes it occurred within a month and only in 1 eye regression occurred by 2 mo post IVA. Figures 1 and 2 show pre injection (Figure 1A and B) and post IVA regression of plus disease and FVP (Figure 1C and D). 2 eyes of 2 patients (5.5%) developed vitreous hemorrhage within one week post IVA, which showed resolution within a month. The neovascularization of iris (in 4 eyes) regressed within a week of injection. The regression of disease activity after IVA for each case is shown in Table 1.

In 14 out of 36 (39%) eyes the retinal vessels reached maturity uneventfully without intervention. In 4 eyes (11%) the vessels matured by 4 months, in 6 eyes (33%) by six months and in another 6 eyes (33%) by one year. Among the 20 (55.5%) eyes that did not reach maturation, recurrence of disease was seen in 5 eyes (13.8%). The mean time of recurrence was 10 weeks in our study (6 weeks for ranibizumab eyes and 12 wk for bevacizumab eyes). An additional dose of IVA was given in 2 eyes of 1 patient (post ranibizumab) at one and half months after initial injection. 3 eyes of 2 patients required peripheral laser photocoagulation. In 15 of 36 eyes, although there was no recurrence of ROP, babies were kept under follow-up with immature vessels/peripheral avascular retina in zone II or III. All eyes were followed up for a minimum period of 1 year at our centre. 12 out of 18 babies (24 eyes) (66%) completed 3 years follow up, and 11 out of 18 babies (22 eyes) (61%) completed 5 years.

At final follow up, vascular maturity was noted in 16 (44%) eyes, PAR was noted in 17(47%) eyes and peripheral laser scars in 3 (8%) eyes. Development of disc pallor was noted in 2 eyes. 4 eyes of 2 babies developed white without pressure in the area of PAR and 2 eyes of 1 baby additionally developed lattice degeneration in the PAR at 5 years follow up. Babies who were lost to follow up at our center due to the emergence of coronavirus disease 2019 outbreak, were followed up over telephonic conversation and directed to the closest ophthalmic center for follow up to rule out the possibility of development of any sight threatening ROP.

None of the babies developed anteroposterior traction or tractional retinal detachment or required rescue vitrectomy at any time until the last follow up. None of developed any systemic complications.

DISCUSSION

In this study we attempted to show the effectiveness of IVA in severe posterior type 1 ROP with over 4 clock hours of FVP. Trials such as the BEAT ROP[3] study has showed the effectiveness of bevacizumab in ROP in posterior disease, and the RAINBOW trial has showed the outcomes of ranibizumab vs laser in ROP[3,4]. However, its effectiveness in presence of flat FVP is not studied. The fate of the retinal vessels following bevacizumab follow certain scalloped pattern described by Chen *et al*[10] as having one of the following fate; vascular arrest alone with peripheral non perfusion in 43%, vascular arrest with persistent tortuosity in 38%, reactivated ROP in 18%, and full vascular maturation (by 60 week PMA) in 3%. [10] Although in our cohort we did not look into these patterns, 11% of the eyes had vascular maturation within 4 months post IVA, which appears to be greater than reported by them, and finally 39% eyes reached maturation in 1 year. Even in the RAINBOW trial, full peripheral vascularization (which they assessed only by indirect ophthalmoscopy) occurred in 32% by day 169 in both the combined ranibizumab groups [4].

It is known and has been emphasized even in landmark trails that the retinal vessels advance to the point at which the vascular precursors have ceased migration, with differentiation of the underlying retina, in case of IVA injection monotherapy [3]. Therefore a PAR is expected in majority of these cases. The rate of reactivation was 13.8% in our patients, which was low considering that presence of FVP is not the typical cohort of choice for IVA in most of the studies conducted. Infact, before the widespread use of IVA injections, early vitrectomy was recommended for such cases[11].

The timing of recurrence is influenced by the half-life of the drug in the vitreous cavity. For Ranibizumab, which is a 48 kDa Fab antibody fragment, the serum half-life is much lesser than bevacizumab, which is a 149 kDa monoclonal antibody. Therefore, an earlier recurrence is expected in Ranibizumab eyes[4]. The mean time of recurrence was 10 week in our study (6 week for ranibizumab eyes and 12 week for bevacizumab eyes). These results were similar to the recurrence at 16 week for bevacizumab in BEAT-ROP trial[3]. In the RAINBOW trial the median time to recurrence was 8 week for ranibizumab[4]. Reactivation have been reported with bevacizumab occurring upto 69 weeks after injection and there have been reports of very late reactivations, even as late as 2.5 years of age with tractional retinal detachment (TRD) after bevacizumab for AROP[12,13]. TRD in proliferative diseases like diabetic retinopathy[14] can worsen after IVA injection and studies have showed that similar phenomenon can also occur in advanced ROP, described as crunch effect



Table 1 Regression of disease activity after intravitreal anti vascular endothelial growth factor

S. No	Eye	~	BW	РМА	Features	Follow up after IVA								
		GA				1 wk	1 mo	2 mo	3-4 mo	6 mo	8 mo	12 mo	3 yr	5 yr
1	OD	30	1200	35	Zone 1 AROP	Regressing FVP	Complete FVP regression	PAR	Zone II stage 3 – Lasered	Stable	Stable	Stable	Stable	Stable (lasered)
	OS				Zone 1 AROP	Regressing FVP	Complete FVP regression	PAR	Zone II stage 3 – Lasered	Stable	Stable	Stable	Stable	Stable (lasered)
2	OD	32	1200	38	Zone 1 AROP	Regressing FVP	Complete FVP regression	PAR	PAR	PAR	Mature	Mature	Mature	Stable
	OS				Zone 1 AROP	Regressing FVP	Complete FVP regression	PAR	PAR	PAR	Mature	Mature	Mature	Stable
3	OD	30	950	35	Zone 1 AROP	Complete FVP regression	PAR	PAR	PAR	Mature	Mature	Mature	Mature	Stable
	OS				Zone 1 AROP	Complete FVP regression	PAR	PAR	PAR	Mature	Mature	Mature	Mature	Stable
4	OD	28	1235	36	Zone 1 AROP	Regressing FVP	Complete FVP regression	Zone II stage 3- repeat -R	PAR	PAR	PAR	Mature	Mature	Stable, disc pallor
	OS				Zone 1 AROP	Regressing FVP	Complete FVP regression	Zone II stage 3- repeat -R	PAR	PAR	PAR	Mature	Mature	Stable, disc pallor
5	OD	36	1800	41	Zone II P AROP	Regressing FVP	Complete FVP regression	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	FU elsewhere	FU elsewhere
	OS				Zone II P AROP	Regressing FVP	Complete FVP regression	PAR	Zone II stage 3 – lasered	PAR	PAR	Stable (Lasered)	FU elsewhere	FU elsewhere
6	OD	35	1700	41	Zone II P AROP	Regressing FVP	Complete FVP regression	PAR	PAR	Mature	Stable	Stable	stable	FU elsewhere
	OS				Zone II P AROP	Regressing FVP	Complete FVP regression	PAR	PAR	Mature	Stable	Stable	Stable	FU elsewhere
7	OD	28	1200	34	Zone II stage 3 P +	Regressing FVP	Complete FVP regression	PAR	Mature	Stable	Stable	Stable	Stable	Stable
	OS				Zone II stage 3 P +	Regressing FVP	Complete FVP regression	PAR	Mature	Stable	Stable	Stable	Stable	Stable
8	OD	32	1980	36	Zone 1 AROP	Complete FVP regression	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	FU elsewhere	FU elsewhere
	OS				Zone 1 AROP	Complete FVP regression		PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	FU elsewhere	FU elsewhere

Maitra P et al. Anti VEGF in severe ROP with fibrovascular proliferation

9	OD	29	2050	35	Zone 1 AROP	Regressing FVP	Complete FVP regression	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	FU elsewhere	FU elsewhere
	OS				Zone 1 AROP	Regressing FVP	Complete FVP regression	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	FU elsewhere	FU elsewhere
10	OD	28	1300	34	Zone 1 AROP (hge)	Regressing FVP	Complete FVP regression	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	Mature	Mature	Mature
	OS				Zone 1 AROP (hge)	Regressing FVP	Complete FVP regression	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	Mature	Mature	Mature
11	OD	29	1265	34	Zone II stage 3 P+	Regressing FVP	Complete FVP regression	PAR	PAR	Mature	Mature	Mature	Mature	Mature
	OS				Zone II stage 3 P+	Regressing FVP	Complete FVP regression	PAR	PAR	Mature	Mature	Mature	Mature	Mature
12	OD	29	1750	33	Zone 1 AROP	Complete FVP regression	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR, lattice, WWOP	PAR, lattice, WWOP
	OS				Zone 1 AROP	Complete FVP regression	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR, lattice, WWOP	PAR, lattice, WWOP
13	OD	27	650	33	NVI, Zone 1 Stage 3 +	Complete FVP regression	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR, WWOP	PAR, WWOP
	OS				NVI, Zone 1 Stage 3 +	Complete FVP regression	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR WWROP	PAR, WWOP
14	OD	30	1300	35	Zone 1 AROP	Complete FVP regression	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	FU elsewhere	FU elsewhere
	OS				Zone 1 AROP	Complete FVP regression	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	FU elsewhere	FU elsewhere
15	OD	28	1500	31	Zone 1 AROP	Regressing	Complete FVP regression	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	FU elsewhere	FU elsewhere
	OS				Zone 1 AROP	Regressing	Complete FVP regression	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	FU elsewhere	FU elsewhere
16	OD	28	1060	35	NVI, Zone II P AROP	regressing	Complete FVP regression	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR
	OS				NVI, Zone II P AROP	Regressing	Inomplete FVP regression	Complete FVP regression	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR
17	OD	29	1450	33	Zone II stage 3 P+	Regressing	Complete FVP regression	PAR	Mature	Mature	Mature	Mature	Mature	Mature
	OS				Zone II stage 3 P+	Regressing	Complete FVP regression	PAR	Mature	Mature	Mature	Mature	Mature	Mature
18	OD	29	1260	34	Zone II AROP	Regressing	Complete FVP	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	FU elsewhere	FU elsewhere

Maitra P et al. Anti VEGF in severe ROP with fibrovascular proliferation

			regression							
OS	Zone II AROP	regressing	Complete FVP regression	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	PAR	FU elsewhere	FU elsewhere

GA: Gestational age; OD: Right eye; OS: Left eye; BW: Birth weight; PMA: Post menstrual age; PAR: Peripheral avascular retina; FU: Follow up; AROP: Aggressive retinopathy of prematurity; FVP: Fibrovascular proliferation; NVI: Neovascularization of iris; WWOP: White without pressure.

[7].

Crunch effect is the term given to accelerated posterior/prepapillary fibrosis and contraction as one of the characteristic patterns of TRD which may occur following intravitreal injection of anti-vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) therapies in acute ROP, with 49% of detachments occurring within 4 week of the treatment, with older infants (by PMA) at higher risk[7].

In this American Academy of Ophthalmology 2019 interview[15], Dr. Capone Jr. describes his experience with crunch detachment where he states an inverse relationship of PMA with pace of developing detachment - older children are at a greater risk of crunch detachments because they typically have pre-existing fibrosis and an increased chance of abrupt contraction. He also described 2 unique types of crunch – arcuate and prepaillary contraction. Thus, the presence of extensive FVP presents a dilemma in treating zone 1 or posterior zone II disease with anti-VEGF injection. All babies in our study had no clinical evidence of antero-posterior traction unlike described by Honda *et al*[6] where avastin given to baby with stage 4A resulted in acute contracture of proliferative membrane resulting in worsening of the disease. A similar study by Kychenthal *et al*[16] showed that bevacizumab given in eyes with extensive neovascular tissue showed higher chances of development of fibrosis. However they also recruited cases with stages 4A and B, which already have established antero-posterior traction.

In a study by Wu *et al*[17], bevacizumab was injected for stages 3, 4A and stage 5 patients. 33% of eyes with 4A regressed after bevacizumab alone without the requirement of vitrectomy. Many studies have shown the outcomes of use of intravitreal bevacizumab prior to vitrectomy, where reduced vascularity not only aided the surgery but also induced contracture of proliferative membrane indicating earlier surgical intervention[18,19].

This phenomenon is likely to be secondary to a shift in the cytokine signalplex, with exacerbation of the unopposed activity of profibrotic cytokines such as transforming growth factor-beta (TGF- β); TGF- β , an antagonist of VEGF, rises in systemic and intravitreal concentration between 36 and 40 wk PMA, the time period during which many of these premature infants are being treated with anti-VEGF[20]. No contracture of FVP was seen in any of our cases, rather in 75% eyes there was disappearance of FVP within a month of injection, earliest being within a week.

In the attempted normal physiological vascularization in a preterm, various risk factors interrupt this process to and assist in the pathogenesis of ROP. In the Phase 1 or vaso-obliterative phase, there is a low level of VEGF as well as declining levels of circulating insulin like growth factor 1 (IGF-1) from the maternal source. With the maturation of the liver of the premature baby, IGF-1 production starts and its levels rise. This, along with the rise in VEGF levels in phase 2 of pathogenesis of ROP, aids in development of treatable ROP[21-24]. A late component of phase 2 can be described as Phase 3, which is the phase of development of fibrosis and TRD[25]. Increased VEGF activates plasminogen activators which converts plasminogen to plasmin which in turn activates transforming growth factor beta 1 (TGF- β 1) which downregulates VEGF and promote fibrosis leading to excessive scarring in stages 4 and 5 ROP[26]. As the baby matures, the liver is able to produce the factors such as TGF- β 1, and this allows exaggerated effects of the VEGF and subsequently the development of fibrous component, providing a scaffold for the high levels of VEGF to act and cause a contracture. This is why crunch phenomenon is often seen in babies with higher PMA[15].

Maitra P et al. Anti VEGF in severe ROP with fibrovascular proliferation



DOI: 10.5409/wjcp.v12.i4.220 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 1 Pre and post intravitreal anti-vascular endothelial growth factor injection fundus pictures showing disease regression. A: Fundus picture of right eye and; B: Fundus picture of left eye showing severe Zone 1 Aggressive retinopathy of prematurity with extensive fibro vascular proliferation; C: Fundus picture of right eye and; D: Fundus picture of left eye taken 4 months following anti-vascular endothelial growth factor injection showing marked resolution of disease with minimal residual fibrous tissue.



DOI: 10.5409/wjcp.v12.i4.220 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 2 Pre and post intravitreal anti-vascular endothelial growth factor injection fundus pictures showing disease regression. A: Fundus picture of right eye and; B: Fundus picture of left eye showing severe Zone 1 Aggressive retinopathy of prematurity with extensive fibro vascular proliferation; C: Fundus picture of right eye and; D: Fundus picture of left eye taken 3 months following anti-vascular endothelial growth factor injection showing marked resolution of disease.

The mean PMA at the time of injection in our cases was 35.1 week which explains the resolution of FVP in our series. In most of the reported cases of crunch phenomenon, the IVA has been given between 37-42 wk[6,27,28]. Thus, we can assume when the anti-VEGF injection given prior 37 week PMA, the baby is believed to be in phase 2 where the vascular component predominates and no contracture of FVP occurs. On the contrary, if anti-VEGF injection is given near or at term, then the disease is already in Phase 3 and anti-VEGF would hasten the already set-in fibrosis leading to contracture with progression of disease to stages 4b and 5. Although determining an exact cut off requires studies with larger sample size, it may still lack direct evidence to establish such a cut off, due to prior knowledge of crunch phenomenon in older babies and ethical considerations. However, it must be kept in mind that the timing of IVA is key and it is unlikely to



Raisbideng® WJCP | https://www.wjgnet.com

cause a contracture of pre-existing FVP prior to 37 week PMA, as per indirect evidence.

The effect of systemic absorption of IVA and effect on the other eye has been noted by the development of crunch effect in the fellow eye[28]. Theoretically a shorter acting IVA is preferred due to lesser suppression of systemic VEGF and we feel it could be preferred in cases with significant FVP as well, as this would limit the development of contracture or atleast shorten the critical time when contracture is likely to occur. In our cohort however, the choice of IVA was as per the patient's preference which in turn was mostly influenced by the cost of the injection. The drawback of this study includes comparison across different anti VEGF that are known to have different half-life in the vitreous cavity. Also, we included babies with significant FVP (> 4 clock hours) treated with IVA injections, without performing ultrasound B scan to rule out anteroposterior traction.

CONCLUSION

The subset of severe posterior ROP with FVP pose therapeutic dilemma. This study shows favorable outcomes when treated with IVA injections, in babies with PMA < 37 weeks. The present study also shows the importance of extended period of follow up post IVA injections, as we found a high percentage (55.5%) of babies having incomplete vascular maturity at 1 year follow up. However, none of the babies developed anteroposterior traction or tractional retinal detachment or required rescue vitrectomy at any time until the last follow up 5 years post IVA. But we advise caution, especially in a setting without vitreoretinal surgery back up, and recommend a multi-center prospective study with a larger sample size.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

There is always a dilemma whether or not intravitreal anti-vascular endothelial growth factor (IVA) injections can be given in severe retinopathy of prematurity (ROP) with fibro vascular proliferation (FVP).

Research motivation

The outcome of laser alone in treating severe posterior ROP with FVP is poor. Hence we wanted to test if IVA injections could be a better option for these subset of cases.

Research objectives

To test if early IVA injections in severe posterior ROP with FVP would cause worsening of the disease.

Research methods

It is a retrospective study which included 36 eyes of 18 babies, which were given IVA injections for severe posterior ROP with FVP and followed up till 5 years of age.

Research results

There was no contraction of the FVP in any of the eyes after the IVA injections. All eyes showed very good regression. The mean post menstrual age of injection was 35.5 wk. Five eyes showed disease reactivation on follow up which was treated by laser in 3 eyes and repeat IVA injections in 2 eyes.

Research conclusions

IVA injections can be tried as an initial treatment in severe posterior ROP with FVP, if the post menstrual age at the time if injection is < 37 wk.

Research perspectives

IVA injections could be used as a first line treatment in the management of severe posterior ROP with FVP.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Shah PK and Narendran V designed the research study; Maitra P and Prema S performed the research; Narendran V contributed towards analytic tools; Maitra P, Prema S and Shah PK analyzed the data and wrote the manuscript; All authors have read and approve the final manuscript.

Institutional review board statement: The study was reviewed and approved by the Aravind Eye Hospital Institutional Ethics Committee (Approval No. RET201300423).

Informed consent statement: All study participants, or their legal guardian, provided informed written consent prior to study enrollment.



Conflict-of-interest statement: We have no financial relationships to disclose.

Data sharing statement: Technical appendix, statistical code, and dataset available from the corresponding author at email address: drshahpk2002@yahoo.com. Participants gave informed consent for data sharing.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: India

ORCID number: Venkatapathy Narendran 0000-0001-7436-6783; Parag K Shah 0000-0002-5014-6599.

S-Editor: Liu JH L-Editor: A P-Editor: Zhang XD

REFERENCES

- Terry TL. Fibroblastic Overgrowth of Persistent Tunica Vasculosa Lentis in Infants Born Prematurely: II. Report of Cases-Clinical Aspects. 1 Trans Am Ophthalmol Soc 1942; 40: 262-284 [PMID: 16693285]
- Hansen ED, Hartnett ME. A review of treatment for retinopathy of prematurity. Expert Rev Ophthalmol 2019; 14: 73-87 [PMID: 31762784 2 DOI: 10.1080/17469899.2019.1596026]
- 3 Mintz-Hittner HA, Kennedy KA, Chuang AZ; BEAT-ROP Cooperative Group. Efficacy of intravitreal bevacizumab for stage 3+ retinopathy of prematurity. N Engl J Med 2011; 364: 603-615 [PMID: 21323540 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1007374]
- 4 Stahl A, Lepore D, Fielder A, Fleck B, Reynolds JD, Chiang MF, Li J, Liew M, Maier R, Zhu Q, Marlow N. Ranibizumab versus laser therapy for the treatment of very low birthweight infants with retinopathy of prematurity (RAINBOW): an open-label randomised controlled trial. Lancet 2019; 394: 1551-1559 [PMID: 31522845 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(19)31344-3]
- Wu AL, Wu WC. Anti-VEGF for ROP and Pediatric Retinal Diseases. Asia Pac J Ophthalmol (Phila) 2018; 7: 145-151 [PMID: 29633587 5 DOI: 10.22608/APO.201837]
- Honda S, Hirabayashi H, Tsukahara Y, Negi A. Acute contraction of the proliferative membrane after an intravitreal injection of bevacizumab 6 for advanced retinopathy of prematurity. Graefes Arch Clin Exp Ophthalmol 2008; 246: 1061-1063 [PMID: 18320201 DOI: 10.1007/s00417-008-0786-7]
- Yonekawa Y, Wu WC, Nitulescu CE, Chan RVP, Thanos A, Thomas BJ, Todorich B, Drenser KA, Trese MT, Capone A Jr. Progressive 7 retinal detachment in infants with retinopathy of prematurity treated with intravitreal bevacizumab or ranibizumab. Retina 2018; 38: 1079-1083 [PMID: 28471890 DOI: 10.1097/IAE.000000000001685]
- Early Treatment For Retinopathy Of Prematurity Cooperative Group. Revised indications for the treatment of retinopathy of prematurity: 8 results of the early treatment for retinopathy of prematurity randomized trial. Arch Ophthalmol 2003; 121: 1684-1694 [PMID: 14662586 DOI: 10.1001/archopht.121.12.1684]
- Chiang MF, Quinn GE, Fielder AR, Ostmo SR, Paul Chan RV, Berrocal A, Binenbaum G, Blair M, Peter Campbell J, Capone A Jr, Chen Y, 9 Dai S, Ells A, Fleck BW, Good WV, Elizabeth Hartnett M, Holmstrom G, Kusaka S, Kychenthal A, Lepore D, Lorenz B, Martinez-Castellanos MA, Özdek Ş, Ademola-Popoola D, Reynolds JD, Shah PK, Shapiro M, Stahl A, Toth C, Vinekar A, Visser L, Wallace DK, Wu WC, Zhao P, Zin A. International Classification of Retinopathy of Prematurity, Third Edition. Ophthalmology 2021; 128: e51-e68 [PMID: 34247850 DOI: 10.1016/j.ophtha.2021.05.031]
- 10 Chen TA, Shields RA, Bodnar ZH, Callaway NF, Schachar IH, Moshfeghi DM. A Spectrum of Regression Following Intravitreal Bevacizumab in Retinopathy of Prematurity. Am J Ophthalmol 2019; 198: 63-69 [PMID: 30312578 DOI: 10.1016/j.ajo.2018.09.039]
- Micelli Ferrari T, Furino C, Lorusso VV, Dammacco R, Sborgia G, Sborgia L, Besozzi G. Three-port lens-sparing vitrectomy for aggressive 11 posterior retinopathy of prematurity: early surgery before tractional retinal detachment appearance. Eur J Ophthalmol 2007; 17: 785-789 [PMID: 17932856 DOI: 10.1177/112067210701700516]
- Hu J, Blair MP, Shapiro MJ, Lichtenstein SJ, Galasso JM, Kapur R. Reactivation of retinopathy of prematurity after bevacizumab injection. 12 Arch Ophthalmol 2012; 130: 1000-1006 [PMID: 22491394 DOI: 10.1001/archophthalmol.2012.592]
- Snyder LL, Garcia-Gonzalez JM, Shapiro MJ, Blair MP. Very Late Reactivation of Retinopathy of Prematurity After Monotherapy With 13 Intravitreal Bevacizumab. Ophthalmic Surg Lasers Imaging Retina 2016; 47: 280-283 [PMID: 26985803 DOI: 10.3928/23258160-20160229-12]
- Arevalo JF, Maia M, Flynn HW Jr, Saravia M, Avery RL, Wu L, Eid Farah M, Pieramici DJ, Berrocal MH, Sanchez JG. Tractional retinal 14 detachment following intravitreal bevacizumab (Avastin) in patients with severe proliferative diabetic retinopathy. Br J Ophthalmol 2008; 92: 213-216 [PMID: 17965108 DOI: 10.1136/bjo.2007.127142]
- Park DW III, Capone A Jr. In: AAO Interviews [Internet]. San Francisco: 2019. Available from: https://www.aao.org/education/interview/ 15 crunch-detachment-after-anti-vegf-therapy-rop
- 16 Kychenthal A, Dorta P. Vitrectomy after intravitreal bevacizumab (Avastin) for retinal detachment in retinopathy of prematurity. Retina 2010; 30: S32-S36 [PMID: 20224474 DOI: 10.1097/IAE.0b013e3181ca146b]
- 17 Wu WC, Yeh PT, Chen SN, Yang CM, Lai CC, Kuo HK. Effects and complications of bevacizumab use in patients with retinopathy of prematurity: a multicenter study in taiwan. Ophthalmology 2011; 118: 176-183 [PMID: 20673589 DOI: 10.1016/j.ophtha.2010.04.018]
- Sun HJ, Choi KS, Lee SJ. Adjunctive effect of intravitreal bevacizumab prior to lens-sparing vitrectomy in aggressive posterior retinopathy of 18 prematurity: a case report. Jpn J Ophthalmol 2012; 56: 476-480 [PMID: 22843138 DOI: 10.1007/s10384-012-0141-8]



- Xu Y, Zhang Q, Kang X, Zhu Y, Li J, Chen Y, Zhao P. Early vitreoretinal surgery on vascularly active stage 4 retinopathy of prematurity 19 through the preoperative intravitreal bevacizumab injection. Acta Ophthalmol 2013; 91: e304-e310 [PMID: 23647944 DOI: 10.1111/aos.12055]
- Connor TB Jr, Roberts AB, Sporn MB, Danielpour D, Dart LL, Michels RG, de Bustros S, Enger C, Kato H, Lansing M. Correlation of 20 fibrosis and transforming growth factor-beta type 2 levels in the eye. J Clin Invest 1989; 83: 1661-1666 [PMID: 2708527 DOI: 10.1172/JCI114065]
- Carroll L, Owen LA. Current evidence and outcomes for retinopathy of prematurity prevention: insight into novel maternal and placental 21 contributions. Explor Med 2020; 1: 4-26 [PMID: 32342063 DOI: 10.37349/emed.2020.00002]
- Smith LE. IGF-1 and retinopathy of prematurity in the preterm infant. Biol Neonate 2005; 88: 237-244 [PMID: 16210846 DOI: 22 10.1159/000087587]
- Hellstrom A, Perruzzi C, Ju M, Engstrom E, Hard AL, Liu JL, Albertsson-Wikland K, Carlsson B, Niklasson A, Sjodell L, LeRoith D, Senger 23 DR, Smith LE. Low IGF-I suppresses VEGF-survival signaling in retinal endothelial cells: direct correlation with clinical retinopathy of prematurity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2001; 98: 5804-5808 [PMID: 11331770 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.101113998]
- Lofqvist C, Chen J, Connor KM, Smith AC, Aderman CM, Liu N, Pintar JE, Ludwig T, Hellstrom A, Smith LE. IGFBP3 suppresses 24 retinopathy through suppression of oxygen-induced vessel loss and promotion of vascular regrowth. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2007; 104: 10589-10594 [PMID: 17567756 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.0702031104]
- Hartnett ME. Pathophysiology and mechanisms of severe retinopathy of prematurity. Ophthalmology 2015; 122: 200-210 [PMID: 25444347 25 DOI: 10.1016/j.ophtha.2014.07.050]
- Capone A Jr, Trese MT. Evolution of stage 4 retinopathy of prematurity. In: Hartnett ME, Trese MT, Capone A Jr., Keats BJB, Caputo G, 26 eds. Pediatric Retina. 2nd ed. Philadelphia: Wolters Kluwer, 2014: 568-572
- Zepeda-Romero LC, Liera-Garcia JA, Gutiérrez-Padilla JA, Valtierra-Santiago CI, Avila-Gómez CD. Paradoxical vascular-fibrotic reaction 27 after intravitreal bevacizumab for retinopathy of prematurity. Eye (Lond) 2010; 24: 931-933 [PMID: 19557020 DOI: 10.1038/eye.2009.156]
- Wood EH, Rao P, Moysidis SN, Dedania VS, Elman MJ, Drenser KA, Capone A Jr, Trese MT. Fellow Eye Anti-VEGF 'Crunch' Effect in 28 Retinopathy of Prematurity. Ophthalmic Surg Lasers Imaging Retina 2018; 49: e102-e104 [PMID: 30222828 DOI: 10.3928/23258160-20180907-16]



WJCP

World Journal of **Clinical Pediatrics**

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Clin Pediatr 2023 September 9; 12(4): 230-236

DOI: 10.5409/wjcp.v12.i4.230

Retrospective Study

ISSN 2219-2808 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Radiation dose analysis of computed tomography coronary angiography in Children with Kawasaki disease

Mahesh Chandra Bhatt, Manphool Singhal, Rakesh Kumar Pilania, Subhash Chand Bansal, Niranjan Khandelwal, Pankaj Gupta, Surjit Singh

Specialty type: Pediatrics

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Ng HY, China; Zeng C, United States

Received: May 17, 2023 Peer-review started: May 17, 2023 First decision: July 4, 2023 Revised: July 12, 2023 Accepted: August 9, 2023 Article in press: August 9, 2023 Published online: September 9, 2023



Mahesh Chandra Bhatt, Manphool Singhal, Subhash Chand Bansal, Niranjan Khandelwal, Pankaj Gupta, Department of Radiodiagnosis and Imaging, Postgraduate Institute of Medical Education and Research, Chandigarh 160012, India

Rakesh Kumar Pilania, Surjit Singh, Pediatric Allergy Immunology Unit, Department of Pediatrics, Advanced Pediatrics Centre, Post Graduate Institute of Medical Education and Research, Chandigarh 160012, India

Corresponding author: Manphool Singhal, MD, DNB, FICR, FSCCT, FSCMR, Professor, Department of Radiodiagnosis and Imaging, Postgraduate Institute of Medical Education and Research, Madhya Marg, Sector 12, Chandigarh 160012, India. drmsinghal74@gmail.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

There is evolving role of computed tomography coronary angiography (CTCA) in non-invasive evaluation of coronary artery abnormalities in children with Kawasaki disease (KD). Despite this, there is lack of data on radiation dose in this group of children undergoing CTCA.

AIM

To audit the radiation dose of CTCA in children with KD.

METHODS

Study (December 2013-February 2018) was performed on dual source CT scanner using adaptive prospective electrocardiography-triggering. The dose length product (DLP in milligray-centimeters-mGy.cm) was recorded. Effective radiation dose (millisieverts-mSv) was calculated by applying appropriate age adjusted conversion factors as per recommendations of International Commission on Radiological Protection. Radiation dose was compared across the groups (0-1, 1-5, 5-10, and > 10 years).

RESULTS

Eighty-five children (71 boys, 14 girls) with KD underwent CTCA. The median age was 5 years (range, 2 mo-11 years). Median DLP and effective dose was 21 mGy.cm, interquartile ranges (IQR) = 15 (13, 28) and 0.83 mSv, IQR = 0.33 (0.68, 1.01) respectively. Mean DLP increased significantly across the age groups. Mean effective dose in infants (0.63 mSv) was significantly lower than the other age


groups (1-5 years 0.85 mSv, 5-10 years 1.04 mSv, and > 10 years 1.38 mSv) (P < 0.05). There was no significant difference in the effective dose between the other groups of children. All the CTCA studies were of diagnostic quality. No child required a repeat examination.

CONCLUSION

CTCA is feasible with submillisievert radiation dose in most children with KD. Thus, CTCA has the potential to be an important adjunctive imaging modality in children with KD.

Key Words: Computed tomography coronary angiography; Coronary artery abnormalities; Dual source computed tomography; Kawasaki disease; Radiation exposure

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Dual source computed tomography (CT) scanners by virtue of high temporal resolution, faster gantry rotation, electrocardiography triggered tube current modulation, large area coverage, body adaptive automatic selection of tube current modulation and iterative reconstruction algorithm have largely addressed the issue of high radiation exposure when subjecting children with Kawasaki disease (KD) to CT coronary angiography. It is now possible to evaluate these patients using submilliseivert radiation exposure. This is a significant advance in management of KD.

Citation: Bhatt MC, Singhal M, Pilania RK, Bansal SC, Khandelwal N, Gupta P, Singh S. Radiation dose analysis of computed tomography coronary angiography in Children with Kawasaki disease. World J Clin Pediatr 2023; 12(4): 230-236 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/2219-2808/full/v12/i4/230.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.5409/wjcp.v12.i4.230

INTRODUCTION

Kawasaki disease (KD) is a common childhood medium vessel vasculitis with special propensity for coronary arteries. It typically affects children below 5, however, older children and young adults can also be affected. Diagnosis of KD is based on constellation of clinical features, and there are no pathognomonic laboratory tests. Children with KD fluffing the epidemiological case definition are known as complete KD. Incomplete and atypical forms of disease can constitute up to 50% of patients with KD[1-4]. Coronary artery abnormalities (CAAs) represent the major contributors to both acute as well as long term morbidity and mortality related to KD[4-8]. Timely treatment of KD reduces the CAAs incidence from 25% to < 5%. Timely and precise evaluation of CAAs is important for management of patients with KD[4]. 2D-echocardiography (ECHO) has hitherto been the first line imaging modality for evaluation of CAAs. However, it has some inherent limitations. These include operator dependency, poor acoustic window and lack of visualization of middle and distal segments of coronary arteries[6]. Further, it is difficult to visualize the coronaries in older children who have thick chest walls[9,10]. Catheter angiography (CA) is the gold standard imaging modality but has the disadvantages of being invasive and is associated with high radiation exposure[11-13].

Recently, multi-detector CT (MDCT) and dual source CT (DSCT) platforms have allowed imaging of coronary arteries at any heart rate with attempts at radiation optimization [14-18], which otherwise is a serious concern in children [19,20]. There are limited studies that to with small sample size on radiation dose in children with KD undergoing CTCA on DSCT (Table 1). Radiation dose in these studies was either more or comparable to our study. This study enumerates various methods to optimize the radiation exposure on CTCA in children with KD, an audit of the radiation dose and show that radiation exposure can be reduced to 1mSv or less in majority of children.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study design

Review of records was carried out during the period December 2013-February 2018. The manuscript has been approved by Departmental Publication Review Board (RDG/EC/Pub/27 dated July 03, 2020). Written informed consent was obtained from parents prior to CTCA.

Patient population

Children with KD who underwent CTCA were either at presentation or on regular follow-up with CAAs on ECHO were included in the analysis. As per International Commission on Radiological Protection-103 (ICRP 103) recommendations, children were grouped as per age into infants (< 1 year), 1-5 years, 5-10 years, > 10 years. System generated radiation exposure dose length product (DLP in milligray-centimeters-mGy.cm) was recorded and effective radiation dose (millisieverts-mSv) was calculated by applying age adjusted conversion factors recommended by ICRP 103[21] and analysis of



Table 1 Comparison of effective radiation dose on dual source computed tomography coronary angiography platforms in patients with Kawasaki disease

Ref.	Country	Number of cases	Platform	ECG triggering	Age	Radiation dose	Remarks
Duan <i>et al</i> [27], 2012	China	19	DSCT	Prospective	Range: 3 mo-5 yr	ED (mean ± SD): 0.36 ± 0.06 mSv	
Kim and Goo [<mark>28]</mark> , 2013	Korea	51	DSCT: (1) 64-Slice: <i>n</i> = 49; and (2) 128-Slice: <i>n</i> = 2	Retrospective in most of the patients	Mean (range): 13.2 (1-24) yr	ED (mean ± SD): (1) 64- Slice: 2.6 ± 2.7 mSv; and (2) 128-Slice: 2.1 ± 0.6 mSv	ED was only 0.6 ± 0.5 mSV in 5 children < 2 yr of age, who underwent prospective ECG- triggering
Ghoshhajra <i>et</i> al[<mark>29</mark>], 2014	United States	52	DSCT: (1) 64-Slice: <i>n</i> = 16; and (2) 128-Slice: <i>n</i> = 36	Prospective	Range: 0- 18 yr	Median (IQR) ED: (1) 64-Slice: 2.9 (0.9-4.1) mSV; and (2) 128-Slice: 1.0 (0.6-2.0) mSV	ED significantly reduced compared to 16 and 64- Slice Scanner platforms
Kantarcı <i>et al</i> [<mark>30]</mark> , 2019	Turkey	17	128-Slice DSCT	Details NA	Mean (range): 3 yr (2 mo- 11.3 yr)	ED range: 1.2-4.3 mGy depending on the patient's body weight	
van Stijn <i>et al</i> [<mark>26]</mark> , 2020	Netherlands	70	DSCT: (1) 2 × 192-Slice: <i>n</i> = 56; and (2) Other CT scanners (64/128/320-Slice): <i>n</i> = 14	Prospective	Median (range): 15.1 (0.5- 59.5) yr	Median (range) ED: (1) 2 × 192-Slice: 1.5 (0.3- 9.4) mSv; and (2) Other CT scanner: 3.8 (1.7- 20.0) mSv	This is the only study on 3 rd generation DSCT platform
Borhanuddin <i>et al</i> [31], 2022	Malaysia	52	64-slice DSCT	Retrospective	Median (range): 5 (1-18) yr	Median (range) ED: 0.81 (0.4-5.8)	
Present study, Chandigarh	India	85	128-Slice DSCT	Prospective	Median (range): 5 yr (2 mo-11 yr)	Median (IQR) ED: 0.83 (0.68-1.01)	Largest study on 128-Slice platform which provides data that CTCA can be performed in sub-millis- ievert doses

CTCA: Computed tomography coronary angiography; DSCT: Dual source computed tomography; ED: Effective radiation dose; IQR: Interquartile range.

radiation exposure across groups was done (Table 2).

CTCA technique

CTCA was carried out on a second generation DSCT 128-slice scanner (Somatom Definition Flash, Siemens, Erlangen, Germany) using non-ionic contrast (Omnipaque 350, GE Healthcare, Ireland) with the following parameters: Temporal resolution-75 milliseconds, gantry rotation time-0.28 s, slice thickness-0.6 mm. The scan was conducted in a craniocaudal direction from floor of carina to the diaphragm (till base of heart). CTCA was carried out with adaptive prospective electrocardiography (ECG) triggered sequence (CorAdSeq) tube current modulation to minimize radiation exposures without compromising image quality. With this technique the CT X-ray tube is switched on at the predefined range of R-R interval of ECG (in our study 30%-80% R-R interval) and provides images in systolic and diastolic phases.

Scanning parameters were customized to ensure minimal radiation exposure. Volume CT dose index (CTDIvol) was taken as adjusted by the CT scanner according to body-size adapted protocols-CARE Dose4D (Siemens, Erlangen, Germany). With this tube current-time product (mA.s) is automatically calculated for optimal automatic exposure depending on body weight and cross-sectional area. Automatic CARE kV was switched off and adjusted to 80 kilovolt (kVp) in all children. These modifications, along with CARE-Dose 4D tube current modulation, enabled us to further reduce the effective radiation dose. Lowest kVp and mAs values ensured optimal image quality with minimum possible radiation exposure. The current-time product ranged between 32-154 mA.s.

Statistical analysis

Parameters showing normal distribution were depicted as mean and standard deviation, while variables with skewed distribution were expressed as median and interquartile ranges (IQR). A *P* value of < 0.05 was regarded as significant. Statistical analysis was accomplished using SPSS statistical software version 20.0 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, United States).

RESULTS

Demographic characteristics

CTCA of 85 patients [71 (84%) boys; 14 (16%) girls] with KD were acquired. Median age of our cohort was 5 years [IQR: 5



Table 2 Conversion factors for chest in different age groups at 80 kV according to recent International Commission on Radiological

Protection recommendations (20)				
Age group	Tube voltage (kV)	Conversion factor		
< 1 yr	80	0.0823		
> 1 - < 5 yr	80	0.0525		
> 5 - < 10 yr	80	0.0344		
≥ 10 yr	80	0.0248		
	Age group <1 yr >1 - <5 yr >5 - <10 yr ≥10 yr	Age group Tube voltage (kV) < 1 yr		

(7, 2)]; range: 2 mo-11 years. As per ICRP 103 recommendations, children were grouped as per age into infants (< 1 year) (n-10; 12%), 1-5 years (n-29; 34%), 5-10 years (n-38; 45%), > 10 years (n-8; 9%).

Radiation dose

The median DLP and effective dose of all 85 patients in our study were 21.0 mGy.cm, IQR = 15 (13, 28) and 0.83 mSv, IQR = 0.33(0.68, 1.01), respectively. Details of DLP and effective CT radiation dose for children in study group are given in Table 3

The mean DLP in infants, 1-5 years, 5-10 years, and > 10 years was 9.19, 18.82, 31.76, and 55.67 mGy.cm, respectively. The mean effective dose in infants, 1-5 years, 5-10 years, and > 10 years was 0.63, 0.83, 1.04, and 1.38 mSv. The DLP showed significant increase with increasing age. The difference in the DLP was statistically significant across all age groups (P value for infants vs 1-5 years, 1-5 years vs 5-10 years, and 5-10 years > 10 years; < 0.001, < 0.001, and 0.01, respectively. The mean effective dose in infants (0.63 mSv) was significantly lower than the other age groups (1-5 years 0.85 mSv, 5-10 years 1.04 mSv, and > 10 years 1.38 mSv) (P < 0.05). There was no significant difference in the effective dose among children in the other groups.

All the CTCA studies were of diagnostic quality. No child required a repeat examination.

DISCUSSION

We performed CTCA on 128-DSCT scanner with radiation optimized protocols (CorAdSeq tube current modulation, body-size adapted protocols and reduced tube kilovoltage settings at 80 kVp) to minimize radiation exposures. In total 85 children with median age of 5 years [IQR: 5 (7, 2)]; (range: 2 mo-11years) were scanned. The mean effective radiation dose was 0.83 mSv with radiation exposure significantly lower in infants (0.63 mSv) as compared to other age groups. CTCA can visualize CAAs along the entire course of coronary arteries[6].

KD is a medium vessels vasculitis with special predilection for involvement of coronary arteries[1-4]. ECHO has hitherto been considered the imaging modality of choice for diagnosis and follow-up of CAAs in patients with KD, but with many limitations related to comprehensive evaluation of coronary arteries. CA is the gold standard, but is associated with inordinate radiation exposure, is invasive and cannot be repeated often for follow-up. Moreover, mural abnormalities cannot be depicted on CA[9,22].

With the advent of new high MDCT and DSCT scanners, imaging of coronary arteries is possible. However, until recently the risk of high radiation exposure had precluded the use of CTCA in children with KD. This was probably the limiting factor that prevented its application in pediatrics when cardiac CT on single source 64-slice was made possible. CTCA with single source 64-Slice CT is associated with radiation exposure as high as 3.0-5.7 mSv[23]. Moreover, this technique resulted in sub-optimal image quality due to inability to acquire images at high heart rates in children. Though there are no criteria to define limits of radiation dose in children, authors are of the opinion that this is clearly unacceptable in children and every possible method should be used to reduce radiation exposure in children as per ALARA (as low as reasonably achievable) principle^[24]. Higher slice and dual source CT scanners with improvised technologies have emerged as promising platforms for CTCA with possibility for radiation optimization providing a promising imaging modality for assessment of CAAs of KD vis-a-vis CA.

Various dose-saving strategies that can be adopted during CTCA on DSCT are body size-adapted protocols including low tube voltage techniques, ECG-controlled and attenuation-based tube current modulations, and prospectively ECGtriggered scanning[14-18]. Lowering the KVp values (to 80) results in a significant dose reduction with acceptable image quality[25]. We have used adaptive prospective ECG-triggered sequence with tube current modulation, lower tube voltage (80 kVp) and optimized system calculated tube current using CARE-Dose 4D for radiation reduction. Iterative reconstruction algorithm that was used in our protocol in addition provides excellent quality images even at low exposure.

van Stijn et al[26] recently published a study on coronary artery assessment in patients with KD using 3rd generation DSCT platform (2 × 192-Slice CT scanner) on 70 children. The authors achieved a radiation exposure of 1.5 mSv (range 0.3-9.4 mSv)[26]. The radiation dose in our cohort was lower. Median effective dose of radiation 0.83 mSv (0.68-1.01) in our study is amongst the lowest achieved so far on DSCT platform using 128-Slice CT scanner. Further, cohort sizes in the previously published studies have been much smaller than ours^[26-31] (Table 1). Having achieved such low radiation exposures and given the fidelity of images acquired on these platforms, it may not be long before CTCA on a DSCT platform becomes the imaging modality of choice for detailed evaluation of CAAs in children with KD.



Table 3 Effective computed tomography radiation exposure according to age in adaptive prospective electrocardiography-triggered sequence computed tomography coronary angiography on 128-dual source computed tomography platform				
S.No.	Age group	Mean DLP (mGy.cm)	Mean effective radiation dose (mSv)	
1	0-1 yr (<i>n</i> = 10)	9.19 ± 2.21	0.63 ± 0.16	
2	1-5 yr (<i>n</i> = 29)	18.82 ± 8.48	0.85 ± 0.41	
3	5-10 yr (<i>n</i> = 38)	31.79 ± 14.14	1.04 ± 0.37	
4	> 10 yr (<i>n</i> = 8)	55.67 ± 19.39	1.38 ± 0.48	

DLP: Dose length product; mSV: Millisievert.

We recognize several limitations to our study. The data in the current study comes from a single center and more such studies are required for further validation of our results. Further, there were fewer children in individual age groups. The cumulative impact of radiation dose in children who may require follow up CTCA is not known. Though, all the scans were of diagnostic quality, it is desirable to assess image quality along with radiation dose. However, our study was not tailored to assess the image quality.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, DSCT scanners by virtue of high temporal resolution, faster gantry rotation, ECG triggered tube current modulation, large field of view, body adaptive automatic selection of tube current modulation and iterative reconstruction algorithm have largely addressed the issue of high radiation exposure when subjecting children with KD to CTCA. It is now possible to evaluate these patients using submilliseivert radiation exposure. This is a significant advance in management of KD.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

There is evolving role of computed tomography coronary angiography (CTCA) in non-invasive evaluation of coronary artery abnormalities in children with Kawasaki disease (KD). Despite this, there is lack of data on radiation dose in this group of children undergoing CTCA.

Research motivation

There is paucity of literature on radiation exposure in children with KD undergoing CTCA for coronary artery assessment.

Research objectives

To estimate the radiation dose exposure in children with KD undergoing CTCA for coronary artery assessment.

Research methods

Children with KD who underwent CTCA were either at presentation or on regular follow were included in the analysis. System generated radiation exposure dose length product (DLP in milligray-centimeters-mGy.cm) was recorded and effective radiation dose (millisieverts-mSv) was calculated by applying age adjusted conversion factors.

Research results

Total 85 children with median age of 5 years were scanned. Mean effective radiation dose was 0.83 mSv with radiation exposure significantly lower in infants (0.63 mSv) as compared to other age groups. CTCA demonstrated coronary artery abnormalities along the entire course of coronary arteries.

Research conclusions

CTCA is feasible with submillisievert radiation dose in most children with KD.

Research perspectives

CTCA has the potential to be an important adjunctive imaging modality in children with KD. To confirm our results multicentric study with larger sample size would be required.



FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Bhatt MC and Singhal M contributed to the data interpretation, writing of first draft, review of literature, editing of manuscript and critical revision of manuscript at all stages; Pilania RK contributed to the patient management, data interpretation, writing of first draft, review of literature, editing of manuscript and critical revision of manuscript at all stages; Bansal SC, Khandelwal N, and Gupta P contributed to the review of literature and editing of manuscript; Singh S contributed to the patient management, review of literature, editing of manuscript, critical revision of manuscript at all stages; Bhatt MC and Singhal M contributed equally; Singhal M finally approved the manuscript.

Institutional review board statement: The manuscript has been approved by Departmental Publication Review Board (RDG/EC/Pub/27 dated July 03, 2020), No. NK/1837/Res/2890.

Informed consent statement: All study participants or their legal guardian provided informed written consent about personal and medical data collection prior to study enrolment.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

Data sharing statement: The author(s) declare(s) that they had full access to all of the data in this study and the author(s) take(s) complete responsibility for the integrity of the data and the accuracy of the data analysis.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: India

ORCID number: Manphool Singhal 0000-0002-1311-7203; Rakesh Kumar Pilania 0000-0002-9015-1704; Niranjan Khandelwal 0000-0002-8326-5164; Pankaj Gupta 0000-0003-3914-3757; Surjit Singh 0000-0002-8738-4582.

S-Editor: Fan JR L-Editor: A P-Editor: Yuan YY

REFERENCES

- Lo MS. A framework for understanding Kawasaki disease pathogenesis. Clin Immunol 2020; 214: 108385 [PMID: 3217360] DOI: 1 10.1016/j.clim.2020.108385]
- Friedman KG, Jone PN. Update on the Management of Kawasaki Disease. Pediatr Clin North Am 2020; 67: 811-819 [PMID: 32888683 DOI: 2 10.1016/j.pcl.2020.06.002]
- Jindal AK, Pilania RK, Prithvi A, Guleria S, Singh S. Kawasaki disease: characteristics, diagnosis, and unusual presentations. Expert Rev Clin 3 Immunol 2019; 15: 1089-1104 [PMID: 31456443 DOI: 10.1080/1744666X.2019.1659726]
- Singh S, Jindal AK, Pilania RK. Diagnosis of Kawasaki disease. Int J Rheum Dis 2018; 21: 36-44 [PMID: 29131549 DOI: 4 10.1111/1756-185X.13224]
- Pilania RK, Jindal AK, Bhattarai D, Naganur SH, Singh S. Cardiovascular Involvement in Kawasaki Disease Is Much More Than Mere 5 Coronary Arteritis. Front Pediatr 2020; 8: 526969 [PMID: 33072669 DOI: 10.3389/fped.2020.526969]
- Singhal M, Pilania RK, Jindal AK, Gupta A, Sharma A, Guleria S, Johnson N, Maralakunte M, Vignesh P, Suri D, Sandhu MS, Singh S. Distal 6 coronary artery abnormalities in Kawasaki disease: experience on CT coronary angiography in 176 children. Rheumatology (Oxford) 2023; 62: 815-823 [PMID: 35394488 DOI: 10.1093/rheumatology/keac217]
- 7 Pilania RK, Singhal M, Singh S. Dense calcifications of giant coronary aneurysms in an 11-year-old girl with Kawasaki disease. Rheumatology (Oxford) 2021; 60: 4441-4442 [PMID: 33404660 DOI: 10.1093/rheumatology/keaa907]
- Chakraborty R, Singhal M, Pandiarajan V, Sharma A, Pilania RK, Singh S. Coronary arterial abnormalities detected in children over 10 years 8 following initial Kawasaki disease using cardiac computed tomography. Cardiol Young 2021; 31: 998-1002 [PMID: 33504398 DOI: 10.1017/S1047951121000020]
- 9 Singhal M, Gupta P, Singh S, Khandelwal N. Computed tomography coronary angiography is the way forward for evaluation of children with Kawasaki disease. Glob Cardiol Sci Pract 2017; 2017: e201728 [PMID: 29564349 DOI: 10.21542/gcsp.2017.28]
- 10 Pilania RK, Bhattarai D, Singh S. Controversies in diagnosis and management of Kawasaki disease. World J Clin Pediatr 2018; 7: 27-35 [PMID: 29456929 DOI: 10.5409/wjcp.v7.i1.27]
- 11 Bakalyar DM, Castellani MD, Safian RD. Radiation exposure to patients undergoing diagnostic and interventional cardiac catheterization procedures. Cathet Cardiovasc Diagn 1997; 42: 121-125 [PMID: 9328690 DOI: 10.1002/(sici)1097-0304(199710)42:2<121::aid-ccd4>3.0.co;2-f]
- van de Putte S, Verhaegen F, Taeymans Y, Thierens H. Correlation of patient skin doses in cardiac interventional radiology with dose-area 12 product. Br J Radiol 2000; 73: 504-513 [PMID: 10884747 DOI: 10.1259/bjr.73.869.10884747]
- Bacher K, Bogaert E, Lapere R, De Wolf D, Thierens H. Patient-specific dose and radiation risk estimation in pediatric cardiac catheterization. 13 Circulation 2005; 111: 83-89 [PMID: 15611374 DOI: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000151098.52656.3A]
- 14 Khan A, Khosa F, Nasir K, Yassin A, Clouse ME. Comparison of radiation dose and image quality: 320-MDCT versus 64-MDCT coronary angiography. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2011; 197: 163-168 [PMID: 21701026 DOI: 10.2214/AJR.10.5250]



- Sun Z, Choo GH, Ng KH. Coronary CT angiography: current status and continuing challenges. Br J Radiol 2012; 85: 495-510 [PMID: 15 22253353 DOI: 10.1259/bjr/15296170]
- Danad I, Ó Hartaigh B, Min JK. Dual-energy computed tomography for detection of coronary artery disease. Expert Rev Cardiovasc Ther 16 2015; 13: 1345-1356 [PMID: 26549789 DOI: 10.1586/14779072.2015.1102055]
- Sabarudin A, Sun Z. Coronary CT angiography: Diagnostic value and clinical challenges. World J Cardiol 2013; 5: 473-483 [PMID: 17 24392192 DOI: 10.4330/wjc.v5.i12.473]
- Singhal M, Singh S, Gupta P, Sharma A, Khandelwal N, Burns JC. Computed Tomography Coronary Angiography for Evaluation of Children 18 With Kawasaki Disease. Curr Probl Diagn Radiol 2018; 47: 238-244 [PMID: 29203262 DOI: 10.1067/j.cpradiol.2017.09.013]
- Brenner DJ, Hall EJ. Computed tomography--an increasing source of radiation exposure. N Engl J Med 2007; 357: 2277-2284 [PMID: 19 18046031 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMra072149]
- National Research Council 2006. Health risks from exposure to low levels of ionizing radiation: BEIR VII Phase 2. Washington DC: The 20 National Academies Press, 2006
- The 2007 Recommendations of the International Commission on Radiological Protection. ICRP publication 103. Ann ICRP 2007; 37: 1-332 21 [PMID: 18082557 DOI: 10.1016/j.icrp.2007.10.003]
- 22 Tsuda E, Singhal M. Role of imaging studies in Kawasaki disease. Int J Rheum Dis 2018; 21: 56-63 [PMID: 29115035 DOI: 10.1111/1756-185X.13210
- 23 Fink C, Krissak R, Henzler T, Lechel U, Brix G, Takx RA, Nance JW, Abro JA, Schoenberg SO, Schoepf UJ. Radiation dose at coronary CT angiography: second-generation dual-source CT versus single-source 64-MDCT and first-generation dual-source CT. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2011; 196: W550-W557 [PMID: 21512044 DOI: 10.2214/AJR.10.5153]
- 24 Ogbole GI. Radiation dose in paediatric computed tomography: risks and benefits. Ann Ib Postgrad Med 2010; 8: 118-126 [PMID: 25161479 DOI: 10.4314/aipm.v8i2.71823]
- 25 Leschka S, Stolzmann P, Schmid FT, Scheffel H, Stinn B, Marincek B, Alkadhi H, Wildermuth S. Low kilovoltage cardiac dual-source CT: attenuation, noise, and radiation dose. Eur Radiol 2008; 18: 1809-1817 [PMID: 18392829 DOI: 10.1007/s00330-008-0966-1]
- van Stijn D, Planken RN, Groenink M, Streekstra GJ, Kuijpers TW, Kuipers IM. Coronary artery assessment in Kawasaki disease with dual-26 source CT angiography to uncover vascular pathology. Eur Radiol 2020; 30: 432-441 [PMID: 31428828 DOI: 10.1007/s00330-019-06367-6]
- Duan Y, Wang X, Cheng Z, Wu D, Wu L. Application of prospective ECG-triggered dual-source CT coronary angiography for infants and 27 children with coronary artery aneurysms due to Kawasaki disease. Br J Radiol 2012; 85: e1190-e1197 [PMID: 22932064 DOI: 10.1259/bjr/18174517]
- 28 Kim JW, Goo HW. Coronary artery abnormalities in Kawasaki disease: comparison between CT and MR coronary angiography. Acta Radiol 2013; 54: 156-163 [PMID: 23482350 DOI: 10.1258/ar.2012.120484]
- Ghoshhajra BB, Lee AM, Engel LC, Celeng C, Kalra MK, Brady TJ, Hoffmann U, Westra SJ, Abbara S. Radiation dose reduction in pediatric 29 cardiac computed tomography: experience from a tertiary medical center. Pediatr Cardiol 2014; 35: 171-179 [PMID: 23872908 DOI: 10.1007/s00246-013-0758-5]
- Kantarci M, Güven E, Ceviz N, Oğul H, Sade R. Vascular imaging findings with high-pitch low-dose dual-source CT in atypical Kawasaki 30 disease. Diagn Interv Radiol 2019; 25: 50-54 [PMID: 30644368 DOI: 10.5152/dir.2018.18092]
- 31 Borhanuddin BK, Abdul Latiff H, Mohamed Yusof AK. CT coronary angiogram in children with Kawasaki patients: experience in 52 patients. Cardiol Young 2022; 32: 1994-1998 [PMID: 35707919 DOI: 10.1017/S1047951122000154]



WJCP

World Journal of **Clinical Pediatrics**

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Clin Pediatr 2023 September 9; 12(4): 237-243

DOI: 10.5409/wjcp.v12.i4.237

ISSN 2219-2808 (online)

CASE REPORT

Transient hyperphosphatasemia in a toddler with COVID-19 infection: A case report and literature review

Pemiga Sukhupanyarak, Voraluck Phatarakijnirund

Specialty type: Pediatrics

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Aydin S, Turkey; Giacomelli L, Italy

Received: March 6, 2023 Peer-review started: March 6, 2023 First decision: May 9, 2023 Revised: May 25, 2023 Accepted: June 9, 2023 Article in press: June 9, 2023 Published online: September 9, 2023



Pemiga Sukhupanyarak, Voraluck Phatarakijnirund, Division of Endocrinology, Department of Pediatrics, Phramongkutklao College of Medicine, Bangkok 10400, Thailand

Pemiga Sukhupanyarak, Division of Endocrinology, Department of Pediatrics, Buddhachinaraj Hospital, Phitsanulok 6500, Thailand

Corresponding author: Voraluck Phatarakijnirund, MD, Assistant Professor, Division of Endocrinology, Department of Pediatrics, Phramongkutklao College of Medicine, No. 315 Ratchawithi Road, Phayathai, Ratchathewi, Bangkok 10400, Thailand. phatara.voraluck@gmail.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Transient hyperphosphatasemia (TH) is a condition characterized by elevated serum alkaline phosphatase (ALP) in the clinical setting with no evidence of bone or liver disease among children under the age of 5. Typically, it will resolve spontaneously in a few months in the majority of cases. TH has been found to be associated with viral infections. Two cases of TH associated with coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) infection in toddlers have been previously reported.

CASE SUMMARY

A previously healthy 2-year-old boy presented with fever and positive real-time polymerase chain reaction for COVID-19. Prior to his illness, the patient had been in close contact with his grandfather, who later developed COVID-19. The physical examination on admission was unremarkable. He remained asymptomatic throughout 7 d of hospitalization. On the 5th day of his illness, blood tests showed markedly elevated serum ALP (4178 U/L). Results from the simultaneous testing of the remaining liver profiles and metabolic bone panels were normal. Two months after discharge from the hospital, the patient continued to thrive well. The skeletal surveys revealed no significant abnormalities. The serum ALP declined into the normal range adjusted for his age. This evidence is consistent with the diagnosis of TH.

CONCLUSION

TH can occur in COVID-19-infected toddlers. Serial measurements of ALP levels have been shown to gradually decline into the normal range within a few months. Therefore, being aware of this transient abnormality will help clinicians to avoid additional unnecessary investigations.



Key Words: Alkaline phosphatase; Coronavirus; Pediatric endocrinology; Case report

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Transient hyperphosphatasemia (TH) is an unrecognized condition among children under the age of 5. The only abnormality demonstrated is markedly elevated serum alkaline phosphatase (ALP) without evidence of bone or hepatic disease and spontaneous resolution occurring in several months. Numerous reports have identified various viral infections as contributing factors to the etiology of this condition. TH should be considered in coronavirus disease 2019 -infected toddlers exhibiting isolated high serum ALP. Awareness of this condition will help to avoid unnecessary investigations.

Citation: Sukhupanyarak P, Phatarakijnirund V. Transient hyperphosphatasemia in a toddler with COVID-19 infection: A case report and literature review. World J Clin Pediatr 2023; 12(4): 237-243 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/2219-2808/full/v12/i4/237.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.5409/wjcp.v12.i4.237

INTRODUCTION

Transient hyperphosphatasemia (TH) is a benign and self-limiting condition characterized by a marked increase in serum alkaline phosphatase (ALP) in the absence of liver or bone disease^[1]. The elevated serum ALP level usually declines into the normal range within a few months [1,2]. TH is observed in either sick or healthy infants and children under the age of 5 by finding incidentally elevated serum ALP on routine laboratory investigation for other purposes[3-8]. Although its etiology remains unclear, the propensity of TH associated with various conditions, such as post organ transplantation, hematologic malignancy, rheumatologic disease[9-11], and, in particular, infectious diseases, has been reported in the literature[5,12,13].

Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) infection is a highly contagious infection that quickly became a global pandemic disease. Endocrinopathies associated with COVID-19 infection in children, such as thyroid diseases (subacute thyroiditis, hypothyroidism, hyperthyroidism), adrenal insufficiency, diabetes mellitus, vitamin D deficiency and hypopituitarism, had been previously reported [14,15]. TH observed with COVID-19 infection in toddlers is a new discovery that was recently described in two cases[16,17]. Here, we report a case of a 2-year-old boy who developed TH associated with COVID-19 infection.

CASE PRESENTATION

Chief complaints

A previously healthy 2-year-old boy was admitted to our hospital with an acute febrile illness of 4 d duration.

History of present illness

There was a history of the patient being in close contact with his grandfather, who was later diagnosed with symptomatic COVID-19 infection. The patient had a positive test of real-time reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction for severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2.

History of past illness

He was a full-term baby with a birth weight of 2800 g, requiring no medication since his birth.

Personal and family history

No special notes.

Physical examination

The physical examination upon admission revealed that the patient was in good general condition, with no sign of respiratory distress or dehydration, body temperature 37.6°C, pulse rate 90/min, respiratory rate 22/min and O₂ saturation in room air 99%. His weight and height were 12.1 kgs (-0.7 SDS) and 86.5 cm (+0.7 SDS), respectively. The skeletal examination revealed no wrist joint swelling, rachitic rosary, knock knee or abnormal gait to suggest definite skeletal disease. There were no clinical findings of jaundice or hepato-splenomegaly to indicate hepatobiliary disease.

Laboratory examinations

The initial laboratory results showed hemoglobin 13.3 g/dL, white blood cell $10100/\mu$ L with 61.6% lymphocytes and platelet count 196000/µL. Chest X-ray revealed no infiltration. The liver function test (LFT) on the 5th day of his illness



showed a markedly elevated serum ALP of 4178 U/L (normal range: 111-277). Additionally, the occurrence of bone or hepatobiliary disease was assessed, and the results were normal as follows: Blood urea nitrogen 12.4, Cr. 0.3, calcium 9.9, phosphate 4, magnesium 2.2 mg/dL, intact-PTH 21.3 pg/mL, 25-OHD 33.6 ng/mL and gamma-glutamyl transferase 12 U/L (Table 1). The serum ALP was repeated 4 d following the initial study. It remained elevated at 4662 U/L, but the rest of the LFT was normal.

Table 1 Laboratory tests of our patient during coronavirus disease 2019 infection and follow-up					
Devenuetore	At admission		Follow-up after illness		
Parameters	5 th day of illness	9 th day of illness	2 nd month	6 th month	
ALP (U/L)	4178	4662	252	229	
AST (U/L)	35.8	30.8	37.7	29.3	
ALT (U/L)	17	15.9	16.5	18.8	
TP (g/dL)	7.1	6.8	6.7	6.8	
Alb (g/dL)	4.9	4.8	4.6	4.6	
TB/DB (g/dL)	0.25/0.12	0.17/0.11	0.37/0.12	0.24/0.11	
GGT (U/L)	12	-	-	-	
Cr (mg/dL)	0.3	-	-	-	
Ca (mg/dL)	9.9	-	9.7	-	
P (mg/dL)	4.0	-	4.9	-	
Mg (mg/dL)	2.2	-	2.26	-	
iPTH (pg/mL)	21.3	-	26.4	-	
25-OHD (ng/mL)	33.6	-	23.4	-	

ALP: Alkaline phosphatase (normal range: 111-277 U/L; AST: Aspartate aminotransferase; ALT: Alanine aminotransferase; TP: Total protein; Alb: Albumin; TB: Total bilirubin; DB: Direct bilirubin; GGT: Gamma-glutamyl transferase; Ca: Calcium; P: Phosphate; Mg: Magnesium; iPTH: Intact parathyroid hormone.

Imaging examinations

No special notes.

FINAL DIAGNOSIS

At this point, the diagnosis of TH was strongly considered. The entire 7 d of his hospital course was uneventful without fever, diarrhea or respiratory tract symptoms.

TREATMENT

The management was symptomatic and supportive care with oral antipyretic, anti-emesis and oral rehydration solution.

OUTCOME AND FOLLOW-UP

Two months after discharge, the patient was re-evaluated at the outpatient endocrine clinic. His physical examination was normal. Serum ALP became normal at 252 U/L. The other investigations, including LFT, calcium, phosphorus, magnesium, 25-OHD and skeletal survey radiography, were completely normal. A six-month follow-up study with the same parameters as the 2-month follow-up study revealed that everything remained within the normal range (Table 2).

Table 2 Clinical characteristics and laboratory tests in hyperphosphatasemia associated with coronavirus disease 2019 infection: our patient and previous reports

Clinical characteristics	Our patient	Erat e <i>t al</i> [<mark>16</mark>], 2020	Tchidjou <i>et al</i> [17], 2020	
Ethnicity	Thai	Turkish	French	
Gender	М	F	М	
Age (mo)	26	16	9	
Symptom of COVID-19 infection				
Fever	Yes	Yes	Yes	
Upper respiratory tract symptom	No	Yes (Cough, oropharyngeal hyperemia)	Yes (Rhinitis)	
Lower respiratory tract symptom	No	No	No	
Gastrointestinal symptom	No	Yes (Nausea, diarrhea)	No	
Laboratory tests				
Peak ALP (U/L)	4662 (Normal: 111-277)	1860 (Normal: 145-420)	3384 (Normal: 46-116)	
ALP ratio ^a	16.8	4.4	29	
Cr (mg/dL)	0.21	0.22	0.43	
AST (U/L)	36	34	37	
ALT (U/L)	17	14	39	
GGT (U/L)	12	13	8	
Ca (mg/dL)	9.9	9.8	NA	
P (mg/dL)	4	5.5	6.8	
iPTH (pg/mL)	21.3	28.1	NA	
25-OHD (ng/mL)	33.6	32	NA	
Resolution of TH				
Time turned to normal ALP level	Two months	One month	One month	
ALP (U/L)	252	254	371	

^aALP ratio: The measured ALP level divided by the upper limit of normal. ALP: Alkaline phosphatase; AST: Aspartate aminotransferase; ALT: Alanine aminotransferase; GGT: Gamma-glutamyl transferase; Ca: Calcium; COVID-19: Coronavirus disease 2019; P: Phosphate; Mg: Magnesium; iPTH: Intact parathyroid hormone; TH: Hyperphosphatasemia; NA: Not available.

DISCUSSION

ALP is a membrane-bound phosphomonoesterase enzyme consisting of four isoenzymes, three tissue-specific ALPs (intestinal, placental and germ cell) and the tissue-nonspecific ALP (TNSALP)[18]. TNSALP is abundant in the bone, liver and kidney and accounts for 95% of total ALP activity in serum[19]. Therefore, abnormally high ALP levels are an important marker for skeletal and hepatobiliary diseases.

TH is a benign self-limited condition that reportedly has a prevalence from 1.1% to 3.5% among infants aged 2-24 mo and affects both sexes equally [20,21]. This condition was first described in 1954 by Bach [22]. In 1985, Kraut et al [2] established the criteria for the diagnosis of TH in infancy and children, defined as an age group below 5 years, no evidence of bone or liver disease on physical examination or laboratory test, elevation of both bone and liver ALP isoenzymes and a return to normal serum AP values within 4 mo. Although the specific cutoff value of ALP level for diagnosis of TH had not been identified by the original criteria, recent studies have suggested that TH is considered when serum ALP is above 800[5,13], 1000 (6, 11, 21) or 2000 U/L[23]. However, the peak serum ALP of TH was distinctively higher than the serum ALP levels of other bone and hepatic diseases. In a review of 733 TH patients, the mean ALP level was 9 times above the upper limit of the normal range, and 71% of these patients had the highest ALP > 5 times above the upper limit of the reference value[4].

Numerous reports have identified various viral infections as contributing factors to the etiology of TH (Table 3)[13,23-27]. Suzuki et al[28] identified antibodies against enteroviruses, such as ECHO 22, entero-71 and coxsackie B4, in the serum of 50 TH children. Among these viruses, ECHO 22 antibody was most frequent, accounting for 32% of TH cases. Additionally, few but not all studies reported clusters of TH during the fall and winter seasons, which supported the assumption of the viral etiology[3,12,21].

Table 3 Viral infections associated with hyperphosphatasemia [13,23-27]				
Respiratory syncytial virus				
Influenza virus				
Epstein-Barr virus				
Adenovirus				
Bocavirus				
Cytomegalovirus				
Rotavirus				

The mechanism of TH is obscure. Several hypotheses have been postulated, including increased activities of ALP in plasma, increased production and impaired clearance of ALP. The most likely mechanism is decreased hepatic clearance due to the high sialic acid content of ALP, but the mechanism involved in excessive sialic acid content of the molecule is unknown^[29]. Increased bone ALP production is thought to be a result of increased bone resorption triggered by virus infection, consequently increasing osteoblast activities and bone formation and hence increasing bone turnover. This was supported by evidence of transiently increased urinary hydroxyproline (bone resorption marker) excretion[30]. In contrast, the study by Kutilek et al[8] in 2012 showed a lack of elevated iPTH, Beta-CrossLaps and osteocalcin in TH patients. As such, the hypothesis of increased bone turnover leading to elevated ALP in TH remains controversial.

TH typically resolves without any treatment. A reduction in ALP level to the normal range occurs between 2 wk and 4 years with a median of 10 wk[4]. In 80% of cases, ALP returns to the normal level in 16 wk[4].

Our patient, who was confirmed to have an active COVID-19 infection, exhibited typical clinical features of TH, including high serum ALP levels and no clinical or laboratory evidence of bone or hepatic disease. His biochemical markers of bone metabolism were normal, including calcium, vitamin D and intact PTH. ALP isoenzyme assays were not available at our facility, nor were the other more specific tests for bone turnover markers. The markedly elevated ALP in our patient became normal within 3 mo of follow-up and remained stable at the 6-month follow-up. Given the reports of TH associated with other viral infections, we concluded that our patient developed TH related to COVID-19 infection. Recently, two cases of TH associated with COVID-19 infection in children have been reported[16,17]. All 3 cases, including ours, were aged under 3 years, in accordance with the preponderance (82%) of TH in patients aged < 36 mo in a previous report[4]. The peak level of ALP appears to have no association with the severity of the illness. In our patient, the peak ALP was at 4, 662 U/L (16.8 times to upper normal range), while his symptoms were mild only with low-grade fever. However, the other 2 previous cases had additional clinical symptoms of the upper respiratory tract and gastrointestinal symptoms, but peak levels of ALP appeared to be lower (Table 2). Nonetheless, the serum ALP levels of all 3 cases were similar to those in previous case reports, ranging from 805 to 16814 U/L[3,5,8]. Our patient had the serum ALP return to the normal range of 252 U/L at 2 mo after the acute illness, which is similar to most of the TH cases. In the 2 previous cases of TH associated with COVID-19 infection, their ALP levels declined to the normal range within a month (Table 2). This can be explained by their early schedule testing compared to ours.

In summary, we demonstrated a typical case of TH in a toddler who had been confirmed to have acute COVID-19. It is likely that a rising number of TH cases will be observed along with continuation of the COVID-19 pandemic.

CONCLUSION

Transient hyperphosphatasemia is a benign and self-limiting condition that occurs mainly in infants and children under the age of 5. This condition can be found in toddlers with COVID-19 who exhibit an isolated high level of serum ALP without evidence of bone or hepatic disease based on physical examination and laboratory testing. Therefore, follow-up monitoring of serum ALP levels to confirm the resolution of hyperphosphatasemia without additional extensive investigation and treatment is recommended.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We are grateful to Dr. Ruenrudee Suwannasri for suggesting and review of manuscript and would like to thank the patient and family participated in this study.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Sukhupanyarak P and Phatarakijnirund V contributed to manuscript writing and editing, data collection and final approval of the version of the article to be published



Informed consent statement: Subjects and legally authorized representative gave their written and verbal informed consent prior to study inclusion.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All authors state that they have no conflicts of interest.

CARE Checklist (2016) statement: The authors have read the CARE Checklist (2016), and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the CARE Checklist (2016).

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Thailand

ORCID number: Pemiga Sukhupanyarak 0000-0001-7441-7608; Voraluck Phatarakijnirund 0000-0002-0955-083X.

S-Editor: Liu JH L-Editor: A P-Editor: Liu JH

REFERENCES

- Root AW, Levine MA. Abnormalities of mineral homeostasis in the newborn, infant, child and adolescent. In: Sperling MA, Majzoub JA, 1 Menon RK, Stratakis CA (eds). Pediatric endocrinology. 5th ed. Philadelphia: Elsevier. 2020; 768-813 [DOI: 10.1016/B978-0-323-62520-3.00020-8
- 2 Kraut JR, Metrick M, Maxwell NR, Kaplan MM. Isoenzyme studies in transient hyperphosphatasemia of infancy. Ten new cases and a review of the literature. Am J Dis Child 1985; 139: 736-740 [PMID: 4014098 DOI: 10.1001/archpedi.1985.02140090098042]
- Behúlová D, Bzdúch V, Holesová D, Vasilenková A, Ponec J. Transient hyperphosphatasemia of infancy and childhood: study of 194 cases. 3 Clin Chem 2000; 46: 1868-1869 [PMID: 11067838]
- Gualco G, Lava SA, Garzoni L, Simonetti GD, Bettinelli A, Milani GP, Provero MC, Bianchetti MG. Transient benign hyperphophatasemia. J 4 Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2013; 57: 167-171 [PMID: 23539049 DOI: 10.1097/MPG.0b013e3182922807]
- Dori N, Levi L, Stam T, Sukhotnik I, Shaoul R. Transient hyperphosphatasemia in children revisited. Pediatr Int 2010; 52: 866-871 [PMID: 5 21029252 DOI: 10.1111/j.1442-200X.2010.03265.x]
- Teitelbaum JE, Laskowski A, Barrows FP. Benign transient hyperphosphatasemia in infants and children: a prospective cohort. J Pediatr 6 Endocrinol Metab 2011; 24: 93-95 [PMID: 21528824 DOI: 10.1515/jpem.2011.077]
- 7 Eymann A, Cacchiarelli N, Alonso G, Llera J. Benign transient hyperphosphatasemia of infancy. A common benign scenario, a big concern for a pediatrician. J Pediatr Endocrinol Metab 2010; 23: 927-930 [PMID: 21175092 DOI: 10.1515/jpem.2010.148]
- Kutilek S, Cervickova B, Bebova P, Kmonickova M, Nemec V. Normal bone turnover in transient hyperphosphatasemia. J Clin Res Pediatr 8 Endocrinol 2012; 4: 154-156 [PMID: 22664360 DOI: 10.4274/jcrpe.680]
- Kutílek S, Skálová S, Vethamuthu J, Geier P, Feber J. Transient hyperphosphatasemia in pediatric renal transplant patients--is there a need for 9 concern and when? Pediatr Transplant 2012; 16: E5-E9 [PMID: 20819182 DOI: 10.1111/j.1399-3046.2010.01379.x]
- 10 Neto A, Costa M, Branco JC, Mourão AF. Benign transient hyperphosphatasemia in Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis: a case report. Acta Reumatol Port 2019; 44: 317-319 [PMID: 32281964]
- Massey GV, Dunn NL, Heckel JL, Chan JC, Russell EC. Benign transient hyperphosphatasemia in children with leukemia and lymphoma. Clin 11 Pediatr (Phila) 1996; 35: 501-504 [PMID: 8902328 DOI: 10.1177/000992289603501004]
- 12 Carroll AJ, Coakley JC. Transient hyperphosphatasaemia: an important condition to recognize. J Paediatr Child Health 2001; 37: 359-362 [PMID: 11532055 DOI: 10.1046/j.1440-1754.2001.00686.x]
- Kutilek S, Bayer M. Transient hyperphosphatasaemia of infancy and early childhood--clinical and laboratory data of 52 patients. J Paediatr Child Health 2003; 39: 157 [PMID: 12603811 DOI: 10.1046/j.1440-1754.2003.t01-1-00121.x]
- Memar EHE, Mohsenipour R, Sadrosadat ST, Rostami P. Pediatric endocrinopathies related to COVID-19: an update. World J Pediatr 2022; 14 1-12 [PMID: 36480134 DOI: 10.1007/s12519-022-00662-x]
- Esmaeilzadeh A, Elahi R, Siahmansouri A, Maleki AJ, Moradi A. Endocrine and metabolic complications of COVID-19: lessons learned and 15 future prospects. J Mol Endocrinol 2022; 69: R125-R150 [PMID: 35900847 DOI: 10.1530/JME-22-0036]
- Erat T, Atar M, Kontbay T. Transient benign hyperphosphatasemia due to COVID-19: the first case report. J Pediatr Endocrinol Metab 2021; 16 **34**: 385-387 [PMID: 33577728 DOI: 10.1515/jpem-2020-0503]
- Tchidjou HK, Caron F, Ferec A, Braun K, Hery L, Castelain S, Romeo B. Severe hyperphosphatasemia and severe acute respiratory syndrome 17 coronavirus 2 infection in children. Blood Coagul Fibrinolysis 2020; 31: 575-577 [PMID: 32897891 DOI: 10.1097/MBC.0000000000954]
- Whyte MP. Physiological role of alkaline phosphatase explored in hypophosphatasia. Ann NY Acad Sci 2010; 1192: 190-200 [PMID: 18 20392236 DOI: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.2010.05387.x]
- Bianchi ML, Bishop NJ, Guañabens N, Hofmann C, Jakob F, Roux C, Zillikens MC; Rare Bone Disease Action Group of the European 19 Calcified Tissue Society. Hypophosphatasia in adolescents and adults: overview of diagnosis and treatment. Osteoporos Int 2020; 31: 1445-1460 [PMID: 32162014 DOI: 10.1007/s00198-020-05345-9]
- Asanti R, Hultin H, Visakorpi JK. Serum alkaline, phosphatase in healthy infants. Occurrence of abnormally high values without known cause. 20 Ann Paediatr Fenn 1966; 12: 139-142 [PMID: 5914305]



- Huh SY, Feldman HA, Cox JE, Gordon CM. Prevalence of transient hyperphosphatasemia among healthy infants and toddlers. Pediatrics 21 2009; 124: 703-709 [PMID: 19620198 DOI: 10.1542/peds.2008-3093]
- 22 BACH U. [Behavior of serum alkaline phosphatase in prematurity, rickets and spasmophilia]. Z Kinderheilkd 1954; 74: 593-609 [PMID: 13227160]
- Sakurai Y, Higashiguchi T. Transient hyperphosphatasemia: Possible association with pediatric acute respiratory infection. Pediatr Investig 23 2021; 5: 94-98 [PMID: 34179704 DOI: 10.1002/ped4.12265]
- Koike Y, Aoki N. Benign transient hyperphosphatasemia associated with Epstein-Barr virus infection. Pediatr Int 2013; 55: 667-668 [PMID: 24 24134761 DOI: 10.1111/ped.12173]
- Ng PC, Cheung CK, Tam JS, Li CK. Benign transient hyperphosphatasaemia associated with adenovirus infection. J Paediatr Child Health 25 1995; **31**: 561-562 [PMID: 8924313 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1754.1995.tb00885.x]
- 26 Akcaboy M, Zorlu P, Acoglu EA, Acar M, Oguz MM, Senel S. Human Bocavirus Infection Associated Transient Benign Hyperphosphatasemia in an Infant. Indian J Pediatr 2016; 83: 902-903 [PMID: 27246826 DOI: 10.1007/s12098-016-2156-5]
- Marrali V, Cutaia A, Zarbo C, Meli G, Fragapane D, Mandini A. [Transient idiopathic hyperphosphatasemia in a rotavirus infection]. Minerva 27 Pediatr 1990; 42: 559-560 [PMID: 2087231]
- 28 Suzuki M, Okazaki T, Nagai T, Törõ K, Sétonyi P. Viral infection of infants and children with benign transient hyperphosphatasemia. FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol 2002; 33: 215-218 [PMID: 12110484 DOI: 10.1111/j.1574-695X.2002.tb00593.x]
- 29 Crofton PM. What is the cause of benign transient hyperphosphatasemia? A study of 35 cases. Clin Chem 1988; 34: 335-340 [PMID: 3342506]
- Stepan JJ, Kutilek S, Bayer M. Transient hyperphosphatasaemia in infancy associated with an increased urinary hydroxyproline excretion. 30 *Clin Chim Acta* 1995; 233: 115-118 [PMID: 7758199 DOI: 10.1016/0009-8981(94)05956-s]





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA Telephone: +1-925-3991568 E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com Help Desk: https://www.f6publishing.com/helpdesk https://www.wjgnet.com

